

Educating Teachers in California

What Matters for Teacher Preparedness?

Susan Kemper Patrick, Linda Darling-Hammond, and Tara Kini



Acknowledgments

The authors thank the staff at California Commission on Teacher Credentialing for their partnership in this analysis. We are especially grateful for the data support provided by David DeGuire and Phi Phi Lau and the feedback offered by Mary Sandy. We also thank Paul Tuss at the California State University (CSU) system's Educator Quality Center for providing additional details about CSU's approach to completer surveys, and we thank Kate Hirschboeck and Melissa White at WestEd for providing additional information about their ongoing analysis of California's teacher residency programs. We also thank our Learning Policy Institute (LPI) colleagues Dion Burns, Desiree Carver-Thomas, Emma García, Melanie Leung-Gagné, Jennifer McCombs, Wesley Wei, and Cathy Yun and LPI consultant Camille Esch for their feedback and support throughout this analysis. Former LPI colleague Leib Sutcher conducted the initial data cleaning and preliminary analysis for this report, and we are very thankful for his support. In addition, we thank the members of the LPI Communications team for their invaluable support in editing, designing, and disseminating this report. Without their generosity of time and spirit, this work would not have been possible.

This research was supported by the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. Core operating support for LPI is provided by the Heising-Simons Foundation, William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, Raikes Foundation, Sandler Foundation, and MacKenzie Scott. We are grateful to them for their generous support. The ideas voiced here are those of the authors and not those of our funders.

External Reviewers

This report benefited from the insights and expertise of two external reviewers: Kevin Bastian, Research Associate Professor and Director of the Education Policy Initiative at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and Marquita Grenot-Scheyer, Professor Emeritus in the College of Education at California State University, Long Beach and public representative on the California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. We thank them for the care and attention they gave the report.

Suggested citation: Patrick, S. K., Darling-Hammond, L., & Kini, T. (2023). *Educating teachers in California: What matters for teacher preparedness?* Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/956.678

This report can be found online at https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/educating-teachers-in-california.

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.



Document last revised May 5, 2023

Table of Contents

Executive Summaryv
Introduction1
Teacher Education Policy in California1
This Study4
The California Teacher Preparation Landscape5
Study Description7
California's Newly Credentialed Teachers Over Time10
Perceptions of Preparation Effectiveness
Overall Perceptions of Graduates, Cooperating Teachers, and Employers15
Perceptions of Preparation Across Teaching Domains17
What Explains Differences in Perceptions of Preparedness?23
Importance of Clinical Support Provided by Teacher Preparation Programs25
Importance of Cooperating/Mentor Teacher Behaviors
Importance of Clinical Hours for Student Teachers and Residents
Importance of Preparation in Reading, Writing, and Math Foundations
Unequal Access to Highly Rated Preparation
California's Lowest-Rated Teacher Preparation Programs40
Differential Access for Education Specialists42
Differential Access by Teacher Race/Ethnicity44
Summary and Recommendations46
Policy Considerations48
Implications for Other States56
Conclusion
Appendix A: Survey Data
Appendix B: Technical Analysis81
Endnotes
About the Authors

List of Figures and Tables

Figure 1	New Teaching Credentials and Permits Issued in California by Year7
Figure 2	Clinical Pathway of California's Teacher Preparation Program Completer Survey Respondents by Year12
Figure 3	Race/Ethnicity of California's Teacher Preparation Program Completer Survey Respondents by Year
Figure 4	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Completers15
Figure 5	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Cooperating Teachers and Employers16
Figure 6	Preparedness for Working With Families by Preliminary Credential Type19
Figure 7	Teaching Performance Expectations With Higher Preparedness Ratings From Completers, Cooperating Teachers, and Employers21
Figure 8	Teaching Performance Expectations With Lower Preparedness Ratings From Completers, Cooperating Teachers, and Employers
Figure 9	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Amount of Clinical Feedback27
Figure 10	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Cooperating/Mentor Teacher Behaviors29
Figure 11	Estimated Clinical Hours for Student Teachers and Residents, 2020–2131
Figure 12	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Student Teaching Hours
Figure 13	Program Effectiveness Ratings by Opportunities to Learn About Reading, Writing, and Math Teaching
Figure 14	Average Program Effectiveness Rating by Teacher Preparation Program41
Figure 15	Clinical Pathway and Institution Type by Preliminary Credential Type43
Figure 16	Clinical Pathway and Institution Type by Completer Race/Ethnicity45
Table 1	New Preliminary Teaching Credentials Issued in California by Year11
Table 2	Completer Perceptions of Preparedness by Teaching Performance Expectations
Table 3	Teacher Preparation Program Clinical Support Reported by All Completers26
Table 4	Supportive Behaviors of Cooperating/Mentor Teachers by Clinical Pathway28
Table 5	Opportunity to Learn How to Teach Reading and Writing35
Table 6	Opportunity to Learn How to Teach Mathematics

Executive Summary

High-quality teacher preparation is a critical building block of an effective and stable teacher workforce. In California, the Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) currently oversees teacher preparation programs (TPPs) at more than 100 institutions, and these programs graduate more than 10,000 teacher candidates per year. Over the past decade, California has considerably revised its statewide licensing and accreditation systems that set standards for teacher preparation and performance expectations for beginning teachers. These new teaching standards emphasize teachers' abilities to teach to the more ambitious student learning standards the state adopted in 2010. The standards are focused on preparing teachers to enable the development of higher-order thinking skills, support social-emotional as well as academic learning, and effectively teach a wide range of students with different language and learning needs. The evolving licensure system incorporates these standards into teacher performance assessments that evaluate how teachers plan, implement, and assess instruction for diverse learners within subject matter contexts.

Meanwhile, following a long decline in teacher education enrollments, shortages of teachers began to re-emerge in California by 2015, particularly among special education and STEM teaching fields and across multiple fields in high-poverty schools. From 2012–13 to 2018–19, California saw substantial increases in the number of credentials and permits issued to those without full training to teach. In 2016–17, the number of substandard credentials issued in the state outpaced the number of new preliminary credentials issued to teachers fully prepared in California TPPs. The state has since invested in new program models—like teacher residencies—to stem shortages and strengthen preparation, along with subsidies to offset tuition and living expenses for teacher candidates.

In 2016, the CTC also implemented a new accreditation framework for TPPs that included new program standards, new outcome measures, and a new accreditation data system and dashboard capturing different aspects of teacher preparation and candidate readiness. The redesigned accreditation system uses data about how and where the teaching performance expectations are taught and supported, how supervised clinical practice is organized, and how coursework and clinical work cohere. As part of this new system, the CTC began administering surveys to all teacher candidates completing an approved TPP who were applying for their preliminary teaching credential. The surveys are meant to serve as a tool for continuous improvement for programs (which receive the data from the CTC) and input for accreditation decisions.

What can 5 years of new teacher perceptions captured in these surveys tell us about the state of teacher preparation in California? This analysis examines statewide patterns that emerge from the responses of almost 60,000 completers of TPPs across California applying for their preliminary teaching credentials from 2016–17 to 2020–21 as well as perceptions from employers hiring these new teachers and cooperating teachers working with student teachers during their preparation. The report describes who is receiving preliminary teaching credentials after completing California-based TPPs, how well prepared completers of TPPs feel across all of the domains of the teaching performance expectations, what kind of coursework and clinical experiences they received, and what aspects of preparation explain how prepared completers feel to enter the profession.

Summary of Findings

- The pool of recently prepared graduates from California TPPs has increased in size and racial/ethnic diversity. California's long-dwindling teacher pipeline has recently grown. The number of California TPP completers applying for preliminary teaching credentials increased by 35% between 2016–17 and 2020– 21, making California one of only a few states with increasing TPP completion numbers. Also notable, and a shift from past trends, is that most of the increases were for graduates who completed preservice programs offering student teaching or a residency, a new approach funded by the state to reduce shortages. More than half of California's recent completers identified as teachers of color as compared to only 27% nationally.
- **Completers rate their preparation programs highly.** Ninety percent of responding completers rated their TPP as effective or very effective, and 90% or more felt at least adequately prepared in all areas represented by the state's teaching performance expectations. More than 80% of completers reported being well or very well prepared for each teaching performance expectation on the survey, with two exceptions: 72% felt well prepared to work with families and 79% felt well prepared to involve students in self-assessments.
- Cooperating teachers' and employers' perceptions about preparation largely align with completers. Representing a smaller sample from fewer programs, 82% of cooperating teachers and 68% of employers gave high ratings to the TPPs they worked with or hired from. Across the teaching performance expectations included in all three surveys, completers, cooperating teachers, and employers rated preparation most positively for connecting classroom learning to the real world and creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning. These three groups shared relatively lower average ratings on three teaching performance expectations: (1) meeting instructional needs of English learners; (2) identifying and addressing special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies; and (3) involving all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress.
- Completers who participated in residencies were the most likely to rate their programs as highly effective, closely followed by those who participated in student teaching. Across all credential types and demographic groups, completers who participated in student teaching or residencies had more

positive perceptions of their preparation compared to those who participated in internships or completed their preparation while teaching on emergencystyle permits.

- Teacher residencies, which provide a full academic year of subsidized clinical training while candidates complete credential coursework, now prepare about 10% of new teachers. Of approximately 1,200 residency completers in 2020–21, about 60% were teachers of color. Residency completers were slightly more likely to be teachers of color than those completing student teaching or intern programs. Residency completers were the group most likely to report intensive student teaching experiences and frequent clinical support.
- The nature and extent of clinical support from TPPs is uneven and strongly related to completers' feelings of preparedness and employers' views of program quality. Both hours of student teaching and the amount of clinical support (e.g., being observed and getting feedback on teaching) varied considerably across programs. Although the CTC requires at least 600 hours of supervised clinical practice in all programs, 43% of completers in preservice programs reported less than 600 hours of student teaching. (The survey does not currently include questions that allow a similar calculation for interns or other program completers, who constitute 29% of total respondents.) In addition, completers from all clinical pathways who reported more communication, observation, and feedback about teaching from their preparation programs were more likely to rate their preparation programs as effective or very effective. Completers also had more positive assessments of their preparation when they had cooperating/mentor teachers who frequently observed teaching and offered feedback, helped plan and organize curriculum materials, and provided support in other ways. Employers also rated more highly those institutions in which completers reported having more clinical support.
- Most multiple subject and education specialist completers reported having substantial preparation for teaching reading, writing, and math. When asked about their opportunity to learn elements of teaching reading, writing, and math, at least 75% of respondents reported that their program had "spent time discussing or doing" each teaching element, such as learning foundational reading skills and learning how to adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs. Student teachers and residents were more likely to report opportunities to learn each aspect of reading, writing, and math teaching than interns or completers who finished their preparation while working on an emergency-style permit. Completers who reported having an extensive opportunity to learn all aspects of reading, writing, and math teaching were much more likely to rate their TPP as very effective and to describe themselves as well prepared overall.

- The small number of lower-rated programs offer fewer opportunities to learn critical content and less supported clinical experiences. A small number of TPPs have much lower survey ratings than the norm. Notably, two intern programs run by school districts had particularly low ratings, with completers who reported much less opportunity to learn about reading, writing, and math teaching as well as fewer supports from their cooperating/mentor teachers. Another subset of university-based programs had notably lower ratings than the norm, and their completers reported less clinical support, although the differences were not as stark. Of all survey questions, the amount of clinical support reported by completers varied the most across programs.
- Teacher candidates have unequal access to highly rated preparation and clinical experiences. Only 46% of Black and 50% of Native American completers reported participating in student teaching or residencies, compared to at least two thirds of all other racial/ethnic groups. In addition, less than one third of education specialists (i.e., special education teachers) participated in student teaching or residencies, as compared to about 7 in 10 multiple subject and single subject completers.

Policy Considerations

The findings from this analysis of 5 years of teacher preparation program completer data suggest that California's recent policy changes to strengthen teacher preparation and increase the supply of well-prepared teachers may be paying off. In 2020-21, only 58% of new California teaching credentials/permits issued were preliminary credentials for those who had completed a TPP, while the remaining documents were issued to those still enrolled in internship programs or serving on an emergency-style permit. While TPP completers generally report feeling well prepared, many students in California continue to be taught by teachers who have not had the benefit of full preparation. Among those who complete preparation for their preliminary teaching credential, some are getting strong clinical experiences, in which they have sustained clinical placements and support, and others are not. The results suggest four steps that California policymakers and practitioners can take to further strengthen teacher preparation:

1. Continue to expand and improve access to high-quality preparation experiences and pathways, especially for education specialists and historically underserved candidates of color. California should continue supporting the strong implementation of the state's recent investments meant to substantially cover the cost of preparation for teacher candidates who commit to teaching in high-need schools or fields, including Golden State Scholarships, subsidies for classified staff to become teachers, and teacher residencies, especially for teachers in shortage fields like special education. These programs are diversifying and strengthening the teacher workforce. Given the impact of student debt on candidates' preparation choices, especially for candidates of color, the state might also consider increasing support to financially needy

teacher candidates and leveraging new federal funding under the Higher Education Act to expand TPPs at minority-serving institutions. The state might also leverage state and federal funding to support high-quality apprenticeships into teaching, which allow candidates to earn while they learn, receiving pay while they gain teaching skills under the supervision of a cooperating or mentor teacher and take coursework to earn their preliminary teaching credentials. A more robust state recruitment and communication strategy could help potential teacher candidates understand both the full array of financial supports available to them and the different pathways into teaching so that they can afford to choose the pathway that is right for them.

- 2. Increase opportunities for teacher candidates to learn how to work with families and support the needs of English learners (ELs) and students with disabilities (SWDs) by deepening coursework and clinical learning opportunities, supporting TPPs in redesigning their programs, and expanding access to dual credential programs. Working with families and supporting students who have exceptional learning needs are areas that typically require deeper and more focused clinical experiences, as well as integrated coursework. The CTC and teacher education networks can encourage the exchange of information and exemplars. The state could also incentivize the creation or expansion of integrated and dual credential programs, in which candidates earn a dual credential or endorsement that provides additional, specialized preparation to meet the needs of ELs and/or SWDs.
- 3. Strengthen access to high-quality preparation by improving the quality of all pathways through the implementation and enforcement of the CTC's new accreditation framework. Both clinical support and opportunities to learn ELA and math foundations were strongly related to completers' perceptions of preparedness, but not all completers reported having these opportunities. For example, the amount of clinical support reported by completers varies considerably across institutions, and there are some institutions with substantial proportions of completers reporting limited clinical observations or feedback. These findings suggest a need for continued efforts to strengthen the implementation and enforcement of the CTC's new accreditation framework as well as the newly adopted education specialist program standards and literacy standards. For example, institution-level survey results can be used to flag programs for further review or support.
- **4. Support TPPs in using their survey data for continuous improvement.** These survey data can be leveraged as part of the program accreditation process to identify struggling programs as well as provide an additional tool for TPPs to support continuous improvement. The CTC, along with other organizations based at universities and nonprofits, can help support TPPs to use these data—and other metrics of program effectiveness—to guide programmatic decision-making and continuous improvement.

Finally, California's recent efforts to strengthen its teacher preparation systems offer a valuable example for other states hoping to redesign preparation standards or integrate surveys into the evaluation of TPPs. California's approach to surveys highlights some important best practices, including how to (1) integrate completer surveys into the state's teacher licensure process, (2) align surveys to statewide standards for teaching, (3) administer surveys to all completers across preparation pathways, and (4) build statewide capacity for data use by offering results in multiple forms. This approach ensures that survey results can offer helpful perspectives on teacher preparation across the state to support both accreditation processes and continuous improvement efforts.

Introduction

High-quality teacher preparation is a critical building block of an effective and stable teacher workforce. Nationally, a growing number of students are taught by novice teachers.¹ Ensuring that novice teachers are adequately prepared is particularly important for addressing educational equity because students from low-income families and students of color are more likely to have novice teachers.² Many different elements of teacher preparation can influence how well prepared teachers are when they enter the classroom. Prior research has highlighted how certain aspects of teacher preparation—including the type of coursework, duration and type of clinical practice, and quality of clinical support or mentorship—are associated with teachers' effectiveness in the classroom and their likelihood of staying in the profession.³

Teacher Education Policy in California

As of 2019–20, almost 1 in 10 of the nation's teacher preparation completers attended a California-based preparation program. California's Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) currently oversees teacher preparation programs (TPPs) at more than 100 institutions, and these programs graduate more than 10,000 teacher candidates per year. Over the past decade, California has considerably revised its statewide systems that set standards for teacher preparation and performance expectations for beginning teachers.

Following the state's adoption of the Common Core standards in English language arts and mathematics and the Next Generation Science Standards, the CTC adopted revised general education preparation program standards in 2015.⁴ The standards revision process also followed calls for action from several statewide advisory committees, including a joint CTC-California Department of Education (CDE) Educator Excellence Task Force, the CTC's own Teacher Preparation Advisory Panel, and the Statewide Special Education Task Force.⁵ Along with updating program standards, the CTC also revised the state's teaching performance expectations (TPEs). TPEs delineate specific teaching practices, aligned with the state's teaching standards, that beginning teachers should have the opportunity to learn during their teacher preparation through coursework and clinical experiences (i.e., opportunities for hands-on practice in authentic educational settings).⁶ The TPEs, which are meant to guide TPP development, were revised in 2016, and California TPPs were required to implement them and the revised preparation program standards by the 2017–18 academic year.⁷ Revised program standards and TPEs for education specialists (i.e., special education teachers) followed shortly after, with new standards adopted in 2018 that TPPS must implement by 2022-23.

The revised program standards and associated TPEs reflect an approach to teacher preparation that is more focused on meeting the needs of the whole child and creating inclusive educational environments.⁸ For example, the revised TPEs include a focus on:

- creating inclusive, healthy, safe, and culturally responsive learning environments;
- supporting students' social-emotional growth and individual responsibility, including through restorative practices;
- using a variety of developmentally and ability-appropriate instructional strategies, including universal design for learning and multi-tiered systems of support;
- engaging students in their learning by connecting subject matter to real-life contexts, providing active learning experiences, and creating opportunities for inquiry, problem-solving, responding to and framing meaningful questions, and reflection; and
- collaborating among educators, families, and community members.9

The revised standards also strengthened requirements for clinical practice. Prior program standards included little oversight over clinical practice, and there was wide variation in the amount and type of clinical practice TPP completers were getting across programs.¹⁰ The newly revised program standards included more direct guidance for TPPs, including a requirement that candidates must be provided with a minimum of 600 hours of supervised clinical practice whether they are completing a preservice program or an alternative route offering an internship model.¹¹ Importantly, in contrast to some other states, California's program standards and TPEs apply to all beginning teachers, whether they are prepared in more "traditional" student teaching pathways or "alternative" internship pathways.

As a requirement for earning a preliminary teaching credential, teacher candidates must demonstrate that they have met the TPEs through a state-approved teaching performance assessment.¹² California was at the forefront nationally in adopting a performance assessment requirement, which was created by legislation in 1998 with a decade-long phase-in period, during which the CTC and TPPs designed and piloted three state-approved assessments.¹³ Each of the state's approved assessment models requires a teacher candidate to complete defined performance tasks relating to subject-specific pedagogy, design and implementation of instruction, and student assessment. Candidates must video-record teaching from their clinical practice site and reflect on their practice as part of the assessment. Performance assessments are scored using rubrics by trained, calibrated, content-specific assessors. The performance assessment requirements were updated in 2018 to align with the revised program standards and TPEs.

In 2016, the CTC also implemented a new accreditation framework for TPPs that included new program standards, new outcome measures (including candidates' performance assessment scores), and a new accreditation data system and dashboard capturing different aspects of teacher preparation and candidate readiness.¹⁴ As part of this new system, the CTC began administering surveys to all teacher candidates after they completed an approved TPP. This survey is embedded into the application process for the preliminary teaching credential, which has led to a high response rate for programs statewide. Administered since 2016–17, these surveys are meant to capture completers' perceptions of their preparation in various domains of teaching, overall program quality, and aspects of their clinical experiences. Survey results are integrated into a public data dashboard showing statewide trends, while institution-level results are available to programs to support programmatic improvement.¹⁵

Finally, while California instituted these policy changes to strengthen teacher preparation, the state has also made significant investments in teacher recruitment and preparation to respond to its widespread teacher shortages.¹⁶ Major investments to help address teacher shortages include:

- the Golden State Teacher Grant program (\$515 million), which provides \$20,000 scholarships to teacher candidates who commit to teaching for 4 years in highneed schools¹⁷;
- the Teacher Residency Grant program (\$670 million), which provides \$25,000 in state funding (with a required local match) to partnerships between local education agencies (LEAs) and TPPs to train teacher and school counselor candidates in a yearlong, financially supported residency alongside an expert mentor, with candidates committing to serve for 4 years in the high-need district in which they train;¹⁸
- the Classified School Employee Teacher Credentialing program (\$170 million), which provides grants to LEAs to support classified staff to earn a bachelor's degree and teaching credential, providing up to \$4,800 per year for up to 5 years (\$24,000 total) to subsidize their teacher training costs, as well as offering academic guidance and individualized supports;¹⁹
- Integrated Undergraduate Teacher Preparation grants (\$30 million), which provide competitive grants to institutions of higher education (IHEs) to develop or expand undergraduate TPPs so that candidates can earn their bachelor's degrees and teaching credentials in 4 years, in contrast to the more widespread 5-year, postbaccalaureate pathway to a credential in California;²⁰
- Teacher Credential and Assessment fee waivers (\$44 million), which cover the cost of teacher credential, examination, and assessment fees for teacher candidates;²¹ and
- Local Solutions to the Shortage of Special Education Teachers grant (\$50 million), which funded flexible grants to LEAs to support special education teacher recruitment and retention.²²

Taken together, these investments total more than \$1.4 billion since 2016 and reflect a substantial increase in education funding statewide.²³ As previously noted, a large portion of this investment is geared toward expanding teacher residencies throughout the state. Residency programs—in which prospective teachers apprentice alongside experienced teachers while taking associated teacher preparation coursework—were created to solve teacher shortages by enabling a high-quality

California's investments in teacher recruitment and preparation total more than \$1.4 billion since 2016 and reflect a substantial increase in education funding statewide.

and financially subsidized preparation option targeting hard-to-staff districts or subject areas.²⁴ Studies on residency programs in California and elsewhere indicate that residency programs typically recruit more prospective teachers of color than traditional student teaching programs, and teachers completing residency programs often have higher retention rates than other preparation pathways.²⁵

This Study

Given these policy changes and financial investments, what is the state of teacher preparation in California? Based on survey responses from almost 60,000 completers of TPPs across California from 2016–17 to 2020–21, this report describes changes in the pool of newly credentialed teachers over this period of time, how well prepared completers of TPPs feel in different domains of practice, what kind of learning opportunities they encountered, what aspects of preparation explain how prepared completers feel to enter the profession, and how access to preparation experiences varies among different groups of teachers. This analysis also examines the extent to which perceptions of TPP completers align with survey responses from more than 5,000 cooperating teachers working with student teachers and more than 1,500 employers hiring these new teachers.

In this report, we begin by describing the landscape of teacher preparation in California. We then explain the data and methods used in this report and outline how the composition of the pool of newly credentialed teachers has changed between 2016–17 and 2020–21. We then detail the findings from the analysis of CTC surveys. These findings are organized into three sections: (1) overall perceptions of preparation effectiveness, (2) differences in perceptions of effectiveness by characteristics of preparation, and (3) differential access to highly rated preparation. We conclude with policy considerations for California and implications for other states.

The California Teacher Preparation Landscape

In California, there are three primary routes available to people who want to become teachers:²⁶

- 1. Completing a preservice teacher preparation program (TPP) with supervised student teaching or residency under the guidance of a cooperating or mentor teacher *before* serving as a teacher of record.
- 2. Participating in an internship program in which candidates who have already demonstrated subject matter competency complete their preparation program *while* serving as a teacher of record.
- 3. Entering teaching with an emergency-style permit, authorized by the California Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) if a district cannot fill the vacancy with a fully credentialed teacher,²⁷ and subsequently enrolling in a TPP to earn a credential. Often this teaching experience, which may or may not be supported and supervised, is counted in lieu of student teaching.

To earn a preliminary credential, teachers must complete a TPP within California or apply with an out-of-state teaching credential. California currently offers preliminary credentials for **multiple subject teachers** (i.e., teaching multiple subjects, typically within elementary or middle schools), **single subject teachers** (i.e., teaching specific subjects, typically in middle or high schools), and **education specialists** (i.e., teaching students with disabilities at any grade level).

The distinction between California's three pathways (i.e., preservice student teaching/residency, internship program, emergency-style permits) largely reflects a broader distinction between "traditional" and "alternative" routes to teacher licensure. About three quarters of teacher candidates nationally still attend traditional preservice programs in which teacher candidates take courses within an institution of higher education (IHE) and then participate in student teaching in a cooperating or mentor teacher's classroom.²⁸ There are numerous other alternative routes in which teacher candidates engage in accelerated training,²⁹ training based outside of IHEs, or training concurrent with serving as a teacher of record in their own classroom.³⁰ Although there are different ways of categorizing preparation program types in research and policy, numerous studies have found that alternatively certified teachers have higher turnover rates than traditionally certified teachers.³¹ A recent analysis of statewide data in California finds that teachers who enter the profession through emergency-style permits or intern credentials are more likely to leave the workforce by the end of their third year of teaching (42% and 25% attrition rates, respectively) compared with those who enter through traditional programs (20% attrition rate).³²

As of 2022, the CTC oversees the approval of TPPs at more than 100 institutions statewide. These include approximately 80 IHEs, including public universities that are part of the California State University (CSU) and University of California (UC) systems as well as private/independent universities. There are also approximately 25 local education agencies that run their own preparation programs, including county offices of education, school districts, and charter school organizations.

Although California issues more than 10,000 preliminary credentials each year for new teachers completing TPPs within the state, this number is inadequate to meet the demand for qualified teachers. As a result, the CTC issued more than 6,000 emergency-style permits and 5,000 intern credentials in 2020–21, authorizing individuals who have not yet completed preparation for teaching to serve as teachers of record in California classrooms.³³

Figure 1 shows the total number of new preliminary credentials issued to Californiaprepared teachers and the number of intern credentials and emergency-style permits issued each year by the CTC between 2012–13 and 2020–21.³⁴ As teacher shortages grew, the number of emergency-style permits issued annually increased steadily and substantially from 2012–13 until 2018–19, as did the number of intern credentials, while the supply of fully prepared teachers was largely static until it began to tick up slightly in 2016–17. In the 2 academic years after 2018–19, the number of preliminary credentials granted to fully prepared teachers increased by about 3,300 (25%), sharply increasing the supply of qualified teachers, while the number of emergency-type permits decreased by about 2,500 (a nearly 30% drop). These shifts noticeably altered the qualifications of the entering workforce by 2020–21. It is worth noting that requirements for prospective teachers seeking a California credential did change during the COVID-19 pandemic. California—like many other states—temporarily suspended certain assessment requirements for teacher candidates applying for their preliminary credentials starting in March 2020.





Note: This figure includes all preliminary credentials for California-prepared teachers issued annually by the Commission on Teacher Credentialing as well as the number of intern credentials and emergency-style permits issued annually by the CTC. Emergency-style permits include short-term staff permits, provisional intern permits, limited assignment teaching permits, and waivers.

Sources: For 2016–17 to 2020–21 data: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). California educator supply. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/edu-supl-landing. For 2012–13 to 2015–16 data: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2017). Teacher supply in California: A report to the Legislature, Annual Report 2015–2016. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/commission/reports/ts-2015-2016-annualrpt.pdf?sfvrsn=84d346b1_6

Study Description

Since 2016, the CTC has surveyed completers of California TPPs who are applying for each type of preliminary teaching credential. The survey was designed to capture the perceptions of completers about their level of preparedness across teaching performance expectations (TPEs) aligned with the six teaching domains in the California Standards for the Teaching Profession:

- 1. Engaging and supporting all students in learning
- 2. Creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning
- 3. Understanding and organizing subject matter for student learning
- 4. Planning instruction and designing learning experiences for all students
- 5. Assessing students for learning
- 6. Developing as a professional educator

The survey asked all completers about the nature of their field experiences, including questions in which they self-reported their clinical pathways (student teaching/ residency, internship, teaching on an emergency-style permit while taking preparation courses³⁵) as well as questions about the amount of clinical support provided by their preparation programs, student teaching hours, and supportive behaviors of their cooperating or mentor teachers. Multiple subject and education specialist completers were asked to report how much opportunity they had to learn about teaching in certain content areas, such as reading, writing, and math. Completers were also asked to identify their gender identity, race, and ethnicity.

Who Takes the Surveys?

In California, program completers must be recommended for their preliminary teaching credentials by their teacher preparation programs (TPPs) after they complete their programs and fulfill all the credential requirements. Program completers are asked to complete their credential paperwork—including the program completer survey—within 90 days of this recommendation. As such, the survey sample includes only teacher candidates who have completed their preparation in California and applied for their preliminary teaching credential in California. It excludes California TPP completers who never applied for a preliminary teaching credential in California teachers who completed their preparation in other states. Given California's Title II data on TPP completers applied for a preliminary credential in that year. Approximately 14% of new teaching credentials in 2020–21 were issued to candidates who were prepared out of state or out of country. These credential holders were not asked to complete the CTC program completer survey.

Candidates who are completing student teaching or residency programs are likely completing this survey before they begin as teachers of record or very early into their teaching positions. Those completing an internship program or who have completed their TPPs while working on emergency-style permits are likely completing this survey after serving as teachers of record for some period of time. In all cases, the survey respondents have completed their TPPs but may have different amounts of experience actually serving as classroom teachers before responding to the survey. Such experience may influence how they rate their preparation and TPP effectiveness, but the survey does not ask respondents about teaching experience, so it cannot be included in this analysis.

Between 2016–17 and 2020–21, 59,140 completers from 107 different California TPPs responded to the survey. Since the survey is embedded into the online process of applying for a preliminary teaching credential, the survey responses across all years are high. The estimated annual response rates are 84–90%, with slightly lower response rates from completers in the California State University (CSU) system. This lower response rate for CSU completers reflects a difference in survey administration, in which CSU completers are redirected to a CSU-specific completer survey (including the CTC questions), while all other completers take a survey embedded in the CTC's online application for the preliminary credential. This report focuses on these 59,140 preliminary teacher credential applicants who responded to at least one question on the CTC program completer survey over 5 years between September 1, 2016, and August 31, 2021. CSU's data system does not track survey respondents and nonrespondents, so survey response rates for the CSU system must be estimated based on the number of new credentials issued to CSU completers as reported by the CTC. For all TPPs outside of the CSU system, survey response rates can be directly calculated. Estimated annual response rates for the CSU system ranged from 70% to 85%, while annual response rates from all other completers ranged from 93% to 96%.

This report also includes an analysis of the cooperating teacher and employer surveys. Since 2019, the CTC has fielded surveys for cooperating teachers who work with student teachers in California institutions of higher education as well as for administrators in all public schools who may hire new teachers in their schools or districts. In both surveys, respondents are asked to rate the preparation of candidates from a given institution for specific teaching performance expectations as well as to rate the overall effectiveness of the TPP. Across the 3 years of survey responses (2018–19 to 2020–21), there were survey responses from 5,348 cooperating teachers (reporting on 78 TPPs that have student teachers) and 1,619 employers (reporting on 96 TPPs). All cooperating teacher and employer responses can be connected to institutions but cannot be connected to individual completers or specific programs within institutions. Because of how the cooperating teacher and employer surveys were administered, it is not possible to calculate a response rate for either group, and respondents are not necessarily representative of all cooperating teachers and employers across the state, nor do they represent all TPPs. Given the low number of respondents, especially for the employer survey, we interpret these survey results with caution.

Sources: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Complete your recommendation*. https:// www.ctc.ca.gov/credentials/complete-recommend; California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *State trends*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/state-trends; California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teacher supply in California* 2020–21: *A report to the Legislature*. https://www. ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/commission/reports/ts-2020-2021-annualrpt.pdf?sfvrsn=ee227b1_6

The primary objective of this analysis is to explore patterns in the survey responses of TPP completers across the 5 years of survey data. The initial analysis examined overall patterns as well as differences in responses across years and across completer and institutional characteristics for each survey question. Then the analysis explored whether and how responses varied across and within institutions and examined the relationship between how completers, cooperating teachers, and mentors rate the effectiveness of preparation. The final step of analysis identified predictors of overall perceptions of preparation using a set of regression models that accounted for completer and institutional characteristics as well as self-reported clinical experiences. Appendix B describes the survey questions and analysis methods in greater detail.

California is not alone in its use of completer surveys to assess teacher preparation experiences and TPP quality. As of 2015, 33 states reported using these surveys as part of their assessment processes for at least some TPPs.³⁶ Surveys can also be used internally by TPPs or states to support program improvement. Research using completer surveys has found that completers' reported experiences in certain aspects of their preparation can predict their effectiveness as educators.³⁷ For example, one study of statewide completer surveys in North Carolina found that certain survey measures—capturing perceptions of TPP quality and preparation to create effective learning environments—were predictive of candidates' later evaluation ratings, effectiveness in promoting student learning gains, and retention in their first few years of teaching.³⁸

California's Newly Credentialed Teachers Over Time

According to the CTC's California Educator Supply dashboard, the number of completers from California TPPs applying for a new teaching credential increased by 35% from 2016–17 to 2020–21, from 12,245 completers to 16,554 completers.³⁹ These data include everyone who applied for a credential and not just those represented in the program completer survey. Table 1 includes the CTC-reported numbers of newly credentialed teachers by institution type and credential type. Notably, the largest increases were among teachers receiving a multiple subject credential (i.e., those preparing to teach elementary students) and those from private IHEs.

This increase in completers represents a break from prior trends, in which the number of newly credentialed teachers in California had been dropping for more than a decade.⁴⁰ Nationally, the number of individuals completing TPPs decreased by 22% between 2012–13 and 2018–19, and California is one of only eight states that saw increases in the number of TPP completers during this period.⁴¹ California's increase in the number of completers coincides with increased state investment in the teacher pipeline and preparation programs.⁴²

The remainder of the report focuses on the program completer survey respondents (an estimated 84–90% of all California TPP completers who applied for their preliminary credential). Table A1, located in Appendix A, shows how the enrollment patterns, clinical pathways, and demographic composition of responding completers vary between 2016–17 and 2020–21. The patterns in the CTC's educator supply dashboard (see Table 1) mirror those found using the program completer survey respondents (see Table A1). Across the 5 years, the number of TPP completers in the survey data increased by 37%, from 10,200 completers in 2016–17 to 13,943 completers in 2020–21.⁴³ Figure 2 illustrates the change in the number of

completers by clinical pathway, as self-reported on the CTC completer survey. Between 2016–17 and 2020–21, the number of TPP completers who reported participating in student teaching/residency increased from 6,162 to 9,419 (a 53% increase).

Table 1
New Preliminary Teaching Credentials Issued in California by Year

Subgroup	2016-17	2017–18	2018–19	2019–20	2020-21	5-year change, 2016-17 to 2020-21	
California-prepared	12,245	12,548	13,256	14,438	16,554	35%	
Out-of-state/out-of- country prepared	3,950	3,732	3,498	3,151	2,691	-32%	
By institution type							
California State University (CSUs)	5,754	5,936	5,961	6,289	7,431	29%	
University of California (UCs)	872	629	893	793	826	-5%	
Private institutions of higher education (IHEs)	5,049	5,575	5,850	6,870	7,563	50%	
Local education agencies (LEAs)	570	408	552	486	734	29%	
By credential type							
Multiple Subject	6,932	7,129	7,150	7,828	8,994	30%	
Single Subject	6,494	6,405	6,851	6,721	6,821	5%	
Education Specialist	3,311	3,225	3,226	3,490	3,821	15%	

Note: These numbers are higher than those reported in the rest of the report because these data include all new preliminary teaching credentials rather than only those who responded to the program completer survey. Source: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *California educator supply dashboard*.

Figure 2 Clinical Pathway of California's Teacher Preparation Program Completer Survey Respondents by Year



Note: This figure includes completers who responded to the Commission on Teacher Credentialing survey questions about clinical pathway. Between 2016–17 and 2020–21, 11% of completers in the CTC survey respondent sample are missing clinical pathway information.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Most California TPPs saw an increase in their number of completers applying for their preliminary credentials between 2016–17 and 2020–21, with the notable exception of programs in the UC system. As shown in Table 1 and Table A1, there was a net decrease in the number of completers from UC campuses, while all other institution types saw overall increases in completers applying for their credentials. Across these 5 years, 48% of program completer survey respondents attended teacher preparation programs at private IHEs, 41% attended programs within the CSU system, 6% attended programs within the UC system, and 5% attended programs affiliated with local education agencies. There was a relatively larger increase in the number of completers from private, for-profit IHEs (a 94% increase from 2016–17 to 2020–21), although it is important to note that these institutions prepare only a small proportion of all candidates (less than 3% overall).

In addition to this overall increase in the number of completers, there also have been demographic shifts in this group, with a growing share of survey respondents identifying as people of color (see Figure 3). The percent identifying as people of color increased from 39% in 2016–17 to 53% in 2020–21, with the largest increases among Latino/a completers. In 2020–21, 38% of TPP completers in the CTC survey sample identified as Latino/a, 9% identified as Asian/Pacific Islander, 4% identified as multiracial, 3% identified as Black, less than 1% identified as Native American, and 39% of TPP completers identified as white. California's recent TPP completers are much more racially and ethnically diverse than those in the national teacher pipeline, in which just 27% of recent completers identified as people of color.⁴⁴

Figure 3 Race/Ethnicity of California's Teacher Preparation Program Completer Survey Respondents by Year



Note: This analysis includes completers in the Commission on Teacher Credentialing program completer survey file who reported their race/ethnicity. Between 2016–17 and 2020–21, 15% of completers in the CTC survey respondent sample are missing race/ethnicity information. A small number of completers identified as Native American (fewer than 35 completers per year or approximately 0.2% of all completers). Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Since 2016–17, there has been an especially large and statistically significant increase in the number of completers who identify as Latino/a (a 112% increase from 2,492 Latino/a completers in 2016–17 to 5,292 Latino/a completers in 2020–21). Meanwhile, the proportion of completers who are white has decreased, and the proportions for all other racial/ethnic groups have remained stable. These changes in racial/ethnic composition occurred in each clinical pathway, with a substantial increase in the number of student teachers/residents and interns who identify as Latino/a. These trends across time align with the changes in the overall racial/ethnic composition of enrolled teacher candidates reported in California's Title II data and certified teachers in California schools as reported by the California Department of Education.⁴⁵

Perceptions of Preparation Effectiveness

The completer surveys asked respondents to rate the overall effectiveness of their teacher preparation programs (TPPs). In addition to this overall rating, completers were asked to rate how well their TPPs prepared them to engage in specific teaching performance expectations (TPEs) aligned with the California Standards for the Teaching Profession, such as "engage students in cooperative group work as well as independent learning" and "give productive feedback to students to guide their learning." These ratings offer an important perspective about how completers perceive their preparation. Most completers were asked to rate the effectiveness of their preparation programs as they were beginning their first full-time teaching position (or, in the case of interns or teachers working on an emergency-style permit, as they were completing their preparation while working as teachers). It could be the case that completers overestimated their level of preparation because they had not yet faced all the responsibilities and challenges often associated with being a beginning teacher.

There is limited research on how TPP completers' perceptions of their preparation change over time, how these perceptions relate to the perceptions of cooperating teachers or employers, or how they relate to later evidence of teaching effectiveness. A study in North Carolina found that TPP completers' perceptions of their preparation were highly correlated with their later teacher evaluations, value-added effectiveness ratings, and retention.⁴⁶ A study in Chicago found that cooperating teachers' perceptions of their student teachers' preparation were more predictive of those students' observation ratings as first-year teachers than student teachers' own perceptions of their preparation.⁴⁷ In that study, self-perceptions of preparedness by student teachers had little association with their cooperating teachers' perceptions of their preparedness.

To better explore overall perceptions of teacher preparation, this analysis examined the extent to which completers' perceptions aligned with the perceptions of cooperating teachers working with student teachers and employers who hired these recent completers. Since 2019, the Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) has surveyed cooperating teachers who have worked with student teachers from California TPPs based in institutions of higher education (IHEs) and employers who hired new completers in their schools (i.e., school and district leaders who are responsible for hiring new teachers). Both cooperating teachers and employers were asked to evaluate the extent to which completers from a given program were prepared across a subset of the TPEs. Because these respondents were not asked about specific teacher candidates, and because they are a smaller sample from a nonrepresentative set of programs, the relationship of their ratings to those of completers does not reflect a one-to-one correspondence.

As explored in this section, perceptions of California TPPs were largely positive, and most completers reported feeling well prepared. Perceptions did vary somewhat among completers, cooperating teachers, and employers, although these three groups typically agreed about areas of teaching in which completers are more or less prepared.

Overall Perceptions of Graduates, Cooperating Teachers, and Employers

Across all 5 years of surveys, 9 in 10 responding completers rated their TPP as effective or very effective. As shown in Figure 4, overall perceptions of effectiveness were very similar across credential type but varied somewhat across institution type and clinical pathway. Table A2 in Appendix A illustrates how ratings of program effectiveness and other perceptions of preparedness vary by credential type, institution type, and clinical pathway. Across self-reported clinical pathways, completers who identified as student teachers or residents were more likely to rate their program as effective or very effective. Specifically, 56% of student teachers/residents rated their programs as very effective compared to 48% of interns and 47% of those completing their TPPs while working on an emergency-style permit. Completers who attended TPPs in the University of California (UC) system were more likely to rate their program as effective or very effective compared to completers who attended the California State University (CSU) system, private IHEs, or TPPs run by local education agencies (LEAs).

Figure 4 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Completers



Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?

Note: This analysis includes all completers who answered the question on program effectiveness (N = 52,279). Approximately 15% of completers did not respond to this question.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

These overall perceptions of program effectiveness among completers of California TPPs are similar to completer perceptions from other states. The statewide average for all California completers when asked to rate overall program effectiveness was a 3.4 on a 4-point scale. In North Carolina, first-year teachers are asked to assess their preparation experiences on the annual North Carolina New Teacher Preparation Survey. For the period between 2014 and 2016, the average rating of program quality for all North Carolina TPPs was 4.0 on a 5-point scale.⁴⁸ Similarly, Ohio surveys all preservice teacher candidates during their student teaching about their preparation experience. In 2021, the statewide average across all questions ranged from 3.0 to 3.8 on a 4-point scale.⁴⁹

Employers and cooperating teachers who responded to the surveys administered between 2018–19 and 2020–21 also had largely positive perceptions of TPPs. As illustrated in Figure 5, more than two thirds of responding cooperating teachers and employers rated preparation programs positively. Among cooperating teachers who work with IHE-based TPPs and responded to the CTC survey, 82% rated the TPP that they worked with as "effective" or "very effective." Across all types of TPPs, 68% of responding employers replied that a given TPP prepared their completers "well" or "very well."

Figure 5 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Cooperating Teachers and Employers

Overall, how effective was the teacher preparation program at developing the skills and tools your student teachers needed to be an effective teacher?



Overall, how well-prepared do you think this program's completers are as teachers?



Note: This analysis includes 3 years of data (2018–19 to 2020–21). There are cooperating teacher responses (N = 5,165) from 78 teacher preparation programs (only IHEs) and employer responses (N = 1,614) from 96 TPPs. Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Perceptions of Preparation Across Teaching Domains

At least 70% of completers reported being well or very well prepared across all TPEs on the completer survey. Table 2 shows the extent to which completers felt prepared across these TPEs, and Table A2 illustrates how perceptions varied across credential type, clinical pathway, and institution type. Of all the TPEs, the highest percentage of completers reported being well or very well prepared in dimensions of teaching related to creating and maintaining an effective learning environment for students.

Table 2Completer Perceptions of Preparedness by TeachingPerformance Expectations

Teaching performance expectations domain	% completers well or very well prepared			
Standard 1: Engaging and supporting all students in learning				
Use knowledge of students' strengths and prior experiences to engage them in learning	87%			
Engage students in inquiry, problem-solving, and reflection to promote their critical thinking	85%			
Connect classroom learning to the real world	85%			
Meet instructional needs of English learners	81%			
Identify and address special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies	80%			
Standard 2: Creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning				
Establish and maintain a safe and respectful learning environment for all students	90%			
Create a productive learning environment with high expectations for all students	88%			
Engage students in cooperative group work as well as independent learning	86%			
Standard 3: Understanding and organizing subject matter for student learning				
Use effective instructional strategies to teach specific subject matter and skills	85%			
Select, adapt, and develop materials, resources, and technologies to make subject matter accessible to all students	83%			
Develop curriculum to teach content standards effectively	82%			

Teaching performance expectations domain	% completers well or very well prepared			
Standard 4: Planning instruction and designing learning experiences for all students				
Plan instruction based on students' prior knowledge, academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development	86%			
Plan and adapt instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies, resources, and technologies to meet the learning needs of all students	86%			
Standard 5: Assessing students for learning				
Give productive feedback to students to guide their learning	84%			
Develop and use assessment data from a variety of sources to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction	82%			
Involve all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress	79%			
Standard 6: Developing as a professional educator				
Evaluate the effects of your actions on student learning and modify plans accordingly	84%			
Work with colleagues to improve instruction	82%			
Work with families to better understand students and to support their learning	72%			

Note: These percentages represent the percent of respondents for each question who rated themselves as being "well" or "very well" prepared in each teaching performance expectation, excluding those who are missing a response for that question. Between 5% and 11% of the sample are missing responses to individual survey questions, so the number of respondents represented in this table ranges from N = 58,334 to N = 54,278. Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

As shown in Table 2, 72% of completers rated themselves as well or very well prepared to work with families, and this was the lowest-rated TPE among completers. Unlike the other TPEs, the reported level of preparedness for working with families also varied across credential type. As shown in Figure 6, two thirds of completers receiving their single subject credential (i.e., newly prepared secondary teachers) felt well or very well prepared to work with families, compared to three quarters of completers receiving their multiple subject credential (i.e., newly prepared elementary teachers) and more than 80% of completers receiving their education specialist credential (i.e., newly prepared special education teachers).

Figure 6 Preparedness for Working With Families by Preliminary Credential Type



How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to work with families to better understand students and to support their learning?

Note: These percentages represent the percent of respondents of each credential type who rated themselves as being "well" or "very well" prepared to "work with families to better understand students and to support their learning," excluding those who did not respond to that question.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Cooperating teachers and employers were asked to rate new teachers' preparation on a subset of TPEs, and this TPE about working with families was not included in those surveys. Table A3 in Appendix A shows the percentage of all three respondent types (completers, cooperating teachers, and employers) who rated completers as "well" or "very well" prepared for each TPE included in all three surveys. Cooperating teachers and employers reported relatively lower average ratings of preparedness than completers. These somewhat less positive ratings could be a function of the differences in the sample of survey respondents, since fewer programs were represented by these respondents, or an indicator that completers may overestimate their actual readiness. While cooperating teachers were asked only about the preparation of their student teachers, employers were asked to rate the preparedness of all completers hired from a given institution, which can include completers finishing student teaching or an intern program as well as those completing preparation while working on an emergency-style permit. Given differences in the ratings of preparation across clinical pathways (discussed in the next section), employer ratings may be lower than those of cooperating teachers in part because they were rating the preparedness

of completers from all clinical pathways. Even so, more than half of employers and cooperating teachers rated TPP completers as "well" or "very well" prepared across every TPE on the surveys.

There are some notable similarities in how completers, cooperating teachers, and employers rated preparedness in specific TPEs. For the group of TPEs included on all three surveys, all three groups rated the same set of TPEs relatively higher and lower (see Table A3). These patterns suggest that all three groups were similarly noting relative strengths and weaknesses in preparation in specific areas of teaching. These similarities also provided important evidence of the surveys' validity and strengthen our confidence that survey results from all three groups were picking up meaningful differences about completers' preparation. All three groups rated preparation related to three TPEs particularly highly:

- 1. Connect classroom learning to the real world
- 2. Establish and maintain a safe and respectful learning environment for all students
- 3. Create a productive learning environment with high expectations for all students

Figure 7 shows the ratings by all responding completers, cooperating teachers, and employers for these three top-rated TPEs. Two of these TPEs fit under the second standard of the California Standards for the Teaching Profession, creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning. Notably, prior research in North Carolina found that completers' perceptions about how well their TPP prepared them to create supportive learning environments was associated with their performance as teachers (as measured by value-added scores and evaluation ratings).⁵⁰

Figure 7



Teaching Performance Expectations With Higher Preparedness Ratings From Completers, Cooperating Teachers, and Employers

Note: This analysis includes 3 years of data (2018-19 to 2020-21) and a restricted sample of teacher preparation programs in which at least five completers have responded and at least five cooperating teachers or five employers have responded (N = 78 TPPs). Completers were asked, "How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher?" Cooperating teachers were asked, "How well-prepared was your student teacher to do each of the following?" Employers were asked, "Compared to other beginning teachers with whom you have worked, how well-prepared are program completers to do each of the following as a beginning teacher?"

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

When identifying areas where completers were less prepared, completers, cooperating teachers, and employers rated the same three areas less highly:⁵¹

- 1. Meet instructional needs of English learners
- 2. Identify and address special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies
- 3. Involve all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress

These three lowest-rated TPEs, and the percent of completers, cooperating teachers, and employers who rated teachers as well or very well prepared in each TPE, are highlighted in Figure 8. These three TPEs also had some of the largest gaps in average ratings between completers and employers and between student teachers and cooperating teachers. About 8 in 10 responding completers reported being

well prepared in these areas, while about 6 in 10 cooperating teachers and half of employers felt completers were well prepared. While California teachers reported feeling better prepared for meeting the instructional needs of English learners and students with disabilities than those surveyed in many other states, this pattern could suggest that completers may be overestimating their preparation for meeting the needs of these students, which requires a sophisticated set of skills generally sharpened with experience and coaching.





Note: This analysis includes 3 years of data (2018-19 to 2020-21) and a restricted sample of teacher preparation programs in which at least five completers have responded and at least five cooperating teachers or five employers have responded (N = 78 TPPs). Completers were asked, "How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher?" Cooperating teachers were asked, "How well-prepared was your student teacher to do each of the following?" Employers were asked, "Compared to other beginning teachers with whom you have worked, how well-prepared are program completers to do each of the following as a beginning teacher?"

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

What Explains Differences in Perceptions of Preparedness?

Although completers were largely positive about their preparation experiences, there were differences in their perceptions of both how well prepared they were and what kinds of learning opportunities they received. In this section, we explore how these perceptions of preparedness varied based on program characteristics and the preparation experiences reported by completers. This analysis first explored descriptive differences in survey responses by preparation characteristics and experiences (e.g., institution type and clinical pathway), and then estimated these relationships in a series of regression models predicting the average level of preparedness reported by completers across all the teaching performance expectations (TPEs).

Overall, completers who participated in student teaching or residencies had more positive perceptions of their preparation than interns or those completing their preparation while teaching on an emergency-style permit. When examining all 5 years of data (see Table A2 in Appendix A), 56% of student teachers and residents rated their teacher preparation programs (TPPs) as very effective compared to 48% and 47% of completers who participated in internships or completed their preparation on an emergency-style permit. Across almost all TPEs, student teachers/residents were more likely to rate themselves as prepared or very well prepared. As explored later in this section, the 2020–21 data allowed us to disaggregate the perceptions of residents compared to other clinical pathways. For completers in 2020–21, residents were slightly more likely than student teachers to rate their preparation programs as very effective (54% compared to 53%), and they reported more intensive clinical supports.

Prior research on TPPs highlights the importance of the clinical experience in preparing effective teachers, especially sustained field experiences that allow for practical application of TPP coursework and field support from effective educators.⁵² This analysis also found many consistent and positive associations between aspects of completers' clinical experiences and average perceptions of preparedness. In Appendix A, Table A4 highlights descriptive differences in completers' overall perceptions of their preparation based on program characteristics and preparation experiences. Table A5 shows the results from regression analyses that predict the average level of preparedness for all completers.

As discussed in more detail on the following page (see How Do Clinical Experiences Vary by Pathway?), the duration and type of clinical experiences often vary considerably for teacher candidates in programs with student teaching requirements versus those in internship programs. As a result, this analysis examined differences between clinical experiences and overall perceptions of preparedness within and across clinical pathways. Regardless of clinical pathway, more clinical support was related to more positive perceptions of preparation.

How Do Clinical Experiences Vary by Pathway?

As described earlier, teacher candidates in California can receive a preliminary credential through two primary clinical pathways: (1) preservice teacher preparation programs that require student teaching or a residency with a cooperating teacher, or (2) internship programs in which they serve as teachers of record while completing their preparation coursework. As shown in Table A1 in Appendix A, 61% of completers reported participating in student teaching or residency programs, 25% reported participating in internship programs, and 4% reported only teaching on an emergency-style permit while taking their courses without any other clinical experience. The remaining 11% did not report their type of clinical pathway on the survey. A small percentage of completers (6%) reported participating in more than one clinical pathway (see Appendix B for more details on how we categorized completers).

Coursework and clinical experiences are structured differently for student teachers, residents, and interns. Clinical experiences for student teachers occur prior to completion of their preparation and before they become teachers of record (i.e., preservice). These may include practicum experiences attached to courses as well as a period of student teaching ranging from a few weeks to a full year of supervised work in the classroom of a cooperating teacher. Residency programs in California require that teacher candidates complete their credential coursework while spending a full year in the classroom with a mentor teacher (White et al., 2020). In contrast, internship programs require a shorter period of preparation before entering the classroom as a teacher of record (120 clock hours of foundational preparation coursework), and, while there are different practices across programs, much of the preparation experience typically occurs while program participants are already working as teachers in California schools.

The CTC requires that candidates, regardless of pathway, complete at least 600 hours of clinical practice over the course of their program. As part of their overall student teaching requirements, student teachers are expected to engage in at least 4 weeks of solo or co-teaching in a cooperating teacher's classroom. Depending on the program, student teachers may co-teach for an entire year or observe and assist for a period of time before they take on more responsibility. Interns should participate in early field experience in their mentor teachers' classrooms, and, as part of the 600 required hours of supervised clinical practice, internship programs must provide at least 144 hours of general support and supervision and 45 hours of support for teaching English learners. Their supports can include coaching, modeling, and assistance with course planning and problem-solving (California Commission on Teacher Credentialing, 2017). To count toward the requirements for supervised clinical practices, these hours can be combined with some independent teaching hours only when those were preceded by co-planning and followed by co-reflection with the supervisor or mentor.

Sources: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). *Preliminary multiple subject and single subject credential program standards*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/ prelimmsstandard-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=a35b06c_12; White, M. E., Takahashi, S., Hirschboeck, K., Honigsberg, L., Perry, R., Reade, F., & Ambroso, E. (2020). *Early learning from formative evaluation of California's Teacher Residency Grant Program*. WestEd. https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/WestEd_Early_Learning_from_Formative_ Evaluation_of_California%E2%80%99s_Teacher_Residency_Grant_Program_FINAL.pdf

Importance of Clinical Support Provided by Teacher Preparation Programs

Overall, perceptions of preparation were strongly related to the extent and frequency of classroom observation, instructional feedback, and communication about practice from program faculty and staff. Table 3 shows the percent of completers reporting each amount of clinical support. The CTC's program standards indicate that program supervisors should be observing

Overall, perceptions of preparation were strongly related to the extent and frequency of classroom observation, instructional feedback, and communication about practice from program faculty and staff.

and evaluating candidates at least 4 times per quarter or 6 times per semester.⁵³ Despite this guidance, there was considerable variation in the amount of clinical support reported by completers. For example, one fifth of completers reported that they received feedback from the preparation program faculty or supervisors five times or fewer during their clinical practice. In contrast, one fifth of completers reported receiving feedback more than 15 times during their clinical practice. The responses about the amount of feedback and observations were highly correlated, such that respondents who reported high levels of feedback also reported high levels of observation. In the remaining analyses, we focus on program feedback, recognizing that the patterns were the same for program observation.

Completers who reported more communication about teaching, more observations, or more instructional feedback were more likely to rate their programs as effective or very effective, and these completers were more likely to describe themselves as very well prepared across the TPEs. Table A4 shows the descriptive differences in the perceptions of preparation by how frequently completers reported these three types of support. The regression model in Table A5 shows differences in average level of preparedness reported by completers (as measured by the average of all TPE survey questions) while controlling for completer demographics and other preparation characteristics.

Completers who reported receiving communication about their teaching from TPP faculty more than once per week rated their average level of preparedness significantly higher (by the equivalent of a full standard deviation) than completers who reported receiving communication less than once per month, while controlling for completer demographics and other preparation characteristics (see Table A5). Program feedback was also a significant, positive predictor of average level of preparedness for all completers, although the estimated differences were smaller in magnitude. To visually display the descriptive differences, Figure 9 shows how ratings of program effectiveness varied based on the amount of instructional feedback that completers reported receiving from their TPPs. It shows, for example, that 69% of those who received feedback on their classroom instruction more than 20 times rated their programs as highly effective, as compared to only 29% of those who received feedback once or twice. This result held for both student teachers and interns, and the pattern was similar to the association between amount of clinical feedback and average rating of preparedness when controlling for completer demographics and when looking at differences within institutions (see Table A5).

Table 3Teacher Preparation Program Clinical Support Reported by All Completers

Question	Answer choices	Percent of respondents
Program communication:	Less than once per month	3%
How often did preparation	Once per month	9%
communicate with you in	Twice per month	19%
person or by other means about your teaching practice?	Once per week	34%
	2–3 times per week	28%
	Daily	8%
Program observation:	Once or twice	3%
How often did preparation	3–5 times	17%
observe your classroom	6–10 times	41%
instruction?	11–15 times	21%
	16-20 times	11%
	More than 20 times	9%
Program feedback:	Once or twice	3%
How often did preparation	3–5 times	16%
provide feedback during your	6–10 times	39%
clinical practice?	11–15 times	21%
	16-20 times	11%
	More than 20 times	11%

Note: These percentages represent the percent of responding completers for each question. Between 11% and 12% of the sample are missing responses to individual survey questions, so the number of respondents represented in this table ranges from N = 54,049 to N = 54,439.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).
Figure 9 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Amount of Clinical Feedback



Note: This analysis includes all completers who responded to questions about program feedback and program effectiveness (N = 51,967).

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

While calculating these program-level survey results, we also examined which questions had the most variation across TPPs. Notably, there was greater variation across TPPs in completer responses about the amount of program observation and feedback received during clinical practice than any other survey item (see Appendix B for more discussion of these program-level results). This suggests that TPPs may be taking different approaches to organizing clinical supports that result in completers reporting relatively more or less observation and feedback during their clinical experiences. Employers and cooperating teachers also tended to have higher average ratings of TPPs in which completers reported having more clinical support. Table A6 in Appendix A illustrates how employers and cooperating teachers tended to give less positive ratings to TPPs in which student teachers or interns reported lower levels of clinical hours or clinical support.

These patterns mirror other research on the importance of clinical support.⁵⁴ For example, one study in Chicago Public Schools found that the frequency of feedback reported by student teachers was predictive of their feelings of preparedness across numerous domains of teaching.⁵⁵ Another study using national data found that the duration of student teaching and whether teachers received formal feedback on their teaching during their preparation were both associated with staying in the profession, after controlling for both teacher and school characteristics.⁵⁶ Importantly, the quality—and not just the quantity—of clinical support may also be important to ensure that teacher candidates feel prepared.

Importance of Cooperating/Mentor Teacher Behaviors

Supportive behaviors of cooperating or mentor teachers were also associated with completers' overall perceptions of preparation. Recent work that links characteristics of cooperating teachers and the eventual performance of their student teachers indicates that completers feel better prepared or exhibit more instructional effectiveness when they are paired with more effective cooperating teachers.⁵⁷ The CTC's survey asked completers to report whether their cooperating and mentor teachers engaged in certain supportive behaviors, such as frequently observing their teaching and providing feedback, offering useful strategies and advice about teaching, and helping them plan and organize curriculum materials. Table 4 shows the percent of student teachers/residents and interns who report that their cooperating and/or mentor teachers showed each supportive behavior.

This type of support operates differently for completers participating in student teaching or residency versus those participating in an internship. Student teachers or residents are completing their clinical practice within the classroom of their cooperating teacher and, thus, have many more opportunities for their cooperating teacher to provide feedback or support. In contrast, interns are mostly working as teachers of record in their own classrooms, and their assigned mentor may observe their classroom or provide support more periodically. Across all categories in Table 4, interns were less likely to indicate that their cooperating/mentor teacher engaged in each supportive behavior compared to student teachers or residents (all differences are statistically significant).

	-	-
My cooperating teacher(s) and/or mentor teacher(s)	Student teachers or residents	Interns
Frequently observed my teaching and met with me to offer feedback	89%	69%
Helped me plan and organize curriculum materials	83%	67%
Helped me reflect on my practice	87%	80%
Helped me to solve teaching problems	86%	75%
Modeled effective practices	89%	66%
Offered useful strategies and advice about my teaching	91%	84%
Was an excellent educator and a valuable role model	87%	75%
Was knowledgeable about and able to provide support for field-based assignments	85%	74%

Table 4 Supportive Behaviors of Cooperating/Mentor Teachers by Clinical Pathway

Note: This analysis includes all completers in each clinical pathway who responded to the set of questions on cooperating/mentor teacher behaviors (N = 36,772 for student teachers/residents and N = 14,127 for interns). All differences shown between student teachers/residents and interns are statistically significant based on chi-square tests.

For student teachers, residents, and interns, completers who reported that their cooperating or mentoring teachers engaged in certain supportive behaviors were more likely to rate their TPPs as very effective and had more positive perceptions of their preparedness across the TPEs. Figure 10 illustrates the difference in overall rating of program effectiveness by certain cooperating/mentor teacher behaviors.⁵⁸ These patterns indicate that completers who had cooperating or mentor teachers who observed their instruction, modeled effective practices, and offered feedback or strategies were more likely to rate their TPPs as very effective and to report feeling well prepared across the TPEs.

Figure 10 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Cooperating/Mentor Teacher Behaviors

My cooperating/mentor teacher frequently observed my teaching and met with me to offer feedback.



My cooperating/mentor teacher helped me plan and organize curriculum materials.



My cooperating/mentor teacher was knowledgeable about and able to provide support for field-based assignments.



Note: This analysis includes all completers who responded to questions on program effectiveness and cooperating/mentor teacher behaviors (N = 50,973).

Completers who indicated that their cooperating or mentor teachers showed a higher number of supportive behaviors were also more likely to have higher average perceptions of preparedness. While about half of all completers indicated that their cooperating or mentor teachers engaged in all of the behaviors shown in Table 4, 12% indicated that their cooperating or mentor teachers engaged in three or fewer of these behaviors. Completers rated their preparedness more highly when they also indicated that their cooperating or mentor teachers engaged in more supportive behaviors, even when controlling for other completer or program characteristics (see Table A5 in Appendix A).

How Do the Perceptions of Teacher Residents Compare to Those of Other Completers?

Since 2018, California has allocated more than \$600 million in grants for teacher residency programs. These programs, which are developed in partnership between local education agencies and institutions of higher education, typically require teacher candidates to teach alongside an experienced mentor teacher for at least 1 full year while completing preparation coursework. In 2020–21, the Commission on Teacher Credentialing survey added an option for completers to self-identify as participating in a teacher residency. Of all completers in 2020–21, about 1 in 10 identified as a resident. We examined differences in the composition and experiences of residents in this year of data.

Table A7 in Appendix A shows the difference in credential type, institution type, and demographic characteristics for residents compared to completers who report completing other clinical pathways. Of the approximately 1,200 residents identified in the 2020–21 survey data, more than two thirds were enrolled in programs affiliated with the California State University system, and just under 60% identified as people of color. Specifically, 43% of residents identified as Latino/a of any race, 35% as white, 11% as Asian/Pacific Islander, 3% as multiracial, 2% as Black, and less than 1% as Native American (with an additional 5% not reporting information on race/ ethnicity). In comparison, about 55% of student teaching and internship completers responding to the survey in 2020–21 identified as people of color. The racial/ethnic composition of residents in this data set was slightly different from demographics reported in 2020 by WestEd's initial evaluation of California's Teacher Residency Grant Program (reporting that 74% of residents identified as people of color or multiracial), likely because that evaluation included only residents from programs receiving state grants, whereas these data include all programs in the state.

We also explored differences in residents' perceptions of their preparation compared to completers from other clinical pathways. Table A8 in Appendix A presents differences in overall program effectiveness rating and clinical experiences by pathway. Residents' overall perceptions of preparation were similar to those of student teachers (90% of both groups rated their teacher preparation programs as effective or very effective), but residents were more likely to report more intensive clinical experiences than student teachers. As shown in Figure 11, residents were more than twice as likely to estimate having more than 800 hours of student teaching than student teachers in traditional programs. Two thirds of residents (66%) reported at least 600 hours of student teaching, as compared to about half (51%) of student teachers.

Likely because of these increased hours, residents were more likely to report higher levels of clinical support (e.g., more observations and instructional feedback) than student teachers. Table A8 shows differences in estimated clinical support for student teachers and residents. For example, 20% of residents reported receiving high levels of program observation (i.e., being observed more than 15 times) compared to 11% of student teachers. Residents were also more likely to report receiving high levels of program feedback.

Sources: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teacher Residency Grant Program*. https:// www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/teacher-residency-grant-program; Hirschboeck, K., White, M. E., Brannegan, A., & Reade, F. (2022). *Teacher residency programs in California: Financial sustainability challenges and opportunities*. WestEd. https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Teacher-Residency-Programs-in-California_Brief.pdf; White, M. E., Takahashi, S., Hirschboeck, K., Honigsberg, L., Perry, R., Reade, F., & Ambroso, E. (2020). *Early learning from formative evaluation of California's Teacher Residency Grant Program*. WestEd. https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/WestEd_Early_Learning_from_ Formative_Evaluation_of_California%E2%80%99s_Teacher_Residency_Grant_Program_FINAL.pdf

Figure 11 Estimated Clinical Hours for Student Teachers and Residents, 2020–21



Approximately how much time did you spend in student teaching (in the classroom of a cooperating teacher) as part of your supervised fieldwork?

Note: This analysis is restricted to student teacher and residency completers from 2020-21 (N = 8,901). We only include residents who attended institutions that reported running residency programs in the state's accreditation dashboard or received residency grants from the CTC.

Importance of Clinical Hours for Student Teachers and Residents

In California, the CTC's program standards require that all candidates complete at least 600 hours of clinical practice regardless of pathway. For student teachers and residents, this should primarily occur through co-teaching in a cooperating teacher's classroom. Since interns work as teachers of record in their own classrooms, the program standards indicate they should participate in early field experiences in their mentor teachers' classrooms and then receive support and supervision through coaching, modeling, and assistance with instructional planning. The CTC survey asked completers to estimate how much time they spent student teaching (in the classroom of a cooperating teacher) as part of their supervised fieldwork, but the survey did not ask an equivalent question for interns about how many hours of support and supervision they received.⁵⁹ Thus, we focused this section only on completers who participated in student teaching or residencies.

Student teachers and residents who reported having more hours of student teaching in the classroom of a cooperating teacher were more likely to rate their TPP as very effective, as shown in Figure 12. Student teachers with more clinical hours also reported slightly higher average levels of preparedness. These patterns held when we controlled for completer and program characteristics and also when we examined differences in perceptions within programs (see Panel A of Table A5).

Figure 12 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Student Teaching Hours



Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?

Note: This analysis includes student teachers or residents who answered questions about student teaching hours and program effectiveness (N = 34,742).

Did Perceptions Change Amid COVID-19?

Given the many strains on the education system created by the COVID-19 pandemic, this analysis carefully examined differences across time, especially comparing the 2020–21 responses to the prior years. Overall ratings of program quality and preparation for each teaching performance expectation remain similar across every year and did not decrease during the pandemic. We also explored whether reported clinical experiences varied in 2020–21. One notable difference was the estimated hours that student teachers/residents reported spending in their supervised fieldwork. While about 25% of student teachers reported spending more than 800 hours student teaching in the classrooms of their cooperating teachers in 2016–17, 2017–18, and 2018–19, the amount dropped to 16% in 2019–20 and 2020–21. Given that many schools moved to remote instruction during the pandemic, this change in estimated hours is not surprising. This drop in student teaching hours seemed concentrated among completers with the most time-intensive placements. There was a subset of student teachers (11–12% of all responding completers) who reported spending less than 300 hours in their clinical experience across all years of the survey, and there was no noticeable shift in that proportion during the pandemic.

The CTC program completer survey questions did not change in response to the pandemic and were not designed to probe teacher candidates' or recent completers' experiences with pandemic-era preparation. Other research on the experience of teacher candidates and teachers during the pandemic has highlighted the unique challenges facing early-career teachers who completed their preparation and started teaching during the pandemic.

Sources: American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education. (2021). *Fall 2021 Member Survey: Educator preparation responds to COVID-19.* https://aacte.org/resources/research-reports-and-briefs/fall-2021-member-survey-educator-preparation-responds-to-covid-19/; Lachlan, L., Kimmel, L., Mizrav, E., & Holdheide, L. (2020). *Advancing quality teaching for all schools: Examining the impact of COVID-19 on the teaching workforce.* Center on Great Teachers and Leaders, American Institutes for Research. https://gtlcenter.org/products-resources/advancing-quality-teaching-all-schools-examining-impact-covid-19-teaching

Importance of Preparation in Reading, Writing, and Math Foundations

Training in how to teach in specific content areas—often referred to as pedagogical content knowledge—is also a critical component of teacher preparation.⁶⁰ Generally, preparation for secondary teachers has focused more on specific content areas (e.g., secondary math) and required that secondary teachers complete a certain number of credit hours or courses in their content area and how to teach it.⁶¹ In contrast, preparation for elementary teachers has often been more generalist and elementary teacher training programs have been critiqued for insufficient focus on teaching in specific content areas, especially in math, science, and early literacy.⁶²

Research on whether candidates' exposure to certain content coursework in their TPPs predicts their eventual effectiveness as teachers is mixed, but a small set of studies do suggest that certain types of coursework may be particularly important.⁶³ For example, one study of elementary TPPs in New York City found that candidatereported opportunities to learn about specific aspects of teaching math and English language arts (ELA) predicted the achievement score gains of those candidates' eventual students, after controlling for other student, teacher, and school factors.⁶⁴ In particular, the extent to which candidates reported an opportunity for practical coursework (e.g., chances to study or analyze student math work) or for preservice opportunities to learn how to teach math (e.g., opportunities to learn how to facilitate math learning in small groups) was positively associated with the math achievement scores of their students in their first or second year of teaching. The survey items used in this study in New York City were adapted for use by the CTC in the program completer surveys.

In California, the CTC has established subject-specific pedagogical skills that beginning teachers should demonstrate at either the elementary or the secondary level, as well as subject-specific pedagogy expected of education specialists.⁶⁵ In their surveys, multiple subject and education specialist completers were asked to report on the intensity of their training in certain aspects of teaching reading, writing, and math. Table 5 displays the overall survey results for the extent to which preparation focused on specific aspects of teaching reading and writing, and Table 6 displays these results for math, with the answer choices ranging from "none" to "extensive opportunity." Table A9 in Appendix A shows the differences in candidates who report relatively more opportunities to learn each aspect of reading, writing, and math teaching across credential type, clinical placement, and institution type. Multiple subject completers were also asked how well their preparation program prepared them to teach reading and writing, math, science, and history/social studies.

Table 5Opportunity to Learn How to Teach Reading and Writing

In your teacher preparation program, how much opportunity did you have to do each of the following?	None	Touched on it briefly	Spent time discussing or doing	Explored in some depth	Extensive opportunity
Learn how to activate students' prior knowledge	<1%	3%	14%	31%	52%
Practice what you learned about teaching reading in your field experiences	1%	4%	15%	32%	48%
Study state standards for reading/ language arts	1%	4%	16%	31%	48%
Plan and teach a guided reading lesson	2%	5%	16%	31%	47%
Listen to an individual child read aloud for the purpose of assessing reading achievement	2%	5%	17%	32%	45%
Use student reading assessment results to address student needs and improve your teaching	1%	5%	17%	34%	44%
Learn ways to build student interest and motivation to read	1%	5%	18%	36%	40%
Learn to teach students to organize their ideas prior to writing	2%	7%	19%	33%	40%
Learn ways to teach reading and writing to students at different stages or reading abilities	1%	6%	18%	35%	39%
Study, critique, or adapt reading curriculum materials	2%	7%	19%	33%	38%
Learn how to help students make predictions to improve comprehension	1%	6%	20%	36%	37%
Learn ways to teach decoding skills	2%	10%	23%	37%	28%
Learn how to support older students in learning to read	4%	12%	24%	32%	27%

Note: This analysis includes multiple subject and education specialist completers who responded to the questions on opportunity to learn elements of teaching reading and writing. Between 16% and 17% of the sample are missing responses to individual survey questions, so the number of respondents represented in this table ranges from N = 32,514 to N = 32,792.

Reading and writing

When asked for their general perceptions of preparation across subject areas, 87% of multiple subject completers reported that they felt "well" or "very well" prepared to teach reading and writing. In terms of completers' opportunity to learn content and practical skills for teaching reading and writing during their preparation programs (see Table 5), more than 80% of all responding completers reported that their programs had at least "spent time discussing or doing" each element of teaching asked about in the survey, such as studying the state standards, learning how to teach decoding skills, learning how to teach students at different stages of reading and writing, and assessing students' reading achievement by listening to them read aloud. More than four in five completers reported deeper opportunities to learn how to activate students' prior knowledge and to practice what they learned about teaching reading in their field experiences. Small but noticeable numbers of candidates reported limited opportunity to learn to teach reading to older students (16%) or to teach decoding skills (12%).

In your teacher preparation program, how much opportunity did you have to do each of the following?	None	Touched on it briefly	Spent time discussing or doing	Explored in some depth	Extensive opportunity
Practice what you learned about teaching math in your field experience	3%	6%	16%	29%	46%
Adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs and learning styles	3%	8%	18%	30%	42%
Study national or state standards for mathematics	3%	7%	18%	30%	42%
Learn how to facilitate math learning for students in small groups	3%	8%	19%	30%	40%
Study, critique, or adapt math curriculum materials	4%	9%	20%	31%	36%
Use representations (e.g., geometric representation, graphs, number lines) to show explicitly why a procedure works	6%	11%	20%	29%	34%
Review local district mathematics curriculum	8%	11%	19%	28%	33%
Prove that a solution is valid or that a method works for all similar cases	6%	11%	22%	31%	30%
Learn typical difficulties students have with place value	8%	12%	22%	30%	28%
Learn typical difficulties students have with fractions	9%	13%	21%	28%	28%

Table 6 Opportunity to Learn How to Teach Mathematics

Note: This analysis includes multiple subject and education specialist completers who responded to the questions on opportunity to learn about teaching math. Between 17% and 18% of the sample are missing responses to individual survey questions, so the number of respondents represented in this table ranges from N = 32,209 to N = 32,537.

Mathematics

Overall, 83% of multiple subject completers said that they were "well" or "very well" prepared to teach math. When compared to reading and writing, multiple subject completers and especially education specialist completers reported having relatively fewer in-depth opportunities to learn about math teaching in their preparation programs. When asked about opportunities to learn specific elements of math teaching (see Table 6), more than 80% of respondents reported that their program had at least "spent time discussing or doing" most elements included in the survey, including opportunities to study national or state standards, to adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs, to teach small groups of students, to use different representations, and to prove solutions. Fewer respondents (about 77%) reported opportunities to learn about typical difficulties students have with fractions—a key area in which many students struggle.

Differences in opportunities to learn

Table A9 shows the percent of completers by credential type, clinical pathway, and institution type who reported relatively more opportunity to learn each aspect of teaching reading, writing, and math (e.g., indicated that they "explored in some depth" or had an "extensive opportunity"). Multiple subject completers were more likely to report these in-depth opportunities, with larger differences in math. For example, three quarters of multiple subject completers identified having relatively more opportunity to "adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs" compared to two thirds of education specialists. Student teachers/residents were also more likely to report spending more time on each element than interns or those completing their preparation while teaching on an emergency-style permit. Relatedly, completers from intern programs based in local education agencies (LEAs) were less likely to report more opportunities to learn all aspects of reading, writing, and math teaching compared to completers from university-based programs. As discussed later in the report, education specialists were much less likely than multiple subject completers to complete a preservice teacher preparation program and much more likely to enroll in LEA-based programs than multiple subject completers.

In parallel with the analysis of clinical experiences previously described, we conducted an additional set of analyses that examined how opportunities to learn reading, writing, and math teaching were related to completers' overall perceptions of preparation. Figure 13 illustrates the relationship between the overall reported opportunities to learn reading, writing, and math teaching and overall ratings of program effectiveness. Eighty-six percent of completers who had extensive opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing rated their programs as very effective, as compared to only 12% of those who had little opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing. Similarly, 85% of completers who had extensive opportunity to learn about math teaching rated their programs as very effective, as compared to 21% of those who had little opportunity to learn about math teaching. About 10% of completers were categorized in the "little opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing," and 18% of completers were categorized in the "little opportunity to learn about math teaching" categories.

Figure 13 Program Effectiveness Ratings by Opportunities to Learn About Reading, Writing, and Math Teaching

Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?

Opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing



Opportunity to learn about teaching mathematics



Note: This analysis includes completers receiving their multiple subject and education specialist credentials. For each subject area, completers were asked about their opportunity to learn aspects of teaching each subject on a 1-5 scale (ranging from "none" to "extensive opportunity"). For each subject area, completers are categorized based on their average response across the 13 reading and writing items and the 10 math items. Completers who reported, on average, less than a 3 on the 1-5 scale are categorized as "little opportunity to learn content" (3 is the equivalent of "spent time discussing and doing" on the survey scale, with 1 = "none" and 2 = "touched on it briefly"). Completers who averaged between 3 and 4 are classified as "moderate opportunity to learn" (4 is the equivalent of "explored in some depth" on the survey scale). Completers who averaged between 4 and 5 are classified as "deeper opportunity to learn." Completers who reported all 5's on each scale are classified as "extensive opportunity to learn all content."

In addition to this descriptive analysis, we also explored associations between opportunity to learn reading, writing, and math teaching and average level of preparedness across the TPEs using a set of regression models (see Table A10 in Appendix A). Given that prior research has found that certain aspects of preparation (e.g., opportunities for practical application of coursework, opportunities to learn specific curriculum) are more strongly related to teaching effectiveness,⁶⁶ we first categorized the "opportunity to learn" questions into three categories for each subject area: (1) opportunity to learn content and pedagogy, (2) opportunity for practice, and (3) opportunity to engage standards and curriculum materials.⁶⁷ We then examined the association between each of these groupings and completers' average level of preparedness in regression models shown in Table A10.

For each subject, completers who reported more opportunity to learn content and pedagogy, practice these skills, and engage standards and curriculum materials also rated themselves as more prepared. For example, moving from "touched on it briefly" to "spent time discussing and doing" on opportunities to practice how to teach reading and writing (e.g., listening to an individual child read aloud for the purpose of assessing their reading, plan and teach a guided reading lesson) is associated with a 0.35 point increase on the 5-point average preparedness scale (an equivalent of 0.5 standard deviations).

Finally, TPPs' average ratings by cooperating teachers and employers were also moderately related to completers' reported opportunities to learn about teaching reading and writing (see Table A6 in Appendix A). Cooperating teachers and employers tended to have lower ratings of TPP effectiveness for programs in which more student teachers/residents reported limited opportunities to learn about teaching reading and writing. There was also a negative relationship between these average ratings and limited opportunity to learn about math teaching, but those relationships were weaker.

Unequal Access to Highly Rated Preparation

Preparation experiences—in terms of duration of clinical experiences, clinical support provided by teacher preparation programs (TPPs) and cooperating/mentoring teachers, and opportunity to learn reading, writing, and math foundations—varied across TPP completers. As noted earlier, these aspects of preparation were associated with completers' program effectiveness ratings and perceptions of their preparedness. In some cases, they were also associated with employers' program effectiveness ratings. In this section, we examine the extent to which different types of teacher candidates in California had differential access to these highly rated preparation experiences. We first assessed the extent to which perception of preparedness varied across TPPs and highlight a small number of TPPs in which completers had much lower ratings. We then examined how access varies by credential type and completer demographic background.

California's Lowest-Rated Teacher Preparation Programs

One of the roles of TPP effectiveness data—such as the Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) program completer surveys—is to flag as part of the accreditation process areas in which some TPPs may struggle and to provide additional assistance to those programs to support improvement. Thus, we explored variation in survey responses across programs and identified programs that had relatively lower completer ratings. We created average ratings from each TPP based on the survey responses by completers and, in some cases, employers and cooperating teachers.⁶⁸ We then identified a small number of institutions that had considerably lower average ratings than the norm and looked descriptively at how they differed from other, more highly rated programs.⁶⁹ Figure 14 illustrates the average rating of program effectiveness across the 101 TPPs included in this analysis. (TPPs had to have at least five completer survey respondents across the 5 years of surveys to be included.)

As shown in Figure 14, the two lowest-rated programs had distinctly lower ratings than all other programs (more than 2.5 standard deviations below the mean program rating for all TPPs). Both programs, highlighted in red in Figure 14, were intern programs based in local education agencies (LEAs).⁷⁰ We also examined an additional group of six programs that had substantially lower completer ratings of overall effectiveness (with average ratings of 1.5–2 standard deviations below the mean program rating for all TPPs). These were all programs based in institutions of higher education (IHEs), including four universities in the California State University (CSU) system and two private/independent universities. About 8% of all completers in the survey analysis graduated from these eight TPPs (a little more than 5,000 completers across 5 years). These programs were also rated relatively lower by cooperating teachers and/or employers.⁷¹ In Table A11 in Appendix A, we present descriptive statistics for these two groups of lowest-rated TPPs compared to all other TPPs in this analysis.



Figure 14 Average Program Effectiveness Rating by Teacher Preparation Program

Note: This analysis includes programs that had at least five completers respond to the program completer survey between 2016-17 and 2020-21 (N = 101 TPPs). Each bar shows the program-level average to the question, "Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?"

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

As shown in Table A11, the two lowest-rated programs had substantially different characteristics from other programs, and completers reported significantly different perceptions of program effectiveness and preparation experiences (e.g., the amount of clinical support offered by programs and opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math) compared to other TPPs. Completers in these two LEA-based intern programs reported substantially less intensive clinical support and fewer opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math) compares reported little or no opportunity to learn how to teach reading and writing, and 45% reported little or no opportunity to learn about math teaching. (This compares to 9% in ELA and 18% in math for completers from the 93 programs not identified as lower rated).⁷² Survey results for the next set of lowest-rated programs, the six IHE-based programs, also indicate that these completers reported, on average, less intensive clinical supports, but the differences were less striking and, in most cases, not statistically significant.

Differential Access for Education Specialists

There have been concerning shortages of education specialists (i.e., special education teachers) both nationally and in California.⁷³ Preparation experiences for special education teachers can influence both their effectiveness and their retention in the classroom.⁷⁴ For example, one study using national data found that special education teachers who participated in longer preservice clinical experiences were more likely to remain in the profession.⁷⁵ It is for this reason that education specialists were a targeted subject matter area group for initial residency funding in California.

In this analysis, we found that education specialist completers were more than twice as likely as other completers to have participated in internship programs or completed their preparation while working under an emergency-style permit. In Appendix A, Table A12 shows differences in institution type and clinical experiences by credential type and Table A3 shows how overall perceptions of preparation varied across credential type. Figure 15 shows the differences in clinical pathway and institution type by credential type. Approximately half of

Education specialist completers (i.e., special education teachers) were more than twice as likely as other completers to have participated in internship programs or completed their preparation while working under an emergency-style permit.

education specialist completers reported participating in internships, compared to less than one fifth of multiple subject (i.e., elementary) and single subject (i.e., secondary) completers. In terms of institution type, about half of multiple subject and single subject completers were prepared in the state's public university systems, while only one third of education specialist completers were prepared in the public university system (and only 1% were prepared in the University of California, or UC, system). Additionally, 12% of education specialist completers were prepared in LEA-based intern programs compared to just 3% of multiple subject or single subject completers.

For those participating in student teaching/residencies, education specialist completers were more likely than multiple subject or single subject completers to estimate spending under 600 hours in their student teaching placement (see Table A12). For student teachers/residents receiving their multiple subject and single subject credentials, about 1 in 10 responding completers estimated that they spent less than 300 hours student teaching in the classrooms of their cooperating teachers. In contrast, about twice as many education specialist completers estimated less than 300 hours of student teaching. The CTC's new program standards for education specialist programs, which were adopted in 2018 for full implementation by 2022, now require a minimum of 600 hours of clinical practice over the course of their TPP, including at least 400 hours in "final student teaching."⁷⁶ Education specialists were also slightly more likely to indicate that they received low levels of clinical support

(being observed or receiving instructional feedback five times or fewer). Twenty-five percent of education specialist completers reported receiving program feedback five times or fewer during their clinical practice compared to 16% of multiple subject and single subject completers.



Figure 15 Clinical Pathway and Institution Type by Preliminary Credential Type

Note: Percentages for self-reported clinical pathways do not add up to 100% because not all completers answered that survey question. Clinical pathway is missing for 10% of multiple subject completers, 9% of single subject completers, and 15% of education specialist completers.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

California's recent state investments in teacher residencies have specifically targeted funding for programs serving education specialists. Using the 2020–21 completer data (the only survey year in which completers could self-identify as participating in a residency), we specifically examined comparisons across credential types for completers from residency programs. Of those completing residencies in 2020–21, 15% were getting their education specialist credential. Residents were more likely than student teachers to report spending more hours in the classroom of a cooperating teacher as part of their supervised fieldwork. Among education specialist completers

from 2020–21, 64% of residency completers reported spending more than 600 hours in their cooperating teachers' classrooms, as compared to 43% of education specialist completers in student teaching programs.

The preparation experiences reported by multiple subject and single subject completers were more similar. Nearly 70% reported participating in student teaching or residencies (see Figure 15). Just over half reported that they spent at least 600 hours in their student teaching placement, while one tenth of these completers reported that they spent less than 100 hours in student teaching.

Differential Access by Teacher Race/Ethnicity

Building a well-prepared and racially diverse teaching workforce benefits all students, especially students of color.⁷⁷ As noted previously, the demographic composition of completers in California has shifted as more Latino/a teacher candidates are completing TPPs within the state. This analysis examined whether overall perceptions of preparation varied by racial/ethnic and gender identity as well as how preparation experiences varied across these groups.⁷⁸ Table A13 in Appendix A shows descriptive differences in completers' overall perceptions of their preparation based on various completer characteristics, including racial/ethnic and gender identity. Asian/Pacific Islander completers have slightly less positive perceptions of their preparation than other racial/ethnic groups across most survey questions. Female completers have slightly more positive perceptions than either male or female completers. Across all demographic groups, completers who identified as student teachers or residents had more positive overall perceptions of their preparation.

Nationally, teacher candidates of color are more likely than white candidates to attend "alternative" teacher preparation programs (i.e., TPPs located outside of IHEs and programs in which participants work as teachers of record while completing their preparation).⁷⁹ An analysis of beginning teachers in California found that Black teachers are more than twice as likely as white teachers to enter the profession while teaching on an emergency-style permit.⁸⁰ National data have demonstrated that these trends are associated with the financial limitations and higher education debt burdens that many candidates of color carry.⁸¹

Given these differences, we examined how preparation experiences varied across racial/ethnic groups for completers in California, as reflected in the institutions attended by completers and their self-reported clinical pathways. Table A13 shows differences in institution type and clinical experiences by race/ethnicity, while differences in clinical pathway and institutional type are shown in Figure 16. Most notably, only 46% of Black completers and 50% of Native American completers reported that they participated in student teaching or residencies, as compared to 66% to 77% of completers from other racial/ethnic groups. Within each clinical pathway, completers of all racial/ethnic backgrounds reported similar numbers of clinical hours, levels of clinical support, and supportive practices by cooperating/mentor teachers.

Figure 16 Clinical Pathway and Institution Type by Completer Race/Ethnicity



Clinical Pathway

Institution Type



Note: Race/ethnicity is self-reported on the Commission on Teacher Credentialing's completer survey, so only completers who self-identified their race/ethnicity are included in these figures. Multiple categories had to be collapsed because of data suppression rules for small sample sizes. See Table A13 in Appendix A for a more detailed breakdown of completion patterns by race/ethnicity. Across the 5 years of data, 15% of completers did not report race/ethnicity.

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

In terms of institution types, Black completers had different enrollment patterns than all other racial/ethnic groups. Only one third of Black completers attended TPPs in the public university systems compared to about half of all other racial/ethnic groups. Black completers had relatively higher enrollment in private universities and LEAbased programs.

Summary and Recommendations

Over the past decade, California has enacted numerous statewide policy changes to recruit more potential teacher candidates and to strengthen the preparedness of beginning teachers. These changes to preparation included updating the performance expectations for beginning teachers and revising the accreditation framework for teacher preparation programs (TPPs). The Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC) program completer survey was introduced as part of the new accreditation framework. This report summarizes patterns from the first 5 years of these survey results as well as 3 years of results from surveys asking cooperating teachers and employers hiring beginning teachers to rate the quality of preparation.

California's number of TPP completers applying for their preliminary credentials increased by 35% between 2016–17 and 2020–21, and there were notable increases in completers from both traditional, preservice programs and internship programs. Since 2018–19, the number of emergency-style permits has decreased, reversing a trend of annual increases. National TPP completion rates fell by 22% between 2012–13 and 2018–19, and California was one of only eight states with increasing numbers of completers during this time.⁸² The compositional shift in the race/ethnicity of completers—with the number of Latino/a completers more than doubling between 2016–17 and 2020–21—represented important progress toward increasing teacher diversity in the state.⁸³ This analysis examined how this growing and increasingly diverse group of TPP completers felt about their preparation experiences.

Overall, those completing TPPs in California rated their preparation positively. Nine in ten completers from California preparation programs rated their TPP as being effective or very effective. When asked about 19 specific teaching performance expectations (TPEs) aligned with the California Standards for the Teaching Profession, more than 80% of

Nine in ten completers from California preparation programs rated their TPP as being effective or very effective.

completers reported feeling well or very well prepared in all but two TPEs: 72% felt well prepared to work with families and 79% felt well prepared to support students' selfassessment. Surveys of employers (i.e., school and district leaders hiring new teachers) and cooperating teachers (i.e., classroom teachers supervising student teachers) from a smaller sample of programs largely corroborated the positive perceptions of completers, although both groups were slightly less positive about the effectiveness of preparation. All three groups were particularly positive about completers' preparation to create and maintain effective learning environments.

Among the TPEs included on completer, cooperating teacher, and employer surveys, all three groups rated preparation relatively lower than most other areas for addressing the learning needs of English learners and students with disabilities. Although 80% of completers felt well prepared in these areas, about 60% of cooperating teachers and about half of employers thought the programs they reviewed prepared teachers well or very well for these tasks. In California, 18% of students are identified as English learners,⁸⁴ 40% live in families where a language other than English is spoken at home, and approximately 12% of students receive special education services.⁸⁵ Given the importance of creating an inclusive classroom, these results indicate that some TPPs across the state may need to do more to ensure that all teacher candidates are prepared to work with English learners and students with disabilities.

Completers receiving teaching credentials to teach elementary students (i.e., multiple subject credentials) or students with disabilities (i.e., education specialists) reported having substantial preparation to teach English language arts (ELA) and math. More than 75% of completers reported that their program had "spent time discussing or doing" each element of teaching reading, writing, and math. Completers receiving education specialist credentials, especially those in intern programs or completing their preparation while teaching on an emergency-style permit, were the least likely to report more extensive opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math. Importantly, these opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math were significantly associated with overall perceptions of preparedness.

Overall, completers participating in student teaching or residencies had higher ratings, on average, of their TPP and level of preparedness than those completing intern programs or completing their preparation while working on an emergency-style permit. The analysis of residency completers—using the 2020–21 data—also indicated that residents were more likely to report intensive clinical experiences and support than student teachers. Clinical experiences varied considerably across the state, and certain aspects of completers' clinical experiences—especially the amount of clinical support—were also strongly related to completers' and employers' perceptions of preparation. Although the CTC requires that TPPs offer at least 600 hours of supervised clinical practice, a subset of student teachers/residents (about 43%) reported spending less than that during their student teaching placements. (The survey questions did not ask interns to estimate their hours of supervised clinical practice.)

Completers who reported having more communication about teaching from their TPP, more classroom observations, or more feedback from TPP staff were also much more likely to rate their preparation highly. Completers also had more positive perceptions of their preparation when they indicated that their cooperating/mentor teacher engaged in certain supportive behaviors, such as frequently observing their teaching, offering useful strategies and advice about teaching, and modeling effective practices. Finally, student teachers/residents who estimated spending more time in their clinical experience were also more likely to rate their preparation highly. These survey findings are aligned with decades of research emphasizing the importance of clinical experiences in effective teacher preparation.⁸⁶

However, not all completers reported having access to sustained and supportive preparation experiences associated with overall ratings of program effectiveness and feelings of preparedness. Access to certain types of preparation experiences varied by institution, credential type, and completer demographics. First, there was a subset of institutions with much lower ratings of preparation and more completers reporting limited clinical hours or less opportunity to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math. Second, participation in student teaching/residencies varied considerably by completer race/ethnicity, with Native American and Black completers much less likely to report participating in student teaching or residencies. Third, completers receiving an education specialist (i.e., special education) credential were much less likely to report participating in student teaching/residency compared to completers receiving multiple subject (i.e., elementary education) or single subject (i.e., secondary education) credentials. Even when education specialist completers did report participating in student teaching supervised fieldwork.

Policy Considerations

The findings from this analysis of 5 years of teacher preparation program completer data suggest that California's recent policy changes to strengthen teacher preparation and increase the supply of well-prepared teachers may be paying off. An increasing number of new teachers are completing TPPs in California. These recent completers are increasing the racial/ethnic diversity of the state's teacher workforce and feel well prepared to enter the classroom. At the same time, the survey results suggest four steps that California policymakers and practitioners can take to further strengthen teacher preparation in the state.

1. Continue to expand and improve access to high-quality preparation experiences and pathways, especially for education specialists and for historically underserved candidates of color.

This study finds that the number of annual completers from California TPPs has been increasing since 2016–17, with a notable increase in the proportion of completers who identify as Latino/a. During this same time frame, the proportion of Asian/Pacific Islander completers slightly increased, while the proportion of Black and Native American completers stayed the same. These data suggest that recent state investments to address the teacher shortage—more than \$1.4 billion since 2016, including Golden State Teacher Grants, teacher residency grants, and the Classified School Employee Teacher Credentialing Program—are positively impacting the number and diversity of candidates entering and completing TPPs in the state.

However, despite these investments, not all completers reported having access to sustained and supportive clinical experiences. Participation in preservice clinical experiences (i.e., student teaching or residencies) varied widely by credential type,

with education specialist candidates more than twice as likely as other completers to have participated in internship programs or completed their preparation while working under an emergency-style permit. Participation in student teaching/ residency also varied considerably by completer race/ethnicity. Prior research in California and nationally has found that teachers who engaged in preservice student teaching—rather than working as teacher of record while learning to teach—are more likely to stay in the profession.⁸⁷ Yet while two thirds of responding Latino/a and white completers and three quarters of Asian/Pacific Islander completers reported participating in student teaching/residencies, less than half (46%) of Black completers and 50% of Native American completers did so. This inequitable access to sustained and supportive clinical experiences suggests that additional action is required, particularly to provide access to preservice preparation for education specialists as well as historically underserved candidates of color.

Improve implementation of current state recruitment initiatives.
 One important barrier to many underserved candidates of color is the cost of preparation. For example, research on student debt finds that Black candidates borrow more than white candidates to pay for their higher education and, along with other candidates of color, are more likely to report that debt burdens impacted their educational choices.⁸⁸ Thus, a major state focus should be on supporting strong implementation of the state's recent investments that offset the cost of teacher preparation for teacher candidates who commit to teaching in high-need schools—including Golden State Teacher Grants, teacher residency programs, and subsidies for classified staff to become teachers—which are diversifying and strengthening the teacher workforce.

For example, the California Student Aid Commission, working closely with the CTC and the California Department of Education (CDE) as well as higher education institutions, could increase efforts to encourage teacher candidates to apply for Golden State Teacher Grants and TPPs to support their candidates in accessing these scholarship funds. Along with TPPs, local education agencies (LEAs), and teacher associations, the CTC can continue to support strong uptake and implementation of teacher residencies—which provide stipends to residents—including through the launch of the newly funded statewide technical assistance center.

As it works to expand and improve access to high-quality preparation, California will want to keep an eye on the coherence of these different strategies so they complement, rather than compete with, each other. The state may also want to consider **a more robust recruitment and communication strategy** so that potential teacher candidates understand the full array of financial supports available to them as well as the different pathways into teaching and can afford to choose the pathway that is right for them. Expand supports for teacher candidates and minority-serving institutions. Additionally, California might consider providing additional support to financially needy teacher candidates—for example, by increasing the amount of the Golden State Teacher Grant available to financially needy teacher candidates above the current \$20,000 maximum, or by extending the existing Cal Grant extension for teacher candidates to include candidates who do not immediately enter teacher preparation after completing their undergraduate education.⁸⁹ Such additions would maintain the policy goal of preparing more teachers for California's high-need schools while also making the profession more accessible to a wider range of people.

Although Proposition 209, the 2006 California ballot measure that prohibits state governmental institutions from considering race or ethnicity in public education, poses a barrier to affirmative action to increase the recruitment and retention of Black and Native American candidates, as well as other candidates of color, into TPPs, residencies and financial supports are aiding diversity in the workforce. State policymakers may want to consider the recommendations of the CDE's Educator Diversity Advisory Group, which include developing a public awareness campaign for recruiting teachers of color and having CDE support a community of practice for LEAs to build their capacity to recruit, support, and retain teachers of color.⁹⁰ Additionally, California might consider leveraging new federal funding under the Higher Education Act to expand teacher preparation programs at minority-serving institutions. This includes the recently funded Augustus F. Hawkins Centers of Excellence Program, which is designed to support educator preparation at historically Black colleges and universities, Tribal colleges and universities, and other minority-serving institutions. Research indicates that these institutions are among the most important sources for preparing new teachers of color nationally.⁹¹

 Expand access to residencies and other preservice programs for education specialists. Differential access to sustained clinical preparation experiences is also a major concern for education specialist candidates. As noted above, completers receiving an education specialist (i.e., special education) credential were about half as likely to report participating in student teaching compared to completers receiving multiple subject (i.e., elementary education) or single subject (i.e., secondary education) credentials. Even when education specialist completers did report participating in student teaching, they were more likely to estimate that they spent limited time in the classroom of their cooperating teacher. About one fifth of education specialist completers who were student teachers estimated that they spent less than 300 hours in the classrooms of their cooperating teachers (compared to one tenth of multiple subject and single subject completers). Education specialist completers were also much less likely to have completed a TPP within the public university system, with just one third of education specialist completers attending a TPP in the California State University (CSU) or University of California (UC) systems, compared to about half of all other completers.

One positive trend is that residencies appear to be making a difference in the entry pathways for education specialist candidates. In residency programs, LEAs and TPPs work in partnership to provide candidates the opportunity to work for the full school year under the guidance of an accomplished mentor while taking coursework integrated with their clinical practice and receiving financial supports during the residency. Data from the first 2 years of implementation of the residency grant program show that about half of new grant-funded residency programs were in special education, and that approximately 40% of residency program participants were enrolled in an education specialist program.⁹² In this study, survey results from 2020–21 indicated that education specialists who completed a residency were more likely to have intensive clinical experiences compared to those in traditional student teaching programs. For example, close to two thirds of education specialists completing residencies in 2020-21 reported spending more than 600 hours in their supervised fieldwork, compared to 43% of education specialists completing student teaching programs. These findings point to the importance of recent state policies to strengthen clinical practice opportunities, including the state's \$670 million investment in teacher and school counselor residencies, and the importance of continued investment in residencies for education specialist completers.

- Launch apprenticeships into teaching that support clinical training costs. Finally, California might consider launching high-quality apprenticeships into teaching, particularly as a strategy to make teacher preparation more accessible to education specialists, candidates of color, and those from low-income families. When carefully structured, registered teacher apprenticeship programs can allow candidates to earn while they learn, receiving pay while they gain teaching skills under the supervision of a cooperating or mentor teacher and take coursework to earn their teaching credential—a model that is similar to a teacher residency.⁹³ Several states, including Tennessee, have recently leveraged both federal recovery funds and funds under the Workforce Innovation Opportunity Act to invest in teacher apprenticeship programs and expand the state's Grow Your Own pathways into teaching. California already has successful apprenticeship models into early childhood education.⁹⁴ Both federal funds and state apprenticeship dollars could be used to also build apprenticeships into PreK-12 teaching in California.⁹⁵
- 2. Increase opportunities for teacher candidates to learn how to work with families and support the needs of English learners (ELs) and students with disabilities (SWDs) by deepening coursework and clinical learning opportunities, supporting TPPs in redesigning their programs, and expanding access to dual

credential programs. While those completing TPPs in California rate their preparation positively overall, survey results from completers, employers, and cooperating teachers highlighted that completers feel relatively less prepared to meet the instructional needs of English learners and students with disabilities. In California, English learners and students with disabilities also face some of the largest disparities in outcomes, as measured by state test scores and graduation rates.⁹⁶ In addition, completers—especially those preparing to teach in secondary schools—also rated themselves as relatively less prepared to work with families.

To address this gap, the state might consider providing grants to TPPs to redesign and better integrate their coursework and clinical experience so that their programs better prepare candidates to work with families and to serve the needs of ELs and SWDs. This is particularly important given the state's revised teacher standards' emphasis on creating inclusive educational environments and ensuring that multiple subject, single subject, and education specialist candidates all receive a "common trunk" of preparation. The CTC and teacher education networks can encourage the exchange of information and exemplars.

The state might also incentivize the creation or expansion of dual credential programs, in which candidates earn a dual credential or endorsement that provides additional, specialized preparation to meet the needs of ELs and/or SWDs (e.g., a multiple subject and education specialist credential; a single subject credential with a bilingual authorization).⁹⁷ Given the relatively low proportion of education specialists prepared in the CSU and UC systems, particular attention may be needed in growing dual credential programs within the public higher education system.

For example, the state could provide additional funding for the Integrated Teacher Education Program and create a priority for the creation or expansion of dual credential programs to support the growth of programs that lead to a Bachelor of Arts degree and teaching credential in 4 years. The state might also consider a similar grant program for the creation of post-BA dual credential programs. California has some successful models of dual credential programs on which to build, such as California State University, Long Beach's Urban Dual Credential program, which prepares candidates to teach both in the elementary general education classroom and in the elementary/middle school special education setting in either an undergraduate or a post-BA program.⁹⁸ Other states, like Tennessee, have explicitly incentivized the creation of dual credential programs by requiring that new Grow Your Own and apprenticeship programs offer a dual credential in order to be eligible for state grant funding.

Finally, while beyond the scope of this report, additional efforts may be needed to continue to build the knowledge and skills of teachers to work with families and serve English learners and students with disabilities *after* they graduate from their TPP and earn a preliminary credential. This might be done through teacher

induction programs for novice teachers, professional learning opportunities, and the National Board Certification Incentive Program, which offers certification in the areas of English as a New Language or Exceptional Needs.

3. Strengthen access to high-quality preparation by improving the quality of all pathways through implementation and enforcement of the CTC's new accreditation framework. As described in the introduction, the CTC recently adopted a new accreditation framework along with new program standards for TPPs. TPPs had until 2017–18 to fully implement the new program standards for multiple and single subject completers, while new standards for education specialists were still in the process of being implemented during the last year of the survey data analyzed here. (Standards were adopted in 2018, but programs had until summer 2022 to implement them.) This report has identified a number of areas in which completers report uneven preparation experiences, suggesting that TPPs may not be consistently implementing all program standards.

A key finding of this study is that aspects of completers' clinical experiences vary substantially and are strongly related to their overall perceptions of their preparation, but not all completers reported sustained and supported clinical experiences. There are two specific aspects of clinical practice included in the program standards that survey results indicate may not be fully and consistently implemented by all TPPs. First, the CTC requires that all completers complete at least 600 hours of clinical practice over the course of their TPP. However, there is a subset of completers (about 11% of student teachers/residents per year) who estimate spending less than 300 hours in their student teaching placement, making it unlikely that these completers are receiving the full 600 hours of clinical practice. Notably, this proportion of completers did not change over the 5 years of the survey data, although programs for multiple subject and single subject completers were asked to fully implement the new program standards by the 2017–18 year.

Second, the CTC program standards indicate that programs' clinical supervisors should be observing and evaluating candidates at least four times per quarter or six times per semester. In the survey, about one fifth of completers reported that TPP faculty or supervisors observed their classroom or provided feedback on their classroom instruction five times or fewer over the course of their preparation. This lack of clinical support was more common at the lowest-rated TPPs. Differences in survey responses about clinical support across TPPs indicate that structural differences in how TPPs organize clinical support may mean that completers at some TPPs are systemically receiving less sustained clinical practice and less frequent support. Program-level decisions, such as the hiring, training, and assigning the caseload of clinical supervisors, may influence the quantity and quality of support provided to teacher candidates.

Another key finding of this report is that opportunities to learn English language arts (ELA) and math foundations were strongly associated with overall perceptions of preparation for both multiple subject completers (i.e., elementary teachers) and education specialist completers (i.e., special education teachers). There was a subset of completers who reported little opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing (about 12% of all completers) and math teaching (about 18% of all completers), and these completers had much lower average perceptions of their preparation. Interns and education specialist completers were more likely to report this limited opportunity. This was especially true at the two lowest-rated programs—which were LEA-based intern programs—where a substantially higher percentage of completers reported limited access to ELA and math foundations. The CTC's newly adopted literacy standards may provide additional guidance for TPPs in how to organize coursework and clinical practice related to teaching reading and writing. Existing TPPs must implement these new standards by the 2024–25 school year.

These findings overall suggest a need for continued efforts to strengthen implementation and enforcement of the CTC's new accreditation framework. In cases when institution-level survey results show that a substantial proportion of completers are reporting limited clinical hours or support, that institution could be flagged for further review, including potentially a more intensive and/ or off-cycle site visit, and receive support to improve their clinical experiences. If they do not improve, their accreditation status could be reconsidered. Similarly, when overall program ratings by completers, cooperating teachers, or employers are much lower than state averages, that program could be flagged for further review.

Differential access to high-quality clinical experiences for education specialist candidates suggests a need for continued support for education specialist programs in aligning to the new program standards, teaching performance expectations, and accreditation framework, particularly given that new program standards and teaching expectations for the education specialist credential were not approved until 2018 and did not take effect until the summer/fall of 2022.⁹⁹ Future years of program completer survey data will be extremely useful for tracking whether education specialists report improved access to sustained clinical experiences and greater opportunities to learn ELA and math foundations in years following full implementation of the new standards.

4. Support TPPs in using their survey data for continuous improvement. As this study shows, much can be learned from statewide and institution-level completer, employer, and cooperating teacher survey data. These data—along with other metrics of program effectiveness—can be used to support decision-making and continuous improvement efforts in TPPs. Findings from this study show key differences in access to high-quality clinical practice opportunities, as well as to opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math.

As noted above in Recommendation 3, survey data can be better used as part of the program accreditation process to identify struggling programs, which is likely to affect a small subset of TPPs. Through this study, at the request of the CTC, we have made institution-level data files available to CTC staff that highlight programs lagging behind in certain indicators (e.g., limited clinical hours or low clinical support). However, survey data are also a key tool that *all* TPPs can use at the program and institution levels to support continuous improvement. The CTC currently provides all programs with at least 10 responding completers with their annual survey results as part of the accreditation dashboard.

Programs should be encouraged and supported to reflect on and use these data to guide improvements, including, where needed, changes to course sequences, syllabi, instruction, supervision and feedback, and clinical experiences. Because data literacy at TPPs varies considerably, many TPPs may need some support to use these data well. The CTC can provide some of this support through the agency's technical assistance offerings. Other institutions may be better positioned to offer technical assistance in using survey and other data to support improvement because they do not have an enforcement role as the CTC does. These include the CSU system, UC Office of the President, Association of Independent California Colleges and Universities, California Council on Teacher Education, and others. CSU has a long history of using survey data to inform programmatic improvement through its Educator Quality (EdQ) Center.¹⁰⁰ EdQ's DataView Dashboard—which is accessible to faculty and staff at CSU TPPs—offers a valuable example of how data tools can be used to visualize and analyze internal data to support improvement.¹⁰¹ These dashboards include completer and employer survey data along with other key metrics, like employment and retention measures, completion trends, and candidate demographics.

At the local level, there are also strong models of regional partnerships between districts and institutions of higher education (IHEs) that are focused on using data to support improvement, including more granular district- and program-level data shared through memoranda of understanding. For example, since 2010, the L.A. Compact Institutions of Higher Education Collaborative and Los Angeles Unified School District (LAUSD) have come together in the Los Angeles Educator Pathways Partnership to use data to better prepare and retain effective educators in LAUSD.¹⁰² In the past, philanthropy has been key to spurring these kinds of continuous improvement efforts and could play an important role in helping programs use their survey data effectively. Such external support may be particularly useful to help smaller IHE- and LEA-based programs use these data—and other metrics of program effectiveness—to guide continuous improvement efforts.

Implications for Other States

California's recent efforts to strengthen its teacher preparation systems offer a valuable example of an aligned and strategic set of policy changes designed to better prepare future teachers to meet the needs of California's nearly 6 million students. Key changes included:

- revising program standards and teaching performance expectations so that candidates are more explicitly prepared to teach the whole child—standards that, unlike in some states, apply equally to student teaching and internship programs;
- updating its teaching performance assessment to align with the new standards;
- revising its accreditation processes to be more performance-oriented;
- implementing candidate, employer, and cooperating teacher surveys; and
- making substantial investments in the teacher pipeline to address significant teacher shortages—including through service scholarships, teacher residencies, and a Grow Your Own classified staff teacher training program.

California's development of program completer surveys, in particular, may be useful to other states seeking to integrate survey data into their TPP approval processes. As of 2015, 33 states reported that they used surveys of program completers to evaluate at least some of the state's TPPs.¹⁰³ Both national TPP accreditors—the Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP) and the Association for Advancing Quality in Educator Preparation (AAQEP)—suggest using surveys from multiple groups (i.e., program completers, cooperating teacher, employers) as one method to gauge program effectiveness.¹⁰⁴ Surveys can offer a flexible and relatively low-cost way to track perceptions about the quality of teacher preparation. California's approach offers specific lessons for states that are looking to implement or update statewide survey systems to capture perceptions of TPP completers, cooperating teachers, or employers:

 Integrating completer surveys into the state's teacher licensure process: The program completer surveys have been administered as part of a program completer's application to receive their preliminary credential. Because the survey has been built into this online application process, survey response rates have been high across all years of data collection. These high response rates help ensure that survey respondents are more representative of all completers in the state and of the completers for individual TPPs. Both national accreditors have recognized the logistical challenges facing individual TPPs in administering completer surveys and the importance of representative survey samples for using survey data to inform accreditation and program improvement.¹⁰⁵ California's approach offers a valuable model for how to administer the survey in a way that increases survey response rates and representativeness.

- Aligning surveys to statewide standards for teaching: The CTC surveys ask that completers, cooperating teachers, and employers gauge completers' preparation on aspects of teaching practice aligned with statewide teaching standards. The survey questions were directly developed from California's teaching performance expectations, which outline the knowledge, skills, and abilities that beginning teachers should have the opportunity to learn during their preparation programs. TPEs are aligned to teaching performance assessments that teacher candidates must pass to get their preliminary credentials, as well as the California Standards for the Teaching Profession. This alignment between surveys, performance assessments, TPP standards, and statewide standards for teacher preparation and teaching help focus conversations about accreditation and program improvement by providing a common language and shared expectations about teaching.¹⁰⁶
- Administering surveys to all completers in both "traditional" and "alternative" programs: Unlike those in many states, California's program standards for teacher preparation are the same for both traditional preservice programs and alternative internship programs. Many states have different program approval standards and processes for traditional and alternative preparation programs, and states are less likely to collect performance- or outcomes-based measures of program effectiveness (like completer or employer surveys) for alternative programs.¹⁰⁷ Since the CTC surveys are administered to all program completers, survey results can be disaggregated by clinical pathway. As shown in this analysis, such disaggregation creates a clearer picture of who has access to different clinical pathways and how preparation experiences vary across pathways.
- Building statewide capacity for data use by offering results in multiple forms: State agencies are particularly well positioned to administer surveys about TPP effectiveness. In comparison to individual TPPs, state agencies often have more robust systems to identify who should be surveyed (e.g., licensure databases that include program completers being recommended for licensure, internal databases tracking school or district leaders who would hire beginning teachers), develop survey questions aligned with teacher preparation standards, administer surveys on a broad scale, and develop systems to analyze and display survey results.¹⁰⁸ The CTC's public-facing dashboard shows statewide survey results for all completer surveys, and its internal accreditation database includes program-specific results that are available to agency staff and TPP faculty and staff. These investments in data infrastructure make it more possible for survey data to be useful for both accreditation and continuous improvement purposes. California's model offers a clear and coherent approach to integrating surveys into statewide teacher preparation systems.

Conclusion

High-quality teacher preparation is a cornerstone for building a stable and effective teacher workforce. California's historic investments in building its teacher pipeline and strengthening teacher preparation, totaling more than \$1.4 billion since 2016, appear to be paying off. The number of TPP completers has been increasing statewide, and the majority of completers, cooperating teachers working with student teachers, and employers hiring beginning teachers rated preparation positively. These perceptions of preparedness are related to aspects of completers' clinical experiences, especially the amount of clinical support, observations, and instructional feedback reported by completers. However, access to sustained and supported clinical experiences varies across the state, with certain types of completers and completers in certain TPPs reporting much less access. These findings highlight how California can continue to invest in high-leverage policies and programs to increase access to high-quality preparation and offer an example for other states of how to integrate statewide surveys into their approach to assessing and strengthening teacher preparation programs.

Appendix A: Survey Data

Table A1. Descriptive Statistics of Teacher Preparation Program Completer Survey Sample by Year

	Allar	0010	2016	-17	2017	7_10	2010	-10	2010	-20	2020. 21		% change 2016-17 to
Completer characteristic		ears %	2010	<u>%</u>	2017	~ 10	2018 N	9-19 %	2015	×	2020 N	y=21 %	2020-21
All completers	61 175	100%	10 200	100%	11 53/	100%	11 601	100%	13.897	100%	13.9/3	100%	37%
By credential type	01,170	100%	10,200	100%	11,004	100%	11,001	100%	10,057	100%	10,540	100%	07.0
Preliminary Multiple Subject	27,293	45%	4.338	43%	5,168	45%	5,158	44%	6.325	46%	6.304	45%	45%
Preliminary Single Subject	21.843	36%	3.802	37%	4,271	37%	4,269	37%	4,708	34%	4,793	34%	26%
Preliminary Education Specialist	12.039	20%	2.060	20%	2.095	18%	2.174	19%	2.864	21%	2.846	20%	38%
By institution type	,		,		,					-	,		
California State University system (CSU)	25,192	41%	4,045	40%	4,804	42%	4,720	41%	5,366	39%	6,257	45%	55%
Local education agencies (LEA)	2,760	5%	430	4%	440	4%	541	5%	698	5%	651	5%	51%
Private, nonprofit IHEs	27,558	45%	4,646	46%	5,205	45%	5,298	46%	6,545	47%	5,864	42%	26%
Private, for-profit IHEs	1,770	3%	233	2%	318	3%	311	3%	456	3%	452	3%	94%
University of California system (UC)	3,809	6%	846	8%	767	7%	731	6%	780	6%	685	5%	-19%
By completer demographics													
Female	37,974	62%	6,186	61%	7,192	62%	6,993	60%	8,281	60%	9,322	67%	51%
Male	13,605	22%	2,243	22%	2,554	22%	2,456	21%	3,099	22%	3,253	23%	45%
Nonbinary	260	<1%	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	116	1%	54	<1%	90	1%	-
Missing gender identity	9,336	15%	1,771	17%	1,788	16%	2,036	18%	2,463	18%	1,278	9%	-28%
Asian or Pacific Islander	4,823	8%	781	8%	869	8%	902	8%	1,071	8%	1,200	9%	54%
Black	1,486	2%	259	3%	271	2%	234	2%	353	3%	369	3%	42%
Latino/a of any race	18,423	30%	2,492	24%	3,120	27%	3,197	28%	4,322	31%	5,292	38%	112%
Multiracial	2,416	4%	401	4%	505	4%	448	4%	542	4%	520	4%	30%
Native American	128	<1%	27	<1%	33	<1%	16	<1%	29	<1%	23	<1%	-15%
White	24,871	41%	4,513	44%	4,980	43%	4,743	41%	5,194	37%	5,441	39%	21%
Missing racial/ethnic identity	9,028	15%	1,727	17%	1,756	15%	2,061	18%	2,386	17%	1,098	8%	-36%

	All y	ears	2016-17		2017-18		2018-19		2019-20		2020-21		% change 2016–17 to 2020–21
Completer characteristic	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	%
By clinical pathway (self-reported)													
Student teaching/residency	37,298	61%	6,162	60%	7,081	61%	6,672	58%	7,964	57%	9,419	68%	53%
Internship	15,114	25%	2,402	24%	2,816	24%	2,960	26%	3,616	26%	3,320	24%	38%
Emergency-style permit only	2,239	4%	321	3%	407	4%	418	4%	496	4%	597	4%	86%
Missing clinical pathway	6,524	11%	1,315	13%	1,230	11%	1,551	13%	1,821	13%	607	4%	-54%
By student teaching hours (self-reported) For student teachers/residents only: "Approximately how much time did you spend in student teaching (in the classroom of a cooperating teacher) as part of your supervised fieldwork?"													sed fieldwork?"
Less than 100 hours	502	1%	77	1%	88	1%	101	2%	106	1%	130	1%	69%
100-299 hours	3,819	10%	656	11%	688	10%	684	10%	832	10%	959	10%	46%
300-599 hours	11,709	31%	1,996	32%	2,128	30%	2,010	30%	2,506	31%	3,069	33%	54%
600-799 hours	12,428	33%	1,697	28%	2,251	32%	2,110	32%	2,961	37%	3,409	36%	101%
800 hours or more	7,644	20%	1,599	26%	1,760	25%	1,508	23%	1,299	16%	1,478	16%	-8%
Does not apply	415	1%	56	1%	71	1%	74	1%	75	1%	139	1%	148%
Missing hours	781	2%	81	1%	95	1%	185	3%	185	2%	235	2%	190%

Note: This table only includes program completers in the Commission on Teacher Credentialing program completer survey sample. The CTC surveys updated the gender categories on the survey in 2018–19 to add nonbinary as an option. N/A is used in the years prior to this change. Student teaching hours are reported only for completers who self-identified as participating in student teaching or a residency program.

Table A2. Overall Perception of Program Effectiveness by Credential, Clinical Pathway, and Institution Type

		Credential type			Clir	nical pathw	ay	Institution type					
					Student		Emer.						
		Multi.	Single	Educ.	teacher or		style			Private/	Private/		
Survey question and responses	All	Subject	Subject	Specialist	resident	Intern	permit	CSU	LEA	nonprofit	for-profit	UC	
Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?													
Not at all effective	1%	1%	1%	1%	1%	1%	2%	1%	1%	1%	1%	0%	
Somewhat effective	9%	9%	10%	9%	8%	12%	14%	12%	9%	7%	10%	4%	
Effective	37%	37%	37%	36%	36%	39%	37%	39%	38%	35%	38%	31%	
Very effective	53%	54%	52%	54%	56%	48%	47%	48%	53%	58%	51%	64%	
Teaching performance expectations (TPEs): Percent of completers reporting they were "well" or "very well" prepared for each TPE													
Standard 1: Engaging and supporting all students in learning													
Use knowledge of students' strengths and prior experiences to engage them in learning	87%	89%	84%	87%	89%	84%	82%	85%	86%	89%	82%	93%	
Engage students in inquiry, problem- solving, and reflection to promote their critical thinking	85%	87%	83%	83%	87%	82%	79%	81%	84%	88%	83%	93%	
Connect classroom learning to the real world	85%	87%	82%	85%	87%	82%	79%	82%	84%	87%	82%	90%	
Meet instructional needs of English learners	81%	83%	78%	81%	82%	80%	77%	76%	84%	85%	83%	85%	
Identify and address special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies	80%	79%	78%	89%	80%	82%	78%	74%	86%	85%	82%	81%	
Standard 2: Creating and maintaining effe	ctive enviro	nments for	student lea	rning									
Establish and maintain a safe and respectful learning environment for all students	90%	92%	88%	90%	92%	88%	84%	88%	90%	92%	87%	94%	
Create a productive learning environment with high expectations for all students	88%	90%	86%	88%	90%	86%	83%	85%	88%	91%	85%	94%	
Engage students in cooperative group work as well as independent learning	86%	88%	85%	86%	89%	83%	80%	83%	86%	89%	84%	92%	

		Credential type			Clir	nical pathw	ay	Institution type				
		Multi.	Single	Educ.	Student teacher or		Emer. style			Private/	Private/	
Survey question and responses	All	Subject	Subject	Specialist	resident	Intern	permit	CSU	LEA	nonprofit	for-profit	UC
Standard 3: Understanding and organizing subject matter for student learning												
Use effective instructional strategies to teach specific subject matter and skills	85%	87%	83%	84%	88%	81%	79%	83%	83%	87%	83%	91%
Select, adapt, and develop materials/ resources/tech to make subject matter accessible to all	83%	84%	81%	84%	85%	80%	79%	79%	83%	87%	82%	89%
Develop curriculum to teach content standards effectively	82%	84%	80%	79%	84%	77%	75%	80%	78%	83%	80%	85%
Standard 4: Planning instruction and desig	ning learnii	ng experien	ces for all s	students								
Plan instruction based on students' prior knowledge/language/culture/ development	86%	88%	83%	86%	88%	83%	81%	84%	85%	88%	83%	90%
Plan/adapt instruction with appropriate strategies/resources/tech to meet the learning needs of all	86%	88%	84%	86%	88%	83%	80%	84%	85%	88%	84%	90%
Standard 5: Assessing students for learning	ıg											
Give productive feedback to students to guide their learning	84%	85%	82%	84%	85%	80%	78%	81%	82%	86%	82%	87%
Develop/use assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan/ modify instruction	82%	82%	79%	84%	83%	80%	77%	77%	83%	85%	83%	86%
Involve all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress	79%	80%	77%	81%	80%	77%	76%	76%	78%	82%	79%	79%
Standard 6: Developing as a professional	educator											
Evaluate the effects of your actions on student learning and modify plans accordingly	84%	85%	83%	86%	86%	82%	78%	80%	85%	88%	83%	90%
Work with families to better understand students and to support their learning	72%	74%	65%	82%	71%	74%	71%	67%	79%	77%	72%	70%
Work with colleagues to improve instruction	82%	82%	79%	85%	83%	80%	77%	78%	85%	85%	80%	87%
Table A3. Comparing Completer, Cooperating Teacher, and Employer Perceptions of Preparation in Teaching Performance Expectations (2018–19 to 2020–21 only)

Percent selecting "well" or "very well" for each teaching performance expectation	All completers	Student teachers only	Cooperating teachers	Employers
Standard 1: Engaging and supporting all students in learning				
Connect classroom learning to the real world	85%	87%	76%	68%
Engage students in inquiry, problem-solving, and reflection to promote their critical thinking	85%	87%	72%	63%
Meet instructional needs of English learners	81%	82%	62%	53%
Identify and address special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies	81%	80%	62%	53%
Standard 2: Creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning				
Establish and maintain a safe and respectful learning environment for all students	90%	92%	80%	71%
Create a productive learning environment with high expectations for all students	88%	90%	76%	67%
Standard 3: Understanding and organizing subject matter for student learning				
Use effective instructional strategies to teach specific subject matter and skills	85%	88%	74%	66%
Select, adapt, and develop materials/resources/tech to make subject matter accessible to all	84%	85%	73%	66%
Standard 4: Planning instruction and designing learning experiences for all students				
Plan instruction based on students' prior knowledge/language/culture/development	86%	88%	68%	58%
Plan/adapt instruction with appropriate strategies/resources/tech to meet the learning needs of all	86%	88%	70%	61%
Standard 5: Assessing students for learning				
Involve all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress	80%	81%	58%	49%
Give productive feedback to students to guide their learning	84%	86%	67%	54%
Standard 6: Developing as a professional educator				
Evaluate the effects of your actions on student learning and modify plans accordingly	84%	86%	69%	58%
Work with colleagues to improve instruction	82%	83%	78%	72%

Note: Completers were asked, "How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher?" Cooperating teachers were asked, "How well-prepared was your student teacher to do each of the following?" Employers were asked, "Compared to other beginning teachers with whom you have worked, how well-prepared are program completers to do each of the following as a beginning teacher?" We present results for all completers and for only those who self-report participating in student teaching because the cooperating teacher sample includes only IHEs with traditional programs that require student teaching (and does not include mentor teachers working with interns). Employers were asked to report on the preparation of all completers.

Table A4. Perceptions of Preparation by Program andCompleter Characteristics

	Panel A: Overall effectiveness	Panel B: Teaching performance expectations
Completer characteristic	Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher? % selecting effective/very effective	How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher? Mean of all questions, 1–5 scale
All completers	90%	4.3
By credential type		
Preliminary Multiple Subject	91%	4.3
Preliminary Single Subject	89%	4.2
Preliminary Education Specialist	90%	4.3
By institution type		
California State University system (CSU)	87%	4.2
University of California system (UC)	95%	4.4
Private, nonprofit IHEs	93%	4.4
Private, for-profit IHEs	89%	4.3
Local education agencies (LEA)	90%	4.3
By completer demographics		
Female	91%	4.3
Male	89%	4.3
Nonbinary	76%	4.0
Missing gender identity	76%	4.2
Asian or Pacific Islander	89%	4.2
Black	90%	4.3
Latino/a of any race	92%	4.4
Multiracial	89%	4.3
Native American	89%	4.3
White	90%	4.3
Missing race/ethnicity	78%	4.2
By clinical pathway (self-reported)		
Student teaching/residency	92%	4.4
Internship	87%	4.3
Emergency-style permit only	84%	4.2
Missing clinical pathway	91%	4.2
By student teaching hours: Approximately cooperating teacher) as part of your supe	how much time did you spend in stude rvised fieldwork?	ent teaching (in the classroom of a
Less than 100 hours	81%	4.1
100-299 hours	89%	4.3
300-599 hours	92%	4.3
600-799 hours	93%	4.4
800 hours or more	93%	4.4

	Panel A: Overall effectiveness	Panel B: Teaching performance expectations
Ogeneralistari skove storijstig	Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?	How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher?
Completer characteristic	% selecting effective/very effective	Mean of all questions, 1–5 scale
by other means about your teaching pract	d preparation program faculty or staff (ice?	communicate with you in person or
Less than once per month	56%	3.6
Once per month	79%	4.0
Twice per month	87%	4.2
Once per week	92%	4.3
2-3 times per week	96%	4.5
Daily	96%	4.6
By program feedback: How often did prep practice?	aration program faculty or supervisors	provide feedback during your clinical
Once or twice	71%	3.9
3-5 times	85%	4.1
6-10 times	90%	4.3
11-15 times	92%	4.4
16-20 times	94%	4.4
More than 20 times	95%	4.5
By program observation: How often did pr	eparation program faculty or superviso	rs observe your classroom?
Once or twice	74%	4.0
3-5 times	86%	4.2
6-10 times	90%	4.3
11-15 times	92%	4.4
16-20 times	94%	4.4
More than 20 times	95%	4.5

Outcome: TPE scale (5-point scale)	Panel A: St	udent teacher	s/residents	Panel B: Interns			Panel C: All completers			
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	
Program faculty communication (compared to <	1 month)									
Once per month	0.29***	0.29***	0.29***	0.39***	0.38***	0.36***	0.32***	0.32***	0.31***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	
Twice per month	0.40***	0.40***	0.38***	0.52***	0.50***	0.47***	0.44***	0.43***	0.41***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
Once per week	0.51***	0.51***	0.48***	0.66***	0.63***	0.60***	0.56***	0.55***	0.52***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
2-3 times per week	0.66***	0.66***	0.62***	0.81***	0.78***	0.75***	0.71***	0.70***	0.66***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
Daily	0.70***	0.70***	0.65***	0.85***	0.82***	0.77***	0.75***	0.74***	0.69***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
Program faculty feedback (compared to once or	twice)									
3-5 times	0.06*	0.07*	0.07*	0.15***	0.14***	0.17***	0.10***	0.10***	0.11***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	
6-10 times	0.13***	0.15***	0.14***	0.15***	0.16***	0.20***	0.15***	0.17***	0.18***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
11–15 times	0.16***	0.17***	0.19***	0.18***	0.21***	0.25***	0.19***	0.21***	0.23***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
16-20 times	0.22***	0.22***	0.24***	0.20***	0.23***	0.28***	0.24***	0.25***	0.27***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	
More than 20 times	0.26***	0.26***	0.27***	0.26***	0.29***	0.35***	0.29***	0.30***	0.32***	
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.03)	

Table A5. Regression Models Predicting Overall Feelings of Preparedness

Outcome: TPE scale (5-point scale)	Panel A: St	udent teacher	s/residents	F	Panel B: Intern	s	Pane	el C: All comple	eters
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3
Cooperating/mentor teacher characteristics									
Number of supportive behaviors (Count, 0–8)	0.07***	0.07***	0.06***	0.06***	0.06***	0.06***	0.06***	0.06***	0.06***
	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
Student teaching hours (compared to <100 hours	s)								
100-299 hours	0.05	0.06	0.05						
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)						
300-599 hours	0.09**	0.10**	0.08**						
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)						
600-799 hours	0.11***	0.12***	0.10**						
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)						
800 hours or more	0.13***	0.14***	0.14***						
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)						
Interns' assigned mentor observation (compared	l to 1−2)								
3-5 times				0.09**	0.09**	0.08*			
				(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)			
6-10 times				0.10***	0.09**	0.07**			
				(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.02)			
11-15 times				0.13***	0.12***	0.10***			
				(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)			
16-20 times				0.16***	0.15***	0.14***			
				(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)			
More than 20 times				0.15***	0.14***	0.11***			
				(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)			

Outcome: TPE scale (5-point scale)	Panel A: St	udent teacher	s/residents	ents Panel B: Interns			Panel C: All completers		
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3
Credential type (compared to Multiple Subjects)							` 		
Single Subject		-0.04***	-0.04**		-0.09***	-0.09***		-0.05***	-0.05***
		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.02)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Education Specialist		0.08***	0.07***		0.07***	0.05***		0.08***	0.07***
		(0.01)	(0.02)		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Gender identity (compared to male/non-binary)					·		`	·	
Female		0.07***	0.07***		0.06***	0.06***		0.07***	0.07***
		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Race/ethnicity (compared to white)									
Asian or Pacific Islander		-0.06***	-0.04**		-0.04	-0.02		-0.05***	-0.04**
		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.02)	(0.03)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Black		0.04	0.04		0.04	0.06*		0.04*	0.04*
		(0.02)	(0.03)		(0.02)	(0.02)		(0.02)	(0.02)
Latino/a of any race		0.05***	0.06***		0.09***	0.10***		0.06***	0.08***
		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Multiracial		-0.00	0.00		-0.04	-0.03		-0.02	-0.01
		(0.02)	(0.02)		(0.03)	(0.03)		(0.01)	(0.01)
Native American		0.03	0.03		0.06	0.07		0.06	0.07
		(0.08)	(0.06)		(0.08)	(0.08)		(0.05)	(0.04)
Missing race/ethnicity		-0.13***	-0.09**		-0.18**	-0.16**		-0.15***	-0.11***
		(0.03)	(0.03)		(0.07)	(0.06)		(0.03)	(0.03)
Clinical pathway (compared to student teachers/	residents)								
Interns								-0.04***	-0.05***
								(0.01)	(0.01)
Emergency credential only								-0.05***	-0.06*
								(0.02)	(0.02)

Outcome: TPE scale (5-point scale)	Panel A: St	udent teacher	s/residents	F	Panel B: Intern	s	Panel C: All completers			
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3	
Year (compared to 2016–17)										
2018	-0.02	-0.02*	-0.02	-0.03	-0.03	-0.02	-0.02**	-0.02**	-0.02	
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	
2019	-0.06***	-0.07***	-0.06***	-0.05**	-0.05**	-0.04	-0.06***	-0.06***	-0.06**	
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	
2020	-0.03**	-0.04***	-0.03*	-0.02	-0.03	-0.02	-0.03***	-0.04***	-0.03*	
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	
2021	-0.01	-0.02*	-0.02	-0.02	-0.04*	-0.02	-0.02*	-0.03***	-0.02	
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.02)	
Features of clinical preparation	х	Х	Х	х	Х	х	х	х	Х	
Completer characteristics		Х	Х		Х	Х		Х	Х	
Program fixed effects			Х			Х			Х	
Constant	3.16***	3.09***	3.13***	3.04***	2.99***	3.00***	3.21***	3.16***	3.18***	
	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	
N	34,614	34,614	34,577	13,465	13,465	13,446	51,328	51,328	51,269	
R-squared	0.141	0.151	0.140	0.186	0.204	0.191	0.159	0.171	0.159	

Note: The outcome variable is an overall preparation measure that averages completers' responses to all teaching performance expectations questions on a 5-point scale (1 = Not at all; 5 = Very well). The mean for this measure is 4.35 for student teachers (SD = 0.64) and 4.25 for interns (SD = 0.71). All models include features of preparation and year indicators, Model 2 introduces completer demographics, and Model 3 includes institutional fixed effects to compare within institutions (institution-level covariates are no longer estimated in these models). All models use robust standard errors. The r-squared value represents the proportion of variance of the outcome variable explained by all predictors in the model.

* p < 0.05 ** p < 0.01 *** p < 0.001

Table A6. Correlations Between Employer Ratings, Cooperating TeacherRatings, and Completer Preparation Experiences (Institutional Means)

	Correlation between employer ratings and student teacher clinical experiences		Correlatio employe and inter experi	n between er ratings n clinical iences	Correlation between cooperating teacher ratings and student teacher clinical experiences	
Survey response	Rho	N	Rho	N	Rho	N
Clinical experience metrics						
Student teachers with limited student teaching hours (percent of student teachers in each institution who estimated they spent less than 600 hours in clinical experience)	-0.21	61	N/A	N/A	-0.05	69
Completers with low program feedback (percent of student teachers/interns in each institution who estimated they received instruction feedback from their program five times or fewer)	-0.46*	61	-0.22	52	-0.36*	69
Opportunity to learn about teaching reading	g, writing, and	d math				
Little opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing (percent of student teachers/interns in each institution who estimated they received little to no opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing)	-0.30*	61	-0.12	51	-0.48*	69
Little opportunity to learn about teaching math (percent of student teachers/ interns in each institution who estimated they received little to no opportunity to learn about teaching math)	-0.16	61	-0.06	51	-0.25*	69

Note: This analysis created institution-level averages based on perceptions of cooperating teachers and employers about overall program quality and then calculated the percent of student teachers or interns in each institution that indicated that they had limited clinical hours, low levels of program feedback, or little to no opportunity to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math. The correlations (Rho) were calculated across these institutional averages. Institutional averages are calculated across 3 years of data (2018-19 to 2020-21) and the sample for each correlation is restricted to institutions with at least five respondents of each type, and the number of institutions included in each correlation is indicated in the "*N*" column. Asterisks (*) indicate that the correlation was significantly different from 0 at the *p* < 0.05 level.

Table A7. Comparing Composition of Teacher Residents to Other Clinical Pathways (2020–21 Only)

	Resid	lency	Student	teaching	Int	ern
Completer characteristic	N	%	N	%	N	%
All completers	1,226	100%	8,024	100%	3,320	100%
By credential type						
Preliminary Multiple Subject	641	52%	4,147	52%	952	29%
Preliminary Single Subject	401	33%	3,048	38%	929	28%
Preliminary Education Specialist	184	15%	829	10%	1,439	43%
By institution type						
CSU	886	72%	4,028	50%	964	29%
UC	12	1%	548	7%	<10	<1%
Private, nonprofit	289	24%	3,197	40%	1,665	50%
Private, for-profit	<10	<1%	201	3%	184	6%
LEA	38	3%	32	<1%	490	15%
By demographics						
Female	846	69%	5,691	73%	2,279	70%
Male	277	23%	1,899	24%	850	26%
Nonbinary	14	1%	48	1%	22	1%
Asian or Pacific Islander	136	11%	791	10%	207	6%
Black	30	2%	143	2%	161	5%
Latino/a of any race	524	43%	3,093	39%	1,332	40%
Multiracial	39	3%	326	4%	124	4%
Native American	<10	<1%	<10	<1%	13	<1%
White	434	35%	3,361	42%	1,368	41%

Note: This analysis only includes completers from 2020–21. Completers self-identified their clinical pathway and only the 2020–21 survey included "Resident for a full year of co-teaching with a residency mentor teacher while taking aligned coursework" as an option. Completers' self-identification was compared to institutional-level data on program types, and this analysis only includes residents at institutions that reported a residency on the Commission on Teacher Credentialing accreditation dashboard or that received a residency grant as part of the Teacher Residency Grant Program. All percentages are column percentages, but not all categories add to 100% due to missing data.

Table A8. Overall Perceptions of Teacher Residents Compared to Other Pathways (2020–21 Only)

	Resid	lency	Student teaching		Inte	ern
Survey question and responses	N	%	N	%	N	%
Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developi	ng the sk	ills or too	ols you nee	eded to be	come a te	eacher?
Not at all effective	<10	1%	55	1%	29	1%
Somewhat effective	94	9%	651	9%	347	11%
Effective	405	37%	2,896	38%	1,254	39%
Very effective	594	54%	4,029	53%	1,588	49%
How often did preparation program faculty or staff communicate with practice?	you in pe	rson or t	by other m	eans abou	t your te	aching
Less than once per month	37	3%	211	3%	96	3%
Once per month	104	9%	594	7%	295	9%
Twice per month	198	17%	1,395	18%	643	19%
Once per week	330	28%	2,888	36%	1,049	32%
2-3 times per week	355	30%	2,157	27%	1,068	32%
Daily	143	12%	726	9%	157	5%
How often did preparation program faculty or supervisors observe you	r classro	om instr	uction?			
Once or twice	22	2%	196	2%	76	2%
3-5 times	124	11%	1,101	14%	456	14%
6-10 times	461	40%	3,992	51%	987	30%
11-15 times	308	27%	1,694	21%	736	23%
16-20 times	117	10%	570	7%	531	16%
More than 20 times	116	10%	331	4%	484	15%
How often did preparation program faculty or supervisors provide feed	lback dur	ing your	clinical pr	actice?		
Once or twice	27	2%	193	2%	74	2%
3-5 times	113	10%	1,045	13%	401	12%
6-10 times	414	36%	3,700	47%	946	29%
11-15 times	309	27%	1,726	22%	705	21%
16-20 times	150	13%	668	8%	574	17%
More than 20 times	144	12%	591	7%	586	18%
My cooperating teacher(s) and/or mentor teacher(s)						
Frequently observed my teaching and met with me to offer feedback	1,101	92%	7,303	92%	2,413	76%
Helped me plan and organize curriculum materials	1,017	85%	6,777	86%	2,322	73%
Helped me reflect on my practice	1,052	87%	7,060	89%	2,686	84%
Helped me to solve teaching problems	1,024	85%	6,916	87%	2,548	80%
Modeled effective practices	1,057	88%	7,144	90%	2,292	72%
Offered useful strategies and advice about my teaching	1,105	92%	7,335	93%	2,778	87%
Was an excellent educator and a valuable role model	1,053	88%	7,107	90%	2,607	82%
Was knowledgeable about and able to provide support for field-based assignments	1,033	86%	7,022	89%	2,566	81%

Table A9. Deeper Opportunities to Learn About Teaching Reading, Writing, and Math by Credential Type, Clinical Pathway, and Institution Type

	By crede	ntial type	By clinica	I pathway			By institution ty	ре	
Survey response	Multiple Subject	Educ. Specialist	Student teaching or residency	Intern or emer. style permit	CSU	UC	Private, nonprofit	Private, for-profit	LEA
Reading and writing: Percent of completers who indic	ated that they	had "explore	d in some deptl	h" or had an "ex	tensive oppo	ortunity" to d	o each of the fo	llowing	
Learn how to activate students' prior knowledge	85%	78%	86%	78%	83%	90%	84%	81%	76%
Study state standards for reading/language arts	82%	72%	82%	74%	79%	86%	80%	77%	73%
Practice what you learned about teaching reading in your field experiences	81%	75%	81%	75%	79%	81%	79%	80%	73%
Plan and teach a guided reading lesson	79%	73%	80%	71%	79%	77%	77%	73%	68%
Listen to an individual child read aloud for the purpose of assessing his/her reading achievement	79%	71%	80%	70%	81%	75%	75%	71%	65%
Use student reading assessment results to address student needs and improve your teaching	79%	74%	79%	74%	78%	78%	77%	77%	70%
Learn ways to build student interest and motivation to read	77%	73%	78%	71%	76%	79%	76%	72%	71%
Learn ways to teach reading and writing to students at different stages or reading abilities	76%	72%	77%	70%	74%	78%	75%	73%	70%
Learn how to help students make predictions to improve comprehension	75%	68%	76%	67%	75%	74%	73%	69%	65%
Learn to teach students to organize their ideas prior to writing	75%	66%	76%	66%	74%	75%	71%	73%	63%
Study, critique, or adapt reading curriculum materials	73%	69%	74%	68%	71%	74%	73%	73%	67%
Learn ways to teach decoding skills	64%	65%	66%	62%	67%	63%	62%	58%	63%
Learn how to support older students in learning to read	59%	60%	60%	58%	61%	55%	59%	58%	57%

	By crede	ntial type	By clinica	I pathway		B	y institution ty	ре		
Survey response	Multiple Subject	Educ. Specialist	Student teaching or residency	Intern or emer. style permit	CSU	UC	Private, nonprofit	Private, for-profit	LEA	
Mathematics: Percent of completers who indicated that they had "explored in some depth" or had an "extensive opportunity" to do each of the following										
Practice what you learned about teaching math in your field experience	79%	66%	79%	67%	77%	83%	74%	76%	64%	
Study national or state standards for mathematics	76%	62%	76%	65%	73%	83%	72%	74%	64%	
Adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs and learning styles	74%	67%	75%	66%	73%	80%	71%	75%	63%	
Learn how to facilitate math learning for students in small groups	72%	63%	74%	62%	72%	77%	68%	72%	59%	
Study, critique, or adapt math curriculum materials	70%	59%	71%	59%	68%	76%	65%	68%	57%	
Use representations (e.g., geometric representation, graphs, number lines) to show explicitly why a procedure works	67%	53%	68%	53%	69%	75%	58%	61%	49%	
Prove that a solution is valid or that a method works for all similar cases	65%	51%	66%	52%	66%	70%	57%	60%	48%	
Review local district mathematics curriculum	64%	54%	64%	56%	61%	66%	61%	65%	55%	
Learn typical difficulties students have with place value	61%	52%	62%	51%	62%	65%	56%	58%	48%	
Learn typical difficulties students have with fractions	59%	49%	60%	49%	61%	66%	52%	54%	44%	

Note: This analysis includes multiple subject and education specialist completers. Completers were asked, "In your teacher preparation program, how much opportunity did you have to do each of the following?" This table shows the percentages across subgroups who selected "in some depth" or "extensive opportunity."

Table A10. Regression Models Predicting Overall Feelings of Preparednessfor Multiple Subject and Education Specialists

	Panel A	: Reading ar	nd writing		Panel B: Math			
Predictor	Content	Practice	Standards	Content	Practice	Standards		
Opportunity to learn scales								
Opportunity to learn reading/writing	0.41***							
content and pedagogy	(0.00)							
Opportunity to practice reading/writing		0.35***						
teaching skills		(0.00)						
Opportunity to study reading/writing			0.33***					
standards and curriculum			(0.00)					
Opportunity to learn math content and				0.22***				
pedagogy				(0.00)				
Opportunity to practice math teaching					0.28***			
skills					(0.00)			
Opportunity to study math standards						0.24***		
and curriculum						(0.00)		
Features of clinical preparation	x	х	х	х	х	х		
Completer characteristics	х	х	Х	х	х	х		
Year indicators	х	х	Х	х	х	Х		
Constant	2.02***	2.11***	2.21***	2.63***	2.40***	2.54***		
	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)		
Ν	31,626	31,604	31,582	31,441	31,532	31,488		
R-squared	0.401	0.356	0.363	0.293	0.340	0.321		

Notes: This model only includes multiple subject and education specialist completers who responded to questions about their opportunity to learn about reading, writing, and math teaching. The outcome variable is an overall preparation measure that averages completers' responses to all teaching performance experiences questions on a 5-point scale (1 = Not at all; 5 = Very well). The predictor variables (English language arts and math teaching/content exposure scales) average completers' responses to the following questions asking about their opportunities to learn during their teacher preparation program. We created six scales based on a factor analysis described in the technical appendix. These scales include the following questions:

Learn ELA Content/Pedagogy: (1) Learn ways to teach decoding skills; (2) Learn ways to build student interest and motivation to read; (3) Learn how to help students make predictions to improve comprehension; (4) Learn how to support older students in learning to read; (5) Learn ways to teach reading and writing to students at different stages or reading levels; (6) Learn how to activate students' prior knowledge; (7) Learn to teach students to organize their ideas prior to writing

Practice ELA Teaching Skills: (1) Listen to an individual child read aloud for the purpose of assessing his/her reading; (2) Plan and teach a guided reading lesson; (3) Use student reading assessment results to address student needs and improve your teaching; (4) Practice what you learned about teaching reading in your field experiences

Study ELA Standards/Curriculum: (1) Study state standards for reading/language arts; (2) Study, critique, or adapt reading curriculum materials

Learn Math Content/Pedagogy: (1) Learn typical difficulties students have with place value; (2) Learn typical difficulties students have with fractions; (3) Use representations (e.g., geometric representation, graphs, number lines) to show explicitly why a procedure works; (4) Prove that a solution is valid or that a method works for all similar cases

Practice Math Teaching Skills: (1) Study, critique, or adapt math curriculum materials; (2) Learn how to facilitate math learning for students in small groups; (3) Adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs and learning styles; (4) Practice what you learned about teaching math in your field experience

Study Math Standards/Curriculum: (1) Study national or state standards for mathematics; (2) Review local district mathematics curriculum

All predictors are measured on a five-point scale. All models include features of clinical preparation, year indicators, and completer demographics (the equivalent of Model 2 in Panel C of Table A5). All models use robust standard errors. * p < 0.05 ** p < 0.01 *** p < 0.001

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

	Тwo	Difference is	Next six	Difference is						
	lowest-rated	statistically	lowest-rated	statistically	All other					
	programs	significant	programs	significant	programs					
Perceptions of Program Effectiveness Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?										
Percent rating "Not at all effective"	3%	*	3%	*	0%					
Percent rating "Somewhat effective"	29%	*	17%	*	6%					
Percent rating "Effective"	38%		42%	*	33%					
Percent rating "Very effective"	30%	*	38%	*	60%					
Average overall effectiveness rating (4-point scale)	3.0	*	3.2	*	3.5					
Average TPE preparation rating (5-point scale)	3.9	*	4.1	*	4.4					
Program characteristics										
Percent CSU	0%	*	67%		20%					
Percent UC	0%	*	0%		10%					
Percent private, nonprofit	0%	*	33%		49%					
Percent private, for-profit	0%	*	0%		5%					
Percent LEA	100%	*	0%		15%					
Average number of completers per year	41		185		137					
Percent of completers who self-identified as student teachers or residents	18%	*	60%		69%					
Percent of completers who self-identified as interns	71%	*	34%		27%					

Table A11. Comparing Lowest-Rated Programs to All Other Teacher Preparation Programs

Characteristic	Two lowest-rated programs	Difference is statistically significant	Next six lowest-rated programs	Difference is statistically significant	All other programs						
Program Preparation Experiences	Program Preparation Experiences										
Limited program communication (% of completers reporting TPP communication about their teaching practice once per month or less)	17%	*	19%	*	8%						
Low program observation (% of completers reporting five observations or fewer from TPP faculty/supervisors)	18%		23%		15%						
Low program feedback (% of completers reporting TPP faculty/ supervisors providing feedback five times or fewer)	16%		24%		14%						
Supportive traits of cooperating/ mentor teacher (Average number of supportive traits identified by completers)	3.8	*	5.5		5.7						
Little opportunity to learn about reading and writing (% of completers reporting little opportunity to learn about teaching reading and writing)	29%	*	12%		9%						
Little opportunity to learn about math teaching (% of completers reporting little opportunity to learn about math teaching)	45%	*	18%		18%						
Number of programs	2		6		93						

Notes: Lowest-rated programs are identified based on the average rating of the program by completers across all survey years responding to the following question: "Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?" The two lowest-rated programs had ratings that are more than 2.5 standard deviations below the mean program rating for all teacher preparation programs (TPPs), while the next six lowest-rated TPPs had ratings that were 1.5–2 standard deviations below the mean program rating for all TPPs. TPPs were included in this analysis only if they had at least five completers respond to the Commission on Teacher Credentialing survey. The asterisks indicate the difference between that group of lowest-rated programs and all other programs is statistically significant. Two-sample t-tests and chi-square tests were used to determine whether there was a statistically significant difference between each lowest-rated group and all other programs.

	Multiple Subject Completers (N = 27,293)		Single Comp (N = 2	Subject Ileters 1,843)	Education Specialist (N = 12,039)				
Preparation experience	N	%	N	%	N	%			
By institution type		<u>.</u>	·	<u>.</u>	·	<u>.</u>			
CSU	12,724	47%	8,638	40%	3,830	32%			
UC	1,602	6%	2,087	10%	120	1%			
Private, nonprofit	11,625	43%	9,695	44%	6,238	52%			
Private, for-profit	625	2%	782	4%	363	3%			
LEA	683	3%	610	3%	1,467	12%			
By clinical pathway (self-reported)									
Student teaching/residency	18,830	69%	14,748	68%	3,720	31%			
Internship	4,714	17%	4,546	21%	5,854	49%			
Emergency-style permit only	915	3%	651	3%	673	6%			
Missing clinical pathway	2,834	10%	1,898	9%	1,792	15%			
By student teaching hours (self-reported	ed)								
Less than 100 hours	222	1%	167	1%	113	3%			
100–299 hours	1,611	9%	1,629	11%	579	16%			
300–599 hours	5,804	31%	4,663	32%	1,242	33%			
600–799 hours	6,667	35%	4,908	33%	853	23%			
800 hours or more	3,953	21%	3,023	20%	668	18%			
By program feedback: How often did p supervisors provide feedback during yo	reparation pro our clinical pra	ogram faculty actice?	or						
Once or twice	572	2%	426	2%	388	4%			
3–5 times	3,498	14%	2,864	14%	2,150	21%			
6-10 times	9,269	38%	8,642	44%	3,222	32%			
11-15 times	5,204	22%	4,136	21%	1,816	18%			
16-20 times	3,051	13%	1,970	10%	1,200	12%			
More than 20 times	2,587	11%	1,764	9%	1,364	13%			

Table A12. Preparation Experiences by Preliminary Credential Type

Note: All percentages are column percentages but not all categories add to 100% due to missing data. Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

	Asian o Islai	r Pacific nder	Bla	Black Latino/a of any race Multiracial		Native American		White				
Preparation experience	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%
By institution type												
CSU	2,271	47%	463	31%	9,181	50%	985	41%	58	45%	10,386	42%
UC	554	11%	44	3%	1,051	6%	188	8%	<10	**	1,291	5%
Private, nonprofit	1,712	36%	741	50%	6,898	37%	1,066	44%	56	44%	11,518	46%
Private, for-profit	98	2%	101	7%	383	2%	70	3%	<10	**	782	3%
LEA	184	4%	132	9%	889	5%	105	4%	<10	**	864	3%
By clinical pathway (self-reported)												
Student teaching/residency	3,712	77%	690	46%	12,212	66%	1,662	69%	64	50%	17,194	69%
Internship	956	20%	687	46%	5,308	29%	668	28%	57	45%	6,720	27%
Emergency-style permit	147	3%	108	7%	877	5%	83	3%	<10	**	918	4%
By student teaching hours (self-	reported)		-						-			
Less than 100 hours	70	2%	12	2%	190	2%	47	1%	<10	**	484	1%
100-299 hours	469	13%	87	13%	1,380	11%	171	10%	<10	**	1,746	9%
300-599 hours	1,165	31%	207	30%	3,871	32%	547	32%	15	23%	5,679	32%
600-799 hours	1,222	33%	201	29%	4,012	33%	549	32%	20	31%	6,134	35%
800 hours or more	719	19%	156	23%	2,424	20%	418	23%	18	28%	4,087	21%
By program feedback: How often	n did prepara	ation program	n faculty or	supervisors	provide feed	lback during	your clinical	practice?	-			
Once or twice	132	3%	51	3%	499	3%	57	2%	<10	**	566	2%
3–5 times	841	18%	244	17%	2,885	16%	323	13%	21	17%	3,727	15%
6–10 times	1,937	40%	502	34%	6,976	38%	955	40%	39	31%	9,854	40%

Table A13. Preparation Experiences by Race/Ethnicity

	Asian o Isla	r Pacific nder	Black		Latino/a of any race Mu		Multiracial		Native American		White	
Preparation experience	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%
11–15 times	957	20%	255	17%	3,702	20%	490	20%	22	17%	5,309	21%
16-20 times	467	10%	199	13%	2,092	11%	294	12%	22	17%	2,905	12%
More than 20 times	460	10%	225	15%	2,120	12%	285	12%	17	13%	2,394	10%

Notes: Race/ethnicity is self-reported on the Commission on Teacher Credentialing completer survey, so only completers who self-identified their race/ethnicity are included in this table. Across the 5 years of data, 15% of completers did not report race/ethnicity. Not all categories add to 100% due to missing data.

** Subgroup percentage suppressed due to small cell size.

Appendix B: Technical Analysis

Educator Supply Data

Although this analysis primarily focused on the program completer survey data (described in the following sections), we also included an analysis of the educator supply data published by the California Commission on Teacher Credentialing (CTC). These data include all new credentials and permits issued by the CTC annually and are not limited to those completing the program completer surveys. Table 1 shows the number of new preliminary teaching credentials issued annually by the CTC as reported by the annual educator supply dashboard.¹⁰⁹ Figure 1 shows the number of new preliminary teaching credentials issued annually to new teachers completing teacher preparation programs (TPPs) in California, along with the number of intern permits and emergency-style permits issued annually. Emergency-style permits include short-term staff permits, provisional intern permits, limited assignment teaching permits, and waivers. For credentials and permits issued from 2016–17 to 2020–21, we used data from the CTC's annual educator supply dashboard. For 2012–13 to 2015–16, we used data published in the CTC's annual teacher supply report from 2015–16.¹¹⁰

TPP Completer Survey Data and Response Rates

Since 2016, the CTC has surveyed completers of California teacher preparation programs who have been recommended for each type of preliminary teaching credential. California has three types of preliminary teaching credentials: (1) **multiple subject teachers** who are teaching multiple subjects, typically within elementary or middle schools, (2) **single subject teachers** who are teaching specific subjects, typically in middle or high schools, and (3) **education specialists** who are teaching students with disabilities at any grade level. Each type of preliminary credential had a slightly different survey, although most of the questions appeared on all three surveys.

The survey was designed to capture the perceptions of completers about their level of preparedness for teaching performance expectations (TPEs) aligned with the California Standards for the Teaching Profession. Multiple subject and education specialist completers were also asked the extent to which their programs focused on certain aspects of teaching English language arts and math. The survey asked all completers about their clinical experiences, including questions in which they self-reported the type of clinical pathway they had (student teaching, internship, taking coursework while teaching on an emergency-style permit) as well as questions about the frequency of communication, feedback, and observation from their preparation programs, their total number of student teaching hours, and their feedback on their cooperating or mentor teachers. Completers were also asked to self-identify their gender identity and racial/ethnic identity. Individual survey responses are connected to the institution that the completer attended, allowing us to explore variation across and within institutions.

The administration of the annual survey differs for completers from the California State University (CSU) system. For all other completers, the survey is embedded in the CTC

system for applying for their preliminary credential and completers must at least click on the survey to be able to complete their application for their preliminary credential. The CTC's data system includes both those who answered survey questions (i.e., respondents) and those who applied for their preliminary credential but did not answer any survey questions (i.e., nonrespondents). Since CSU administers its own completer survey (which includes the CTC's questions), CSU completers are redirected to the CSU survey, and the CSU's data system does not track respondents and nonrespondents.

Across the 5 years of data collection (2016–17 to 2020–21), 59,140 completers from California's TPPs responded to the survey. There are responses from completers from 107 different TPP programs. As previously noted, the survey administration varied for CSU completers versus completers from other institutions. This influences the ability to calculate response rates. For both sets of completers, completers are able to leave survey questions blank, so respondents are identified as any completer who responded to at least one nondemographic question. For all campuses outside of the CSU system, survey response rates can be directly calculated. We estimated the response rates for CSU completers based on the number of survey respondents and the number of new preliminary credentials issued to CSU completers as reported by the CTC's Annual Teacher Supply report.

Table B1 includes the estimated and calculated response rates by institution type and year. Estimated annual response rates for the CSU system ranged from 70% to 85%, while annual response rates for all other completers ranged from 93% to 97%. Combining across all institutions, the estimated annual response rate was 84–90% overall. An estimated 75% of all completers finished all nondemographic survey questions. Among the non-CSU respondents, the response rates for individual survey questions vary from 84% to 95%. Field experience and demographic questions appear at the end of the survey and have relatively higher rates of missingness. These data limitations make it difficult to compare respondents to nonrespondents overall or for individual questions.

Institution type	2016-17	2017-18	2018–19	2019–20	2020-21
California State University system ^a	70%	81%	79%	85%	84%
Local education agencies	94%	93%	93%	97%	94%
Private, nonprofit IHEs	96%	96%	93%	95%	95%
Private, for-profit IHEs	97%	98%	95%	95%	95%
University of California system	97%	96%	91%	96%	94%

Table B1. Completer Survey Response Rates by Institution Type and Year

^a Response rates for CSU completers must be estimated based on the number of survey respondents and the number of new preliminary credentials issued to CSU completers as reported by the Commission on Teacher Credentialing's Annual Teacher Supply report. Response rates for all other institutions are directly calculated. Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Cooperating Teacher and Employer Survey Data and Response Rates

Survey responses from cooperating teacher and employers are also included in this analysis. Since 2018–19, the CTC has fielded surveys for cooperating teachers who work with student teachers in California institutions of higher education (IHEs). The CTC requests that IHE-based TPPs send the annual survey to the program's cooperating teachers. Across the 3 years (2018–19 to 2020–21), there are survey responses from 5,348 cooperating teachers reporting on 78 TPPs that have student teachers. Cooperating teachers are asked to report on all completers from a specific program that they have worked with during the past 5 years. Due to the survey collection approach, there are limited options to gauge the representativeness of this survey. On the cooperating teacher survey, 47% of responding cooperating teachers indicated that they worked with one student teacher over the past 5 years, 20% with two student teachers, 11% with three student teachers, 7% with four student teachers, and 14% with five or more student teachers. Given these numbers, we can roughly estimate that only about one fourth of cooperating teachers are represented in this analysis.

At the institution level, the number of student teachers and the number of responding cooperating teachers are only weakly correlated. Most notably, some large programs had only a small number of cooperating teachers complete surveys, especially in 2020 and 2021. Thus, the cooperating teacher responses for these large programs may not be representative. See Figure B1 for an illustration of these patterns. The number of respondents dropped in both 2020 and 2021, and these analyses combine responses across the 3 years.

Employer surveys are sent out annually to all school and district leaders in California public schools. Employers are asked to report on TPPs from which they hired at least two new teachers over the past 3–5 years. Between 2019 and 2021, 1,619 employers responded to the survey (reporting on 96 TPPs). Of these respondents, 75% identify as working in traditional public schools, 13% identify as working in charter schools, and 9% identify as working in district offices. Of the school-based respondents, 84% identify as principals. Response rates cannot be calculated for the employer survey because of the survey administration method used by the CTC. There were 27,631 administrators reported in California's public schools for the 2018–19 school year, according to the California Department of Education's staffing data, but it is difficult to estimate how many administrators fit the criteria for responding to the survey (i.e., having hired at least two new teachers from the same TPP within the past 3–5 years). It is likely that response rates are low, and respondents are likely not representatives of all potential employers. We encourage readers to interpret these findings with caution.

All cooperating teacher and employer responses can be connected to institutions but cannot be connected to individual completers or specific programs within institutions. Not all TPPs have cooperating teacher and/or employer responses. For certain analyses, we restrict our analysis only to institutions in which at least five completers, cooperating teachers, and/or employers have responded to the surveys. Of the 85 IHE-based institutions, there are 69 institutions with at least five completer and five cooperating teacher responses. Of all 107 TPPs, there are 65 institutions with at least five completer and at least five employer responses.

Figure B1. Comparing the Number of Responding Cooperating Teachers and Student Teachers





Note: This figure is one way to examine representativeness of the cooperating teacher sample. If every cooperating teacher responded, we would expect a very high correlation (approaching 1) between the number of student teachers and the number of cooperating teacher respondents at the institution level. The correlation between these numbers is 0.77 for the 2019 data, but only 0.13 and 0.12 for the 2020 and 2021 data. It appears that cooperating teachers from large programs are particularly underrepresented in the 2020 and 2021 data.

Analytic Approach

The primary objective of this analysis is to explore the survey responses of TPP completers across the 5 years of survey data. For every survey question, we examined overall patterns as well as differences in responses across years and across completer and institutional characteristics. We also examined how responses varied across and within institutions as well as how completers' perceptions compared to the perceptions of cooperating teachers and employers. Finally, we examined predictors of overall perceptions of preparation using a set of regression models that accounted for completer and institutional characteristics as well as self-reported clinical experiences. In the following sections, we briefly describe how we created particular metrics from the survey questions to capture perceptions of preparation, completer characteristics, and institutional characteristics.

Perceptions of preparation

The CTC survey asks completers numerous questions to gauge their overall perceptions of their preparation, including a question asking them to rate overall program effectiveness (on a four-point scale) and their preparedness for specific TPEs (on a five-point scale). We sometimes collapsed responses to capture the percentage of completers who rated their program as "effective" or "very effective" or rated their level of preparation in each TPE as "well" or "very well." We also used factor analysis to explore relationships among the TPEs asked about on the survey, and the factors largely follow the six domains of the California Standards for the Teaching Profession. The overall effectiveness rating and the perceptions of preparedness for TPEs are moderately to strongly correlated (correlations range from 0.51 to 0.79). Because of these high correlations, we often report on descriptive differences based on the "program effectiveness" question for simplicity. For certain analyses, we created a measure that averages completers' responses across all TPE questions.

Cooperating teachers and employers were also asked their perceptions of preparation. In terms of overall effectiveness, cooperating teachers were asked, "Overall, how effective do you believe the teacher preparation program was in assisting your student teacher to develop the skills and tools to be an effective teacher?" Employers were asked, "Overall, how well-prepared do you think this program's completers are as teachers?" Both cooperating teachers and employers were asked to rate preparation for the same set of 14 TPEs (completers were asked about 19 TPEs, so there were a few TPEs not included on the cooperating teacher and employer surveys). The wording of these TPE questions differed slightly for the three stakeholder groups. Completers were asked, "How well did your teacher preparation program prepare you to do each of the following as a teacher?" Cooperating teachers were asked, "How well-prepared was your student teacher to do each of the following?" Employers were asked, "Compared to other beginning teachers with whom you have worked, how wellprepared are program completers to do each of the following as a beginning teacher?"

Clinical pathway

Completers were asked to self-report their clinical pathway and could select more than one experience. For the first 4 years of the survey, completers could select from the following responses to describe their experiences: (1) "student teaching with a cooperating teacher," (2) "teaching fellow or intern in a program where I served as teacher of record while taking courses for my credential," and (3) "teaching on an emergency credential [PIP/ STP] while taking courses for my credential." In 2021, the CTC added a response: "resident for a full year of co-teaching with a residency mentor teacher while taking aligned coursework." For most of the analysis we created three categories: (1) student teaching or residency, (2) internship, and (3) only emergency-style permit.¹¹¹ Anyone who selected student teaching and/or residency was placed into the first category even if they also reported participating in an internship or working on an emergency-style permit (about 5% of completers selecting student teaching/resident also indicated that they had participated in an internship or worked on an emergency-style permit while completing their preparation). If a completer did not report student teaching or residency but did report serving as an intern, they were placed in the second category (about 13% of completers selecting internship also indicated that they had worked on an emergencystyle permit while completing their preparation). Only completers who identified working on an emergency-style permit but did not select student teaching, internship, or residency were included in the final category. We did an additional analysis of just the 2020–21 data examining differences between student teaching and residencies. Overall, 11% of completers were missing clinical pathway either because they did not complete the survey or they skipped this particular question on the survey.

Since clinical pathway was self-reported, we also compared self-reported clinical pathway information to the institution-level information collected by the CTC. Not all TPPs offer internship programs, and the CTC maintains an annual list of programs approved to offer internship programs.¹¹² LEA-based programs are approved only to offer internships, but a small number of completers from those programs self-reported participating in student teaching or residency (about 8% of completers from LEA-based programs). Of the 14,979 respondents classified as interns, 99% attended TPPs with approved internship programs. For student teaching and internships, we used completers' self-reported pathways and recognize that a small number of completers may have inaccurately reported their pathways.

Residency programs are relatively new, and the CTC does not approve residencies specifically, as it does with internship programs. For the 2020–21 survey data (the only year that completers could self-identify as a resident), we compared self-reported residency information to accreditation dashboard data provided by the CTC (in which TPPs can self-identify if they offer a residency) and the list of TPPs who have received residency grants.¹¹³ Of the 1,395 completers who self-identified as residents in 2020–21 data, 88% attended programs that reported offering a residency in the CTC accreditation dashboard or that received a residency grant. For analyses comparing residents to other clinical pathways in the 2020–21 data, we limited the analysis to this subset of residents (N = 1,226).

Clinical support

Completers were asked other questions about their clinical experiences, which were included in our analyses. First, completers were asked to estimate how many hours they spent in student teaching (in the classroom of a cooperating teacher) or as a teacher of record in their internship program. They also were asked to report the amount of communication about teaching, classroom observation, and instructional feedback offered by their preparation program. Interns were asked how many times their assigned mentor observed their classroom instruction and provided feedback. Finally, completers were asked whether their cooperating or mentor teachers engaged in certain supportive behaviors or had certain characteristics. When reporting on questions specific to student teachers/residents or interns, we restricted the analysis to just those completers who self-identified as participating in that clinical pathway (the survey asked every question to every completer, with a "Does not apply" answer choice).

Opportunities to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math

Multiple subject completers (i.e., elementary teachers) and education specialist completers (i.e., special education teachers) were asked the extent to which they had opportunities to learn content and pedagogy related to teaching reading, writing, and math. Program completers were asked, "In your teacher preparation program, how much opportunity did you have to do each of the following?" about a series of items related to reading, writing, and math (see Table B2 for individual survey items). These questions were adapted from a prior study of teacher preparation in New York City that found a relationship between certain opportunities and early career effectiveness.¹¹⁴

We created two distinct measures using these questions. The first approach created an overall measure for each subject area by averaging all responses (on a five-point scale, from "none" to "extensive opportunity"). Completers were categorized based on their average response across the 13 reading and writing items and the 10 math items. Completers who reported, on average, less than a 3 on the 1–5 scale were categorized as "little opportunity to learn content" (3 is the equivalent of "spent time discussing and doing" on the survey scale). Completers who averaged between 3 and 4 were classified as "moderate opportunity to learn" (4 is the equivalent of "explored in some depth" on the survey scale). Completers who averaged between 4 and 5 were classified as "deeper opportunity to learn." Completers who reported all 5's on each scale were classified as "extensive opportunity to learn all content."

The second approach used factor analysis to identify specific elements of preparation in teaching reading, writing, and math. For each subject area, we created three separate measures that averaged the items that loaded onto each factor: (1) learning content and pedagogy, (2) practicing teaching skills, and (3) studying standards/ curriculum. See Table B2 for the three factors for each subject area and the factor loadings for each individual survey item.

Table B2. Factor Analysis of Opportunities to Learn About Reading, Writing, and Math

	Factor 1: Opportunity to learn content and pedagogy	Factor 2: Opportunity to practice teaching skills	Factor 3: Opportunity to study standards and curriculum
Panel A: Reading and writing	Eigenvalue = 6.97	Eigenvalue = 6.92	Eigenvalue = 6.27
Learn ways to teach decoding skills	0.56		
Learn ways to build student interest and motivation to read	0.63		
Learn how to help students make predictions to improve comprehension	0.67		
Learn how to support older students in learning to read	0.68		
Learn ways to teach reading and writing to students at different stages or reading abilities	0.57		
Learn how to activate students' prior knowledge	0.34		
Learn to teach students to organize their ideas prior to writing		0.45	
Listen to an individual child read aloud for the purpose of assessing his/her reading achievement		0.63	
Plan and teach a guided reading lesson		0.63	
Use student reading assessment results to address student needs and improve your teaching		0.54	
Practice what you learned about teaching reading in your field experiences		0.40	
Study state standards for reading/language arts			0.64
Study, critique, or adapt reading curriculum materials			0.60

Panel B: Mathematics	Factor 1: Opportunity to learn content and pedagogy Eigenvalue = 5.99	Factor 2: Opportunity to practice teaching skills Eigenvalue = 5.83	Factor 3: Opportunity to study standards and curriculum Eigenvalue = 4.57
Learn typical difficulties students have with place value	0.73		
Learn typical difficulties students have with fractions	0.83		
Use representations (e.g., geometric representation, graphs, number lines) to show explicitly why a procedure works	0.74		
Prove that a solution is valid or that a method works for all similar cases	0.67		
Study, critique, or adapt math curriculum materials		0.49	
Learn how to facilitate math learning for students in small groups		0.78	

Panel B: Mathematics	Factor 1: Opportunity to learn content and pedagogy Eigenvalue = 5.99	Factor 2: Opportunity to practice teaching skills Eigenvalue = 5.83	Factor 3: Opportunity to study standards and curriculum Eigenvalue = 4.57
Adapt math lessons for students with diverse needs and learning styles		0.82	
Practice what you learned about teaching math in your field experience		0.62	
Study national or state standards for mathematics			0.45
Review local district mathematics curriculum			0.46

Source: Learning Policy Institute analysis of Commission on Teacher Credentialing Program Completer Survey data (2023).

Completer demographics

Completers were asked to self-report their gender identity and their racial/ethnic identity on the survey. For gender identity, completers could select female, male, or "decline to state" during the first 3 years of the survey. A nonbinary category was added in 2018–19. Overall, 15% of completers are missing gender identity because they did not complete the survey or they skipped this question on the survey. Across all years of the data, the same set of ethnicity and racial categories were used. Completers were asked whether they are Latino/Hispanic and then asked to select all that apply from a listing of 18 racial categories. We use these responses to create six racial/ethnic categories: (1) Asian or Pacific Islander, (2) Black, (3) Latino/a of any race, (4) multiracial, (5) Native American, and (6) white. Overall, 15% of completers are missing race/ethnicity because they did not complete the survey or they skipped these questions on the survey.

Institutional characteristics and averages

We categorize institutions into five types: (1) public universities belonging to the California State University system, (2) public universities belonging to the University of California system, (3) private/independent universities that are nonprofit, (4) private/ independent universities that are for-profit, and (5) programs run by local education agencies (i.e., school districts, county offices of education, or charter management organizations). For certain analyses, we collapse the nonprofit and for-profit private/ independent universities into one category.

We also examined institution-level results by averaging survey responses at the institution level as well as the institution-by-year, institution-by-credential, and institution-by-clinical-pathway levels. These averages helped us identify institutions that had lower ratings as well as examine survey questions with greater variation across institutions (see Figure 14 and Table A11). In these analyses, we restricted the sample to institutions that had at least five responding completers.

Predicting perceptions of preparation

As part of our analysis, we used a series of regression models to explore associations between many of the characteristics previously described and completers' overall perceptions of their preparedness. For this analysis, the outcome measure is an average of completers' perceptions about their level of preparation for every TPE asked about on the survey (measured on a 1–5 scale). Results are similar when we examine completers' responses to the overall effectiveness question. These regression models include the following types of predictors:

- estimated student teaching hours (student teachers only);
- frequency of preparation program communication and feedback on teaching;
- characteristics of cooperating or mentor teacher;
- frequency of mentor teacher observation (interns only); and
- opportunities to learn about reading, writing, and math teaching (multiple subject and education specialist completers only).

Our main models are presented in Table A5. These models include all credential types. We estimated separate regression models for teachers who completed student teaching or residency programs (Panel A) and those who completed an internship program (Panel B). We also included a combined model (Panel C) that includes clinical pathway as a predictor. Model 1 in each panel includes only preparation characteristics, Model 2 introduces completer characteristics (i.e., completer race/ ethnicity and gender identity), and Model 3 includes institutional fixed effects to compare differences within an institution. All models include year indicators and use robust standard errors.

For multiple subject and education specialist completers, we estimate a separate set of models (in Table A10) that also include predictors capturing completers' opportunity to learn about teaching reading, writing, and math using six measures displayed in Table B2. Since these measures are moderately to strongly correlated (r = 0.59 to 0.85), we estimate the relationship between each measure and overall perceptions of preparedness using a separate model. All models include features of clinical preparation, year indicators, and completer demographics (the equivalent of Model 2 in Panel C of Table A6). All models use robust standard errors.

Comparing completer, cooperating teacher, and employer perceptions

We examined the extent to which completers' perceptions aligned with the perceptions of cooperating teachers and employers. We restricted this analysis to 2018–19, 2019–20, and 2020–21 survey results, since those were the 3 years the CTC administered the cooperating teacher and employer surveys. All results were aggregated across the 3 years. We first descriptively compared the patterns for the TPE questions asked on all three surveys (see Table A3 and Figures 7–8). For these analyses, we restricted the sample to TPPs in which there were at least five completer respondents and at least five cooperating teacher and/or employer respondents, but also re-ran the analysis with all respondents from each group. The patterns remain the same although the exact values change a small amount (the largest change is 1 percentage point).

Since the perceptions of completers, cooperating teachers, and employers can be tied to specific institutions, we also examined whether institutions were being rated similarly by each group. We first created institutional averages for each question for completers, cooperating teachers, and employers connected to that institution (restricted to institutions that had at least five respondents for each group), and then examined relationships at the institution level. These correlations are presented in Table B3. We also examined relationships between certain aspects of preparation and average ratings by cooperating teachers and employers (see Table A6).

Table B3. Correlations Between Completer, Cooperating Teacher, and Employer Perceptions (Institutional Means)

	Correlatio completer an teae	n between d cooperating cher	Correlatio completer a	n between nd employer	Correlation between cooperating teacher and employer				
Institutional means for all teaching performance expectations survey items	Rho	N	Rho	N	Rho	N			
Overall scale (averaging all the items below)	0.51	64	0.51	65	0.48	54			
Individual survey questions: Engaging and supporting all students in learning									
Connect classroom learning to the real world	0.37	64	0.41	65	0.40	54			
Engage students in inquiry, problem-solving, and reflection to promote their critical thinking	0.50	64	0.50	65	0.51	54			
Meet instructional needs of English learners	0.48	64	0.33	65	0.34	54			
Identify and address special learning needs with appropriate teaching strategies	0.42	64	0.37	65	0.40	54			
Creating and maintaining effective environments for student learning									
Establish and maintain a safe and respectful learning environment for all students	0.52	64	0.48	65	0.38	54			
Create a productive learning environment with high expectations for all students	0.48	64	0.53	65	0.37	54			
Understanding and organizing subject matter for student learning									
Use effective instructional strategies to teach specific subject matter and skills	0.51	64	0.49	65	0.45	54			
Select, adapt, and develop materials/resources/tech to make subject matter accessible to all	0.36	64	0.46	65	0.37	54			
Planning instruction and designing learning experiences for all students									
Plan instruction based on students' prior knowledge/language/culture/ development	0.48	64	0.46	65	0.28	54			
Plan/adapt instruction with appropriate strategies/resources/tech to meet the learning needs of all	0.40	64	0.48	65	0.34	54			

	Correlatio completer an tea	n between d cooperating cher	Correlatio completer a	n between nd employer	Correlation between cooperating teacher and employer				
Institutional means for all teaching performance expectations survey items	Rho	N	Rho	N	Rho	N			
Assessing students for learning									
Involve all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress	0.47	64	0.49	65	0.39	54			
Give productive feedback to students to guide their learning	0.45	64	0.55	65	0.38	54			
Developing as a professional educator	Developing as a professional educator								
Evaluate the effects of your actions on student learning and modify plans accordingly	0.41	64	0.53	65	0.44	54			
Work with colleagues to improve instruction	0.37	64	0.43	65	0.34	54			

Note: This analysis created institution-level averages based on perceptions of completers, cooperating teachers, and employers and then calculated correlations (Rho) across these institutional averages. Institutional averages are calculated across 3 years of data, and the sample for each correlation is restricted to institutions with at least five respondents of each type. The number of institutions included in each correlation is indicated in the *N* column.

Endnotes

- 1. Ingersoll, R., Merrill, E., Stuckey, D., Collins, G., & Harrison, B. (2021). The demographic transformation of the teaching force in the United States. *Education Sciences*, *11*(5), 234.
- Cardichon, J., Darling-Hammond, L., Yang, M., Scott, C., Shields, P. M., & Burns, D. (2020). Inequitable opportunity to learn: Student access to certified and experienced teachers. Learning Policy Institute; Clotfelter, C. T., Ladd, H. F., & Vigdor, J. (2005). Who teaches whom? Race and the distribution of novice teachers. Economics of Education Review, 24(4), 377–392; Goldhaber, D., Quince, V., & Theobald, R. (2018). Has it always been this way? Tracing the evolution of teacher quality gaps in U.S. public schools. American Educational Research Journal, 55(1), 171–201; Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2002). Teacher sorting and the plight of urban schools: A descriptive analysis. Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 24(1), 37–62. https://doi.org/10.3102/01623737024001037
- Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *31*(4), 416–440; Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition? CRPE Research Reports. https://repository.upenn.edu/cpre_researchreports/78; Ronfeldt, M. (2021). Links among teacher preparation, retention, and teaching effectiveness. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.
- 4. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). Preliminary multiple subject and single subject credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/prelimmsstandard-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=a35b06c_9
- California Department of Education. (2012). Greatness by design: Supporting outstanding teaching to sustain a Golden State. https://www.cde.ca.gov/pd/ee/; California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2018). Teacher Preparation Advisory Panel. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/tap; California Department of Education. (2015). One system: Reforming education to serve ALL students. California's Statewide Task Force on Special Education. https://www.cde.ca.gov/sp/se/sr/taskforce2015.asp
- 6. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2016). California teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/adopted-tpes-2016.pdf
- Bell, C. A., White, R. S., & White, M. E. (2018). A system's view of California's teacher education pipeline: Getting Down to Facts II. Policy Analysis for California Education (PACE). https://gettingdowntofacts.com/ publications/systems-view-californias-teacher-education-pipeline
- California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2016). California teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/adopted-tpes-2016.pdf; Darling-Hammond, L., Flook, L., Schachner, A., & Wojcikiewicz, S. (with Cantor, P., & Osher, D.). (2021). Educator learning to enact the science of learning and development. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/ 10.54300/859.776
- 9. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2016). California teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/adopted-tpes-2016.pdf
- 10. Freedberg, L., & Rice, S. (2014). Preparing world-class teachers: Essential reforms of teacher preparation and credentialing in California. *EdSource*. http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED575458.pdf
- 11. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). Preliminary multiple subject and single subject credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/prelimmsstandard-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=a35b06c_12
- 12. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teaching performance assessments*. https://www.ctc. ca.gov/educator-prep/tpa
- California Senate Bill 2042 (1998). http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/97-98/bill/sen/sb_2001-2050/sb_2042_ bill_19980918_chaptered.html; California Senate Bill 1209 (2006). http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/05-06/bill/ sen/sb_1201-1250/sb_1209_bill_20060928_chaptered.html
- 14. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2017). The Committee on Accreditation's Annual Accreditation Report to the Commission on Teacher Credentialing, 2016–17.

- 15. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Program completion surveys*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ educator-prep/program-completion-surveys
- Carver-Thomas, D., Burns, D., Leung, M., & Ondrasek, N. (2022). Teacher shortages during the pandemic: How California districts are responding. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/899.809; Carver-Thomas, D., Kini, T., & Burns, D. (2020). Sharpening the divide: How California's teacher shortages expand inequality. Learning Policy Institute; Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Addressing California's growing teacher shortage: 2017 update. Learning Policy Institute; Ondrasek, N., Carver-Thomas, D., Scott, C., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2020). California's special education teacher shortage. Policy Analysis for California Education (PACE).
- Cal. Educ. Code Sec. 69617; see also California Student Aid Commission. (n.d.). Golden State Teacher Grant Program. California Student Aid Commission. https://www.csac.ca.gov/gstg; California Student Aid Commission. (2020). 2020–21 state budget. https://www.ebudget.ca.gov/2020-21/pdf/Enacted/ GovernorsBudget/6000/6980.pdf
- 18. Cal. Educ. Code Sec. 44415 et seq.; see also California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (n.d.). *Teacher Residency Grant Program*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/ teacher-residency-grant-program
- AB 130, Sec. 129 (2021); California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (n.d.). Classified School Employee Teacher Credentialing Program. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/ Classified-Sch-Empl-Teacher-Cred-Prog
- 20. AB 181, Sec. 50 (2022); California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (n.d.). *Integrated Undergraduate Teacher Preparation Grants*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/ Integrated-Undergraduate-Teacher-Prep-Grants
- 21. Governor of the State of California. (2023). Governor's budget summary 2023–24. https://www.ebudget.ca.gov/ FullBudgetSummary.pdf; Governor of the State of California (2021). California State Budget 2021–22. https:// www.ebudget.ca.gov/2021-22/pdf/Enacted/BudgetSummary/FullBudgetSummary.pdf
- 22. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (n.d.). Local solutions to the shortage of special education teachers. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/local-solutions-advisory
- 23. Fensterwald, J., & Xie, Y. (2022). California's new budget includes historic funding for education. *EdSource*. https://edsource.org/2022/californias-new-budget-includes-historic-funding-for-education/674998
- 24. Guha, R., Hyler, M. E., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). *The teacher residency: An innovative model for preparing teachers*. Learning Policy Institute.
- 25. Goldhaber, D., Xu, Z., & Mihaly, K. (2022). The Louisiana Believe and Prepare educator preparation reform: Findings from the pilot and early implementation years. Institute of Education Sciences: Regional Educational Laboratory Program. https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/rel/Products/Publication/104928; Guha, R., Hyler, M. E., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2016). The teacher residency: An innovative model for preparing teachers. Learning Policy Institute; National Center for Teacher Residencies. (2016). NCTR Network partner report 2015–16. Papay, J. P., West, M. R., Fullerton, J. B., & Kane, T. J. (2012). Does an urban teacher residency increase student achievement? Early evidence from Boston. Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 34(4), 413–434; White, M. E., Takahashi, S., Hirschboeck, K., Honigsberg, L., Perry, R., Reade, F., & Ambroso, E. (2020). Early learning from formative evaluation of California's Teacher Residency Grant Program. WestEd. https://www.wested.org/ wp-content/uploads/2020/04/WestEd_Early_Learning_from_Formative_Evaluation_of_California%E2%80%99s_ Teacher_Residency_Grant_Program_FINAL.pdf
- 26. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). How to become a teacher in California. https:// www.ctc.ca.gov/credentials/teach; La Torre, D., Leon, S., Ong, C., Sloan, T., & Smith, T. (2021). Diversifying California's teaching force: How teachers enter the classroom, who they serve, and if they stay. California Teacher Education Research and Improvement Network. https://cterin.ucop.edu/resources/cterin-briefs/policybriefs/policy-brief-vol1no1-diversifying-ca-teaching-force.html

- 27. In California, emergency-style permits include the following: (1) short-term staff permits, which are used to fill a staffing vacancy with a candidate who has a bachelor's degree and has completed certain coursework; (2) provisional internship permits, which are used to fill a staffing vacancy with an internship candidate who has not yet shown subject matter competency; (3) limited assignment permits, which are used to fill a staffing vacancy by having a fully credentialed teacher work outside of their credentialed field; and (4) teaching permits for statutory leave, which are used to temporarily fill a position when the teacher of record is unable to teach due to statutory leave. The California Commission on Teacher Credentialed teacher. See also: California Commission on Teacher Credentialed teacher. See also: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). Teacher supply: Interns, permits, and waivers. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/edu-supl-ipw
- 28. U.S. Department of Education Office of Postsecondary Education. (2022). Preparing and credentialing the nation's teachers: The secretary's report on the teacher workforce. https://title2.ed.gov/Public/OPE%20
- 29. Yin, J., & Partelow, L. (2020). An overview of the alternative teacher certification sector outside of higher education. Center for American Progress.
- 30. The U.S. Department of Education uses "traditional" and "alternative" to distinguish between types of TPPs, but there is much debate about the usefulness of these labels, since preparation experiences can vary as much within these types as across these types. For more information on these labels, see: Humphrey, D., & Wechsler, M. (2007). Insights into alternative certification: Initial findings from a national study. *Teachers College Record*, 109(3), 483–530; King, J. E., & Yin, J. (2022). The alternative teacher certification sector outside of higher education. Center for American Progress. https://aacte.org/resources/research-reports-and-briefs/trends-in-the-alternative-teacher-certification-sector-outside-higher-education/; Wilson, S. M., & Kelley, S. L. (2022). Landscape of teacher preparation programs and teacher candidates. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.
- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it. Learning Policy Institute; Nguyen, T. D., Pham, L. D., Crouch, M., & Springer, M. G. (2020). The correlates of teacher turnover: An updated and expanded meta-analysis of the literature. *Educational Research Review*, 31, 100355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2020.100355
- 32. La Torre, D., Leon, S., Ong, C., Sloan, T., & Smith, T. (2021). *Diversifying California's teaching force: How teachers enter the classroom, who they serve, and if they stay.* California Teacher Education Research and Improvement Network. https://cterin.ucop.edu/resources/cterin-briefs/policy-briefs/policy-brief-vol1no1-diversifying-ca-teaching-force.html
- 33. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). California educator supply. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ commission/reports/data/edu-supl-landing
- 34. Figure 1 includes all credentials issued by the CTC, not just completers represented in the CTC's completer survey data. The source for the 2016–17 to 2020–21 years is: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). California educator supply. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/edu-supl-landing. For 2012–13 to 2015–16 data, see: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2017). Teacher supply in California: A report to the Legislature, Annual Report 2015–2016. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/commission/reports/ts-2015-2016-annualrpt.pdf?sfvrsn=84d346b1_6
- 35. Between 2017 and 2020, the survey allowed completers to self-identify using three clinical pathways: (1) "student teaching with a cooperating teacher," (2) "teaching fellow or intern in a program where I served as teacher of record while taking courses for my credential," and (3) "teaching on an emergency credential [PIP/ STP] while taking courses for my credential." In 2021, the CTC introduced a fourth option: (4) "resident for a full year of co-teaching with a residency mentor teacher while taking aligned coursework." Unless otherwise noted, anyone who selected student teaching or residency is combined into one category for the analysis.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015). Teacher preparation programs: Education should ensure states identify low-performing programs and improve information sharing [GAO Report No. GAO-15-598]. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-15-598
- Bastian, K. C., Sun, M., & Lynn, H. (2021). What do surveys of program completers tell us about teacher preparation quality? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 72(1), 11–26; Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 31(4), 416–440.
- 38. Bastian, K. C., Sun, M., & Lynn, H. (2021). What do surveys of program completers tell us about teacher preparation quality? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 72(1), 11–26.

- 39. Calculated from the CTC's annual data on new preliminary teaching credentials issued by segment and credential name. See California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teacher supply: Credentials*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/edu-supl-creds
- 40. Darling-Hammond, L., Sutcher, L., & Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Teacher shortages in California: Status, sources, and potential solutions*. Learning Policy Institute.
- 41. U.S. Department of Education Office of Postsecondary Education. (2022). Preparing and credentialing the nation's teachers: The secretary's report on the teacher workforce. https://title2.ed.gov/Public/OPE%20
- 42. Carver-Thomas, D., Kini, T., & Burns, D. (2020). Sharpening the divide: How California's teacher shortages expand inequality. Learning Policy Institute.
- 43. This 37% increase is also reflected in the CTC's annual data on new preliminary teaching credentials issued by sector. See California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teacher supply in California 2020–21:* A report to the Legislature. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/commission/reports/ts-2020-2021-annualrpt.pdf?sfvrsn=ee227b1_6
- 44. U.S. Department of Education Office of Postsecondary Education. (2022). *Preparing and credentialing the nation's teachers: The secretary's report on the teacher workforce*. https://title2.ed.gov/Public/OPE%20 Annual%20Report.pdf
- 45. Title II data for California can be found at https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/state-trends. Based on the most recent available data from Title II (2019–20 academic year), 49% of students enrolled at TPPs were identified as American Indian or Native American, Asian, Black, Hispanic/Latino, multiracial, or Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander. The number of enrollees who identify as Hispanic/Latino doubled between 2014–15 and 2019–20. For California Department of Education data on the race/ethnicity of teachers by year, see: https://dq.cde.ca.gov/dataquest/dataquest.asp. Based on the most recent available data (2018–19), 34% of teachers identified as African American, American Indian or Alaska Native, Asian, Filipino, multiracial, or Pacific Islander. The number of teachers who identified as Hispanic increased by 29% between 2011–12 and 2018–19.
- 46. Bastian, K. C., Sun, M., & Lynn, H. (2017). What do graduate surveys tell us about teacher preparation quality? Education Policy Initiative at Carolina. https://epic.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1268/2021/08/ GraduateSurveysPolicyBrief_final.pdf
- 47. Ronfeldt, M., Matsko, K. K., Greene Nolan, H., & Reininger, M. (2021). Three different measures of graduates' instructional readiness and the features of preservice preparation that predict them. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 72(1), 56–71. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487120919753
- 48. Bastian, K. C., Sun, M., & Lynn, H. (2017). What do graduate surveys tell us about teacher preparation quality? Education Policy Initiative at Carolina. https://epic.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/1268/2021/08/ GraduateSurveysPolicyBrief_final.pdf
- 49. Ohio ED Prep. (2021). Measuring the performance of educator preparation programs. Ohio Department of Higher Education. https://regents.ohio.gov/educator-accountability/performance-report/2020/Statewide_Report.pdf
- 50. Bastian, K. C., Sun, M., & Lynn, H. (2021). What do surveys of program completers tell us about teacher preparation quality? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 72(1), 11–26.
- 51. The two lowest-rated TPEs on the completer survey were "Work with families to better understand students and to support their learning" and "Develop and use assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan and modify instruction." Neither of these TPEs was included on the cooperating teacher or employer surveys, so Figure 4 represents the lowest-rated TPEs that were asked about on all three surveys (completer, cooperating teacher, and employer).
- 52. Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *31*(4), 416–440; Ronfeldt, M. (2021). *Links among teacher preparation, retention, and teaching effectiveness*. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.
- 53. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). Preliminary multiple subject and single subject credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/prelimmsstandard-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=a35b06c_12
- 54. Ronfeldt, M. (2021). *Links among teacher preparation, retention, and teaching effectiveness*. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.

- 55. Matsko, K. K., Ronfeldt, M., Greene Nolan, H., Klugman, J., Reininger, M., & Brockman, S. L. (2020). Cooperating teacher as model and coach: What leads to student teachers' perceptions of preparedness? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 71(1), 41–62.
- 56. Ingersoll, R., Merrill, L., & May, H. (2014). What are the effects of teacher education and preparation on beginning teacher attrition? CRPE Research Reports. https://repository.upenn.edu/cpre_researchreports/78
- 57. Goldhaber, D., Krieg, J., & Theobald, R. (2020). Effective like me? Does having a more productive mentor improve the productivity of mentees? *Labour Economics*, 63, 101792; Matsko, K. K., Ronfeldt, M., Greene Nolan, H., Klugman, J., Reininger, M., & Brockman, S. L. (2020). Cooperating teacher as model and coach: What leads to student teachers' perceptions of preparedness? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 71(1), 41–62; Ronfeldt, M., Brockman, S. L. (2018). Does cooperating teachers' instructional effectiveness improve preservice teachers' future performance? *Educational Researcher*, 47(7), 405–418.
- 58. We analyzed the relationship between these traits and average perceptions of preparedness in two ways: (1) entering each trait into a regression model, controlling for program and completer characteristics and (2) entering a summative variable that counted the number of traits identified by each completer, controlling for program and completer characteristics. The second approach is shown in the regression model in Table A5. The cooperating/mentor teacher supportive behaviors or traits that are featured in Figure 10 were those that had the largest and most consistent coefficients in the first regression approach.
- 59. All completers were asked this question about student teaching. Of those who reported participating in internships or completing their preparation while on an emergency-style permit, 81% either answered "Does not apply" or skipped this question on student teaching hours.
- Loewenberg Ball, D., Thames, M. H., & Phelps, G. (2008). Content knowledge for teaching: What makes it special? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 59(5), 389–407. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487108324554; Hill, H. C., Ball, D. L., & Schilling, S. G. (2008). Unpacking pedagogical content knowledge: Conceptualizing and measuring teachers' topic-specific knowledge of students. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 39(4), 372–400; National Reading Panel. (2000). *Report of the National Reading Panel: Teaching children to read: An evidence-based assessment of the scientific research literature on reading and its implications for reading instruction* [Reports of the subgroups]. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, National Institutes of Health; Risko, V. J., Roller, C. M., Cummins, C., Bean, R. M., Block, C. C., Anders, P. L., & Flood, J. (2008). A critical analysis of research on reading teacher education. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 43(3), 252–288.
- 61. Specific requirements for secondary teachers vary from state to state, but national analyses of these requirements suggest that most states require that secondary teachers have certain content knowledge or pedagogical content knowledge through coursework requirements and/or licensure examinations. For example, see: Olson, J. K., Tippett, C. D., Milford, T. M., Ohana, C., & Clough, M. P. (2015). Science teacher preparation in a North American context. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, *26*(1), 7–28; Russell, W. B., III, Bittman, B., Kenna, J., Beckles, L., & Van Zandt, C. (2017). The state of social studies teacher preparation: An analysis of program requirements in the United States. *Journal of Social Studies Education Research*, *8*(3), 1–23. https://dergipark.org.tr/en/pub/jsser/issue/32449/360841
- 62. Epstein, D., & Miller, R. T. (2011). Slow off the mark: Elementary school teachers and the crisis in science, technology, engineering, and math education. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/slow-off-the-mark/; National Reading Panel. (2000). Report of the National Reading Panel: Teaching children to read: An evidence-based assessment of the scientific research literature on reading and its implications for reading instruction [Reports of the subgroups]. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, National Institutes of Health; Walsh, K., Drake, G., & Holston, S. (2022). Teacher prep review: Preparation for teaching elementary mathematics. National Council on Teacher Quality. https://www.nctq.org/dmsView/NCTQ_Teacher_Prep_Review_Preparation_for_Teaching_Elementary_Mathematics_2022
- 63. Ronfeldt, M. (2021). *Links among teacher preparation, retention, and teaching effectiveness*. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.
- 64. Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 31(4), 416–440.
- 65. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). Preliminary multiple subject and single subject credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ docs/default-source/educator-prep/standards/prelimmsstandard-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=a35b06c_12
- 66. Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 31(4), 416–440.
- 67. These categorizations were based on factor analyses of each set of items as well as prior research using a similar set of survey items. The factor analysis is described in more detail in Appendix B.
- 68. When creating program-level averages across survey items, we restricted the analysis to programs that had at least five survey respondents across the 5 years of data collection (2016–17 to 2020–21). As a result, a different number of programs had program averages for specific survey items.
- 69. We used a number of approaches to identify relatively lower-rated programs. In Table A11, we present the results for all programs that were at least 1.5 standard deviations below the average 4-point rating by all completers answering the question, "Overall, how effective was your teacher preparation program at developing the skills or tools you needed to become a teacher?" See the Appendix B for more details on our approach in identifying these programs.
- 70. In California, LEA-based programs are only approved to run internship programs. However, in both of the lowest-rated programs, there are some completers who report participating in student teaching/residencies (14%) or completing their preparation while working on an emergency-style permit (9%). Many of the completers categorized as student teaching/residency indicated that they had participated in student teaching/residency as well as participated in an internship, so these completers may have transferred into the internship program from another TPP or may be incorrectly categorizing their clinical experience.
- 71. Of the eight lowest-rated programs, five programs had at least five employer and cooperating teacher responses. These five programs were in the bottom quintile of all programs rated by at least five employers and/or in the bottom quintile of all programs rated by at least five cooperating teachers.
- 72. As shown in Figure 13, the "little opportunity to learn" about reading, writing, and math teaching includes completers who report, on average, less than a 3 on the 5-point opportunity to learn scale.
- Ondrasek, N., Carver-Thomas, D., Scott, C., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2020). *California's special education teacher shortage*. Policy Analysis for California Education (PACE); Peyton, D. J., Acosta, K., Harvey, A., Pua, D. J., Sindelar, P. T., ... & Crews, E. (2021). Special education teacher shortage: Differences between high and low shortage states. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 44(1), 5–23.
- Billingsley, B., & Bettini, E. (2019). Special education teacher attrition and retention: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 89(5), 697–744. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654319862495; Boe, E. E., Shin, S., & Cook, L. H. (2007). Does teacher preparation matter for beginning teachers in either special or general education? *Journal of Special Education*, 41(3), 158–170. https://doi.org/10.1177/00224669070410030201
- 75. Connelly, V., & Graham, S. (2009). Student teaching and teacher attrition in special education. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 32, 257–269. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0888406409339472
- 76. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2020). *Preliminary Education Specialist Teaching Credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations.* https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/ default-source/educator-prep/standards/education-specialist-standards-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=729750b1_73
- 77. Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310; U.S. Department of Education Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development, Policy, and Program Studies Service. (2016). *The state of racial diversity in the educator workforce*. http://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/eval/highered/racial-diversity/state-racial-diversityworkforce.pdf
- 78. This analysis focuses on race/ethnicity and gender identity because those were included in all 5 years of the CTC survey. The CTC did introduce a question on sexual orientation for the 2019–20 survey, but it was not asked of completers in the CSU system. In 2020–21, all completers were asked to self-identify their sexual orientation. An initial analysis of the 2021 data suggests that completers who identify as heterosexual/straight had slightly more positive perceptions of their preparation than completers who identify as gay, lesbian, or bisexual.
- 79. Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310
- 80. La Torre, D., Leon, S., Ong, C., Sloan, T., & Smith, T. (2021). *Diversifying California's teaching force: How teachers enter the classroom, who they serve, and if they stay.* California Teacher Education Research and Improvement Network. https://cterin.ucop.edu/resources/cterin-briefs/policy-briefs/policy-brief-vol1no1-diversifying-ca-teaching-force.html

- 81. Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). *Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color*. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/10.54300/559.310
- U.S. Department of Education Office of Postsecondary Education. (2022). Preparing and credentialing the nation's teachers: The secretary's report on the teacher workforce. https://title2.ed.gov/Public/ Title_II_Secretary's_Report_508.pdf
- 83. Bristol, T. J., Gupton, S., Han-Harris, S. H., & Lillis, S. (2022). *How to increase the diversity of California's educator workforce*. California Department of Education. https://www.cde.ca.gov/pd/ee/diverseteacherworkforce.asp
- 84. California Department of Education. (2022). Facts about English learners in California. https://www.cde.ca.gov/ ds/ad/cefelfacts.asp
- 85. California Department of Education. (2021). Special education-CalEdFacts.
- 86. Ball, D., & Cohen, D. (1999). Developing practice, developing practitioners: Toward a practice-based theory of professional education. In L. Darling-Hammond & G. Sykes (Eds.), *Teaching as a learning profession* (pp. 3–32). Jossey-Bass; National Research Council. (2010). *Preparing teachers: Building evidence for sound policy*. National Academies Press; Ronfeldt, M. (2021). *Links among teacher preparation, retention, and teaching effectiveness*. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education.
- La Torre, D., Leon, S., Ong, C., Sloan, T., & Smith, T. (2021). Diversifying California's teaching force: How teachers enter the classroom, who they serve, and if they stay. California Teacher Education Research and Improvement Network. https://cterin.ucop.edu/resources/cterin-briefs/policy-briefs/policy-brief-vol1no1-diversifying-ca-teaching-force.html; Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it. Learning Policy Institute; Nguyen, T. D., Pham, L. D., Crouch, M., & Springer, M. G. (2020). The correlates of teacher turnover: An updated and expanded meta-analysis of the literature. Educational Research Review, 31, 100355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2020.100355
- Scott-Clayton, J., & Li, J. (2016). Black-white disparity in student loan debt more than triples after graduation. Brookings Institution; Baum, S., & O'Malley, M. (2003). College on credit: How borrowers perceive their education debt. Journal of Student Financial Aid, 33(3), 7–19; Carver-Thomas, D. (2018). Diversifying the teaching profession: How to recruit and retain teachers of color. Learning Policy Institute. https://doi.org/ 10.54300/559.310
- 89. California Student Aid Commission. (n.d.). Request for Cal Grant teaching credential program benefits. https://www.csac.ca.gov/post/request-cal-grant-teaching-credential-program-benefits
- 90. Bristol, T. J., Gupton, S., Han-Harris, S. H., & Lillis, S. (2022). *How to increase the diversity of California's educator workforce*. California Department of Education. https://www.cde.ca.gov/pd/ee/diverseteacherworkforce.asp
- 91. https://cmsi.gse.rutgers.edu/sites/default/files/MSI_KelloggReportR5.pdf
- 92. White, M. E., Hirschboeck, K., Reade, F., Perry, R., & Honigsberg, L. (2020). Launching the California Teacher Residency Grant Program findings from year 1 (2019/20). WestEd. https://www.wested.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/10/Launching_CA_Teacher_Residency_Program_Findings-_Year1.pdf; California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). Update on the Teacher Residency Grant Programs. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/ docs/default-source/commission/agendas/2022-02/2022-02-3f.pdf?sfvrsn=265d24b1_5
- 93. U.S. Department of Education. (2022, August 31). Biden-Harris administration announces public and private sector actions to strengthen teaching profession and help schools fill vacancies [Press release]. https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/biden-harris-administration-announces-public-and-private-sector-actions-strengthen-teaching-profession-and-help-schools-fill-vacancies; White, T., & Garcia, A. (2022, February 8). Teacher apprenticeship: What is it and why now? [Blog post]. New America. https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/teacher-apprenticeship-what-is-it-and-why-now/; Prepared To Teach, Bank Street College (2022). Registered apprenticeship programs and teacher residencies: Building shared understandings between workforce development and education. https://educate.bankstreet.edu/pt/37
- 94. Copeman Petig, A., Chávez, R., & Austin, L. J. E. (2019). Strengthening the knowledge, skills, and professional identity of early educators. Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, University of California, Berkeley. https://cscce.berkeley.edu/publications/report/strengthening-the-knowledge-skills-and-professional-identity-of-early-educators/; Gardner, M., Melnick, H., Meloy, B., & Barajas, J. (2019). Promising models for preparing a diverse, high-quality early childhood workforce. Learning Policy Institute.

- 95. U.S. Department of Education. (2022, August 31). Biden-Harris administration announces public and private sector actions to strengthen teaching profession and help schools fill vacancies [Press release]. https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/biden-harris-administration-announces-public-and-private-sector-actions-strengthen-teaching-profession-and-help-schools-fill-vacancies
- 96. California Department of Education, Assessment Development and Administration Division. (2019). Summary of the 2018–19 state results for the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress in English language arts/literacy and mathematics. https://www.cde.ca.gov/ta/tg/ca/; California Department of Education. (2022). 2020–21 data summary. https://www.cde.ca.gov/ds/ad/datasummary.asp
- 97. Since the early 2000s, California teacher preparation programs have been required to embed English learner coursework in their program, and all individuals completing a California-based program earn a preliminary teaching credential, which includes an authorization to teach English learners, as required by law. See, for example, California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2021). Serving English learners. https://www.ctc. ca.gov/credentials/leaflets/serving-english-learners-(cl-622). The survey results analyzed in this study indicate that embedded preparation to teach ELs may not be sufficient in many programs.
- 98. California State University, Long Beach. (2023). Urban Dual Credential Program (UDCP). https://www.csulb.edu/ college-of-education/urban-dual-credential-program-udcp
- 99. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing (2020). Preliminary education specialist teaching credential preconditions, program standards, and teaching performance expectations. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/ default-source/educator-prep/standards/education-specialist-standards-pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=729750b1_73
- 100. Simon, V. A., Kolbe,S., & Tuss, P. (2020). An approach to building capacity for data-driven continuous improvement in California State University educator preparation programs. *Journal for Quality Perspectives in Knowledge Acquisition*, 10, 29–36. https://www.calstate.edu/impact-of-the-csu/teacher-education/educatorquality-center/Documents/Simon%20et%20al.%202020.pdf
- 101. California State University. (2022). EdQ DataView. https://www.calstate.edu/impact-of-the-csu/teachereducation/educator-quality-center/Pages/edq-dataview.aspx
- 102. L.A. Compact. (2022). Institutions of Higher Education Collaborative. https://www.lacompact.org/institutions_ of_higher_education_collaborative; L.A. Compact. (n.d.). Los Angeles Educator Pathways Partnership. https:// d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/unitela/pages/3340/attachments/original/1628207759/20-LAEPP_ OnePager_FINAL_pINAL.pdf?1628207759
- 103. U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015). *Teacher preparation programs: Education should ensure states identify low-performing programs and improve information sharing* [GAO Report No. GAO-15-598]. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-15-598
- 104. Wojcikiewicz, S. K., & Patrick, S. K. (2022). The evolution of accreditation as professional quality assurance in teacher preparation. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education. http://dx.doi.org/10.31094/2021/3/8
- 105. Association for Advancing Quality in Educator Preparation. (2021). *Guide to AAQEP accreditation*. https:// aaqep.org/files/2021%20Guide%20to%20AAQEP%20Accreditation.pdf; Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation. (2020). *CAEP consolidated handbook*. http://caepnet.org/~/media/Files/caep/ accreditation-resources/caep-handbook-final.pdf?la=en
- 106. Bell, C. A., White, R. S., & White, M. E. (2018). A system's view of California's teacher education pipeline: Getting Down to Facts II. Policy Analysis for California Education (PACE). https://gettingdowntofacts.com/publications/ systems-view-californias-teacher-education-pipeline; Wojcikiewicz, S. K., & Patrick, S. K. (2022). The evolution of accreditation as professional quality assurance in teacher preparation. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education. http://dx.doi.org/10.31094/2021/3/8
- 107. Fenwick, L. T. (2021). A tale of two cities: State evaluation systems of teacher preparation programs. American Association of Colleges for Teacher Education. https://naeducation.org/landscape-analysis-of-state-evaluation-systems-of-teacher-preparation-programs; U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2015). Teacher preparation programs: Education should ensure states identify low-performing programs and improve information sharing [GAO Report No. GAO-15-598]. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-15-598
- 108. Wojcikiewicz, S. K., & Patrick, S. K. (2022). *The evolution of accreditation as professional quality assurance in teacher preparation*. Committee on Evaluating and Improving Teacher Preparation Programs, National Academy of Education. http://dx.doi.org/10.31094/2021/3/8

- 109. California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). California educator supply dashboard.
- 110. For 2016–17 to 2020–21 data, see: California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *California* educator supply. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/edu-supl-landing. For 2012–13 to 2015–16 data, see California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2017). *Teacher supply in California: A report to the Legislature, Annual Report 2015–2016.* https://www.ctc.ca.gov/docs/default-source/ commission/reports/ts-2015-2016-annualrpt.pdf?sfvrsn=84d346b1_6
- 111. The survey uses the term of "emergency credential," but California offers credentials only for fully prepared teachers. Throughout this report, we use the term "emergency-style permit" to better represent the language used in state policy and law. This category includes short-term staff permits, provisional intern permits, limited assignment teaching permits, and waivers.
- 112. The current list of approved programs by credential type and preparation pathway is available here: https:// www.ctc.ca.gov/commission/reports/data/approved-institutions-and-programs. The CTC provided us with an annual list of TPPs approved for internships.
- 113. For more on the residency grant program, see California Commission on Teacher Credentialing. (2022). *Teacher Residency Grant Program*. https://www.ctc.ca.gov/educator-prep/grant-funded-programs/ teacher-residency-grant-program
- 114. Boyd, D. J., Grossman, P. L., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2009). Teacher preparation and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 31(4), 416–440.

About the Authors

Susan Kemper Patrick is a Senior Researcher at the Learning Policy Institute (LPI) who serves on the Educator Quality team. After working in schools as a middle school teacher and volunteer coordinator, she now researches inequities in the learning opportunities available to both students and their teachers. Prior to joining LPI, she served as a postdoctoral researcher for the Tennessee Education Research Alliance, a research-practice partnership between the Tennessee Department of Education and Vanderbilt University. She received a PhD in Educational Leadership in Policy from Vanderbilt University; an MEd in Learning, Diversity, and Urban Studies from Vanderbilt University; and a BA in African and African American Studies from Duke University.

Linda Darling-Hammond is President of the Learning Policy Institute and the Charles E. Ducommun Professor of Education Emeritus at Stanford University, where she was faculty sponsor of the teacher education program and worked with colleagues to redesign the program. Her research has focused on teacher education and teaching quality, as well as school reform and equity. Among her more than 600 publications are a number of award-winning books, including *The Right to Learn, Teaching as the Learning Profession, Preparing Teachers for a Changing World*, and *The Flat World and Education: How America's Commitment to Equity Will Determine Our Future*. Most recently, she co-authored *Preparing Teachers for Deeper Learning* with LPI colleagues. She received an EdD from Temple University (with highest distinction) and a BA from Yale University (magna cum laude).

Tara Kini serves as the Chief of Staff and Director of State Policy for the Learning Policy Institute, where her work includes both research and policy related to California's educator workforce. Kini has more than two decades of experience working in public education as a civil rights attorney, classroom teacher, and teacher educator. She is a member of the State Bar of California. Kini received a JD from the University of California, Berkeley School of Law and an MA and teaching credential from Stanford University, where she also received her BA.



1530 Page Mill Road, Suite 250 Palo Alto, CA 94304 p: 650.332.9797

1100 17th Street, NW, Suite 200 Washington, DC 20036 p: 202.830.0079

@LPI_Learning | learningpolicyinstitute.org

The Learning Policy Institute conducts and communicates independent, high-quality research to improve education policy and practice. Working with policymakers, researchers, educators, community groups, and others, the Institute seeks to advance evidence-based policies that support empowering and equitable learning for each and every child. Nonprofit and nonpartisan, the Institute connects policymakers and stakeholders at the local, state, and federal levels with the evidence, ideas, and actions needed to strengthen the education system from preschool through college and career readiness.